

MASTER

Retail related developments in medium-sized Dutch inner-city shopping areas at the beginning of the 21st century

Smits, Iris H.M.

Award date: 2023

Link to publication

Disclaimer

This document contains a student thesis (bachelor's or master's), as authored by a student at Eindhoven University of Technology. Student theses are made available in the TU/e repository upon obtaining the required degree. The grade received is not published on the document as presented in the repository. The required complexity or quality of research of student theses may vary by program, and the required minimum study period may vary in duration.

General rights

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights.

Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study or research.
You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

Retail related developments in medium-sized Dutch inner-city shopping areas at the beginning of the 21st century

Master's thesis



Student name and student ID Graduation date: Graduation supervision committee

Course: Master's program: Iris H.M. Smits (1614525) 31st of August 2023 Ir. Aloys W.J. Borgers Dr.ing. Peter J.H.J. van der Waerden Prof.dr. Theo A. Arentze 7Z45M0 (45 EC), Technical University Eindhoven Architecture, Building and Planning Urban Systems and Real Estate (USRE)

This graduation thesis is publicly available and has been carried out in accordance with the rules of the TU/e Code of Scientific Integrity

Preface

In front of you lies the master thesis 'Retail related developments in medium-sized Dutch inner-city shopping areas at the beginning of the 21st century'. This thesis has been written to meet the graduation requirements of the master's track Urban Systems and Real Estate of the Master in Architecture, Building and Planning at Eindhoven University of Technology. Since September 2022, I have been researching and writing this thesis.

During the final part of my Architecture and Construction Engineering bachelor study at Avans University of Applied science I noticed that my interest lies in analysing and shaping the complete urban environment rather than one single building. With this in mind, I started this study at the TU/e three years ago alongside a part-time job in real estate development of housing. To push my limits and step outside my comfort zone, I chose to delve deeper into retail by choosing a method that required skills that I did not yet have. For example, I have worked with the open-source geographic information system QGIS. furthermore, I gained more experience in writing a literature study and analysing data with computer programs I already was familiar with, like SPSS and Microsoft Excel. This thesis has therefore taught me valuable lessons, both professionally and personally.

In the first place, I want to thank my main supervisor Ir. Aloys Borgers for his excellent guidance and support during the writing of this thesis. His unvarnished feedback helped me take my thesis to the next level. I would also like to thank Dr.ing. Peter van der Waerden and Prof.dr. Theo Arentze for their contribution during the process. Furthermore, I would like to thank the company Locatus for providing the necessary data.

Finally, I would like to thank my family and friends for their unconditional support during the writing of this thesis.

I wish you a pleasant reading,

Iris Smith Eindhoven 29th August 2023

Summary

This thesis aims to study the impact of macro-occurrences on retail-related changes in inner-city shopping areas of medium-sized cities in the Netherlands. Although these cities are facing the most challenges from the beginning of the 21th century since they serve primarily only local consumers and hardly can take advantage of tourism, research on this topic is lacking. The research focuses on developments in both the retail facility mix and the spatial pattern of retail facilities. From the findings, recommendations can be made for retailers, retail facility owners, as well as the municipality with decision and policy making. The main research question in this research is:

What retail-related developments have taken place in inner-city shopping areas in medium-sized cities in the Netherlands at the beginning of the 21st century, and how have macro-occurrences influenced these developments?

This question is divided into three sub-questions. The first examines the recent but also the historic macrooccurrences and academic perspectives that affected both the retail facility mix and the spatial pattern. The second sub-question investigates the developments in the retail facility mix in the beginning of the 21st century and the macro-occurrences possibly influencing these developments. The last sub-question analyses the developments in the spatial pattern of retail facilities during the same period and the macro-occurrences that may have influenced these developments.

To be able to answer the main research question, a mixed-method approach is used in this study. Qualitative and quantitative methods are combined. First, a literature review is conducted to gather existing knowledge on the impact of macro-occurrences on the composition and the spatial distribution of retail facilities, covering historical and academic perspectives. Subsequently, quantitative research has been conducted on the development in the retail facility mix and the change in the spatial pattern of retail facilities in seven selected mediumsized cities in the Netherlands (100,000 to 250,000 inhabitants). For the analyses, a dataset of Locatus has been used, containing retail facility information from 2004 to 2022, including details about e.g. the type, retail floor area, and geographical coordinates of each outlet in the downtown shopping areas. Utilizing these data and the findings from the literature, the retail facilities have been divided into functions and types. Furthermore, as for the function store, there is looked at two extra attributes: if the store is affiliated to a certain retail-chain or not, and if the store can be classified as (fashion) department store or not. To determine the developments in the retail facility mix over the years, data about the number of retail facilities per function, type, and attribute has been compared. As for the analyses of the change in spatial pattern, first, a tool in QGIS has been used to calculate the mean nearest neighbour distance over the years and for the different kinds of retail facilities. Subsequently, the data about the changes in both the mix and spatial pattern have been analysed separately by going through the following tests and analyses per function, type, and attribute:

- 1. Friedman test: to test if there is a significant difference in the patterns over the years
- 2. Trendline analyses: to analyse if there is a trend visible in the change in the patterns over the years
- 3. Spearman rank-order test: to test if there are significant correlations between the differences in pattern over the years between two different functions, types, or attributes

The results of all these tests and analyses are described, supported by graphs and city maps. This included looking at parallel developments at the macro level, such as the emergence of e-commerce and the occurrence of the financial crisis.

The results lead to the following conclusions. Firstly, the number of stores in inner-city shopping areas of Dutch medium-sized cities started decreasing around 2010, which confluences with a combination of the delayed effects of the emergence of e-commerce and the financial crisis. In contrast, only the number of stores that sell daily goods such as food and personal care products is increasing. The number of experience facilities is increasing throughout the years since 2004, which may be linked to the emergence of the experience economy around 2000. This is mainly reflected in the increase in takeout/delivery and fast-food restaurants. The increase in experience facilities has experienced delays, during the same time periods as the occurrences of both the financial crisis and the COVID-19 pandemic. Furthermore, a shift from department stores to fashion department stores has taken place. Looking at the results of the trendline analyses, it seems plausible that this development is caused by a combination of the emergence of e-commerce, the financial crisis and the emergence of (inter)national retail-chain stores. The retail-chain stores are also replacing the independent stores, especially when looking at the RFA of these stores. The decrease in retail-chain stores after 2013 also confluences with macro-

occurrences such as the delayed effects of the emergence of e-commerce and the financial crisis, and the pandemic.

From the results of the analyses on both the retail facility mix and the spatial pattern, it can be concluded that the change in the spatial pattern of retail facilities can be explained by the developments in the retail facility mix. Evidence is found that the decrease in the number of retail facilities leads to an increase in the mean nearest neighbour distance and thus a more scattered spatial pattern. This can be explained by the idea that when a retail facility closes, it leaves a gap between remaining retail facilities. Furthermore, while the number of experience and hospitality facilities increases, the mean nearest neighbour distance between these facilities decreases. This means that new experience or hospitality facilities settle near existing experience or hospitality facilities. Although it is expected that that an increase in the average retail floor area (RFA) also leads to larger distances between retail facilities, no evidence is found for this assertion.

From this research, it can be concluded that developments in the retail facility mix often confluence with ongoing or sudden macro-occurrences. Constant, linear trends may be influenced by ongoing macro-occurrences such as the emergence of e-commerce and the emergence of the experience economy. However, some developments are characterised by shifts, accelerations, and delays, which often confluences with sudden macro-occurrences such as the financial crisis, and the COVID-19 pandemic. These developments in the retail facility mix (especially in the number) often result in a change in the spatial pattern of retail facilities. An increase in the number, leads to a more agglomerated spatial pattern and vice versa.

Since medium-sized cities are seen as important player in a country's economic structure (Leeuwen & Rietveld, 2011), it is important keep the inner-city attractive for consumers. Retail is an important component for this inner-city attractiveness (Karlsson & Nilsson, 2017), also, the developments in the retail landscape affect the consumer experience the most (Birkin, et al., 2002). Therefore, it is recommended for retailers, retail facility owners, and municipalities to monitor these developments and to have an idea how macro-occurrences may trigger these developments. Based on this research, some recommendations can be made to create and keep the inner-city of medium-sized cities attractive. The first is that municipalities should encourage the transformation of vacant facilities in the core of inner-cities into another (temporary) retail-related function, to support diversity in the city-centre. Furthermore, retail facility owners are recommended to transform or sell their retail facilities outside the main core of the inner-city. In addition, it is recommended to invest in properties near fashion department stores and hospitality facilities. Retailers are recommended to negotiate for flexible renting contracts, which makes it easier to relocate when the current location becomes unpopular.

As for the managerial implications for both businesses in retail and policy makers that operate in the retail industry, the retail industry needs to adapt retail strategies due to the shift in shopping preferences. Diversification, interactive displays, impressive environments, and events attract customers beyond consumption (Sit et al., 2003). By creating robust supply chains and online services, retail facilities will become more resistant to macro-occurrences such as financial crises or pandemics. The ideal shopping area is compact, which is in contrast with the current more scattered pattern of retail facilities. Therefore, retail facility locations should be aligned with the developments in shopping behaviour. Customer preferences must be prioritized for a complete and satisfying shopping experience.

This study addresses the underexposure in recent research of the changes in inner-city shopping areas in medium-sized cities in the Netherlands. Even though medium-sized cities are most prone to changes (Locatus, 2023), these cities have been overlooked in recent studies. By giving an historic overview of the emergence and development of retail in cities in Europe, in combination with the analyses of macro-occurrences since the start of the 20th century and their impact on the retail facility mix and the spatial pattern of retail facilities, this research offers comprehensive insights. The outcome of this study may help retailers, retail facility owners, as well as the municipality with decision and policy making. The complete overview of macro-occurrences and their impact on retail in the inner-city helps to assess how the future retail pattern and retail composition of a medium-sized city might change when it is subjected to macro-occurrences. The methods used in this thesis diverge from the existing techniques used in ongoing research. These techniques include the use of the mean nearest neighbour analysis tool in QGIS to measure the development in spatial patterns. The results of this research align with ongoing research concerning shopping areas in large Dutch cities, making it plausible that the conclusions and recommendations of studies regarding large cities are also applicable to medium-sized cities. In addition, this thesis offers a detailed understanding of the composition of downtown shopping areas. This research bridges a gap in the literature by shedding light on the transformative processes in Dutch medium-sized cities' inner-city shopping areas.



Table of contents

List of f	figures	7
List of t	tables	9
Glossa	ry	10
1. In	troduction	11
1.1	Problem definition	11
1.2	Purpose and research questions	12
1.3	Research approach	13
1.4	Academic and societal relevance	
1.5	Structure	14
2. Lit	terature review	15
2.1	Retail history	15
2.2	Retail-related academic perspectives	21
2.3	Conclusion	23
3. M	lethodology	
3.1	Selected cities	
3.2	Data collection and characteristics	
3.3	Division of retail facilities	29
3.4	Changes in the retail facility mix	
3.5	Changes in the spatial pattern of retail facilities	
3.6	Confluences between developments in retail facility mix and spatial pattern	
3.7	Conclusion	
4. Re	esults	
4.1	Developments in retail facility mix	
4.2	Developments in spatial pattern	57
4.3	Confluences in developments of the retail facility mix and spatial pattern	71
4.4	Conclusion	71
5. Co	onclusions and recommendations	73
5.1	Conclusions	73
5.2	Recommendations	76
5.3	Relation to ongoing research	77
5.4	Critical reflection	78
5.5	Future research	78
5.6	Managerial implications	79
Refere	nces	

TU/e EINDHOVEN UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY

Appendix A: Confluence - developments in retail facility mix	92
Appendix B: Outliers geographical data	94
Appendix C: Confluence– developments in spatial pattern	95
Appendix D: Confluence - developments in retail facility mix and spatial pattern	96

TU/e EINDHOVEN UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY

List of figures

Figure 1: Number of physical retail locations in the Netherlands	11
Figure 2: Schematic overview of the emergence of retail in cities in West-Europe	26
Figure 3: Overview four major retail trends in Western Europe	27
Figure 4: Location indication	28
Figure 5: Distribution of the total number of retail facilities into the number of retail facilities per function	30
Figure 6: Distribution of the total number of experience facilities into the number of facilities per type (31,996 experience facilities)	N = 31
Figure 7: Distribution of the total number of stores into the number of stores per type	31
Figure 8: Distribution of the total RFA of stores into the RFA of (fashion) department stores and other stores = 11,482,896m ²)	s (N 31
Figure 9: Distribution of the total number of stores into the number of chain and no-chain stores	31
Figure 10: Example linear and polynomial trendlines	33
Figure 11: Example of the how the nearest neighbour analysis works	36
Figure 12: Schematic overview of the data analyses	39
Figure 13: Trendline - number of all retail facilities together	42
Figure 14: Trendline - average RFA of all stores and vacant facilities	42
Figure 15: Trendline - number of retail facilities with the function store	43
Figure 16: Trendline - number of retail stores relative to the total number of all retail facilities	43
Figure 17: Trendline - number of experience facilities	43
Figure 18: Trendline - number of experience facilities relative to the total number of retail facilities	43
Figure 19: Trendline - number of service facilities	44
Figure 20: Trendline - number of service facilities relative to the total number of all retail facilities	44
Figure 21: Trendline - number of vacant facilities relative to the total number of retail facilities	45
Figure 22: Trendline - number of daily stores	46
Figure 23: Trendline - number of daily stores relative to the total number of stores	46
Figure 24: Trendline - average RFA of daily stores	46
Figure 25: Trendline - RFA of daily stores relative to the total RFA of all stores	46
Figure 26: Trendline - number of fashion & luxury stores	47
Figure 27: Trendline - number of leisure time stores	48
Figure 28: Trendline - number of leisure time stores relative to the total number of stores	48
Figure 29: Trendline - average RFA of leisure time stores	48
Figure 30: Trendline – number of in/around house stores	49
Figure 31: Trendline – number of in/around house stores relative to the total number of all stores	49
Figure 32: Trendline – average RFA of in/around house	49
Figure 33: Trendline – RFA of in/around house stores relative to the total RFA of all stores	49
Figure 34: Trendline – number of other stores	50
Figure 35: Trendline – average RFA of other stores	50
Figure 36: Trendline – RFA of other stores relative to the total RFA of all stores	50

TU/e EINDHOVEN UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY

Figure 37: Trendline - number of hospitality facilities	51
Figure 38: Trendline - number of hospitality facilities relative to the total number of experience facilities	51
Figure 39: Trendline - number of culture & recreation facilities relative to the total number of experience facil	ities 51
Figure 40: Trendline - number of department stores	52
Figure 41: Trendline - average RFA of department stores	52
Figure 42: Trendline - RFA of department stores relative to the total RFA of all stores	52
Figure 43: Trendline - number of fashion department stores relative to the total number of all stores	53
Figure 44: Trendline - average RFA of fashion department stores	53
Figure 45: Trendline - RFA of fashion department stores relative to the total RFA of all stores	53
Figure 46: Trendline - number of retail-chain stores	54
Figure 47: Trendline – number of retail-chain stores relative to the total number of all stores	54
Figure 48: Trendline - RFA of retail-chain stores relative to the total RFA of all stores	54
Figure 49: Trendline - number of independent stores	55
Figure 50: Trendline - number of independent stores relative to the total number of all stores	55
Figure 51: Trendline - RFA of independent stores relative to the total RFA of all stores	55
Figure 52: Trendline - average nearest neighbour distance between all retail facilities in meters	60
Figure 53: All retail facilities – Haarlem – 2004 / 2010 / 2022	60
Figure 54: Trendline – average nearest neighbour distance between stores in meters	61
Figure 55: Stores - Den Bosch – 2004 / 2010 / 2022	61
Figure 56: Trendline - average nearest neighbour distance between experience facilities in meters	62
Figure 57: Experience facilities - Nijmegen – 2004 / 2013 / 2022	62
Figure 58: Trendline - average nearest neighbour distance between fashion & luxury stores in meters	63
Figure 59: Fashion & luxury stores – Amersfoort – 2004 / 2016 / 2022	63
Figure 60: Trendline – average nearest neighbour distance between leisure time stores in meters	64
Figure 61: Leisure time stores - Breda – 2004 / 2013 / 2022	64
Figure 62: Trendline - average nearest neighbour distance between in/around house stores in meters	65
Figure 63: In/around house stores - Arnhem – 2004 / 2013 / 2022	65
Figure 64: Trendline - average nearest neighbour distance between hospitality facilities in meters	66
Figure 65: Hospitality facilities - Haarlem – 2004 / 2013 / 2022	66
Figure 66: Trendline - average nearest neighbour distance between fashion department stores in meters	67
Figure 67: Fashion department stores - Enschede – 2004 / 2013 / 2022	67
Figure 68: Trendline - average nearest neighbour distance between retail-chain stores in meters	68
Figure 69: Retail-chain stores - Den Bosch – 2004 / 2013 / 2022	68
Figure 70: Trendline - average nearest neighbour distance between independent stores in meters	69
Figure 71: Independent stores - Breda – 2004 / 2013 / 2022	69



List of tables

Table 1: Structure of the total dataset for analyses (example)	29
Table 2: Division of the retail facility mix	30
Table 3: Example Friedman test	32
Table 4: Summary results Friedman tests – change in retail facility mix	40
Table 5: Summary results trendline analyses – change in retail facility mix	41
Table 6: Summary results trendline analyses - change in spatial pattern	58
Table 7: Summary results trendline analyses – change in spatial pattern	59



Glossary

Term	Definition						
Retail facilities	All brick-and-mortar facilities that provide goods and services to the end-user. These facilities include both large and small stores, but also hospitality facilities such as restaurants or services like banks and brokerages. In this research, retail facilities are divided into functions, types, and attributes.						
Retail Facility Mix	The total number and composition of all retail facilities.						
Spatial pattern	The spatial distribution of retail facilities.						
Medium-sized cities	Cities with between 100,000 and 250,000 inhabitants.						
Macro-occurrences	Major incidents or inventions that occur (suddenly) at the country, continent or world level and may affect the composition and spatial pattern of retail facilities.						
Retail-related trends	Long-term developments in retail, driven or not by macro-occurrences.						
Functions	All retail facilities are grouped into four functions: store, experience, service, and vacant.						
Types	The retail facilities with functions store and experience are sub-divided into types. Stores are sub-divided into: daily stores, fashion & luxury stores, leisure time stores, in/around house stores, and other stores. Experience facilities are sub-divided into: hospitality facilities, and culture & recrea- tion facilities.						
Attributes	As for the function store, two extra attributes are added: if stores are affiliated with a retail-chain or not, and if the store can be classified as (fashion) department store.						
Retail facilities (#)	Total number of retail facilities in an area (per function, type, or attribute)						
Retail facilities (%)	Total share of retail facilities in an area per function/type/attribute compared to the total number of facilities (with a certain function)						
RFA	Retail floor area in square meters, the covered space accessible and visible to the consumer (including space behind the counter and display window, excluding warehouses and staff areas)						
Average RFA	Average RFA per retail facility per function/type/attribute						
RFA (%):	RFA share per function/type/attribute compared to the total RFA overall retail facili- ties per function						



1. Introduction

People's shopping needs are constantly changing by macro-occurrences. For instance, at the beginning of the last century, digital technologies were non-existent. Now, people, things, and places are always connected (SWECO, 2022; Melillo, 2020). As a result, the number of internet sales has been increasing during the years (Dolega, et al., 2021). This causes people to spend less money in traditional brick-and-mortar stores (Dolega, et al., 2021; Verhoef, et al., 2015; Rose, et al., 2012; Weltevreden & Rietbergen, 2009). The development of cities and their shopping centres also depends on demographic factors such as population growth (Cilliers, et al., 2021) or economic factors (Property Council, 2022). An example of an economic factor is the financial crisis between 2008 and 2014 which had an impact on people's spending patterns (Gfk, 2015) and indirectly on purchases in inner-city shopping areas (Harasta, 2020; Tangpong et al. 2009). The most recent global event that has impacted shopping behaviour is the COVID-19 pandemic. Due to measures to contain the virus, consumer confidence dropped to a negative rate (Cushman & Wakefield, 2021). Furthermore, the new ways of working and moving drastically changed the use of cities and their shopping centres (Soroui, 2021; Pojani & Alidoust, 2021; Cilliers, et al., 2021; Cilliers, 2018).

The change in shopping needs by macro-occurrences subsequently impacts retail-related changes in inner-city shopping areas, such as the spatial distribution of stores. Stores close, stores move, new stores pop up, store types change e.g., from fashion to vacancy, and stores lose their original function and transform for example into residential functions. A well-known phenomenon in changing the retail landscape at the micro-level is the Retail Apocalypse in the United States which refers to the closing of more than thousands of physical retail stores since 2015 (Helm, et al., 2020; Bhattari, 2019; Meyersohn, 2019). According to Harasta (2020), in 2018, the largest number of retail bankruptcies in history was counted. However, already at the beginning of the 2000s, retailers faced dwindling sales, bankruptcies, and mass closures, from which some were unable to recover (Harasta, 2020). This trend is most visible in the United States, but other countries are also struggling with the Retail Apocalypse like Spain or the United Kingdom (Jeffery, 2019; Morcuende & Lloberas, 2022). While several sources attribute the changes in the retail market to a Retail Apocalypse, some sources question whether this apocalypse exists (Kline, 2018; Mathews, 2018). One reasonable explanation that stores are closing is that the retail landscape is evolving by external developments and retailers that are not evolving are becoming obsolete (Danziger, 2017; Morgan, 2018). However, there was still a net growth of more than 2,000 stores in the US in 2018.

The retail landscape is also changing in the Netherlands. Retail expert Paul Moers predicted in the article of Leeuwen (2018) that shops would close, also in the Netherlands, but not on such a large scale as in the US. When looking at the national figures from Statistics Netherlands (2022) about the number of physical store locations per year, it can be concluded that there was a peak in the number of physical locations in 2010 with 97.1 thousand locations. This number slowly decreased until 1 January 2021, when there were still 83.1 thousand physical stores (see Figure 1). This is a difference of more than 13 thousand shops (14%). Based on figures from Statistics Netherlands (2022) and Locatus (Wit, 2022), it can be concluded that Dutch consumers' shopping behaviour has changed permanently. This has an impact on the creation of today's retail landscape and how it will continue to evolve in the future.



Figure 1: Number of physical retail locations in the Netherlands

1.1 Problem definition

So, people's shopping needs are constantly changing by macro-occurrences such as the emergence of e-commerce or the financial crisis. These changing needs lead to retail related developments, such as the opening and closure, or the relocation of stores. However, the analyses of these developments are lacking for medium-sized cities in the Netherlands, although these medium sized cities face the most challenging changes in their retail structure, like increasing store vacancies (Locatus, 2023). Also in other countries in Europe, store vacancy has increased most in the mid- and small-sized cities (e.g. Hallsworth & Coca-Stefaniak, 2018; Grimmeau & Wayens, 2016; Madry, 2016). Whereas consumers are more likely to return to the inner-city shopping area of large cities



(Delage, et al., 2020), medium-sized cities primarily only serve the local population and hardly can take advantage of tourism (Chatterjee, et al., 2020; Clols, 2021). It is therefore expected that changes in the composition and the spatial pattern of retail facilities will mainly be seen in medium-sized cities. However, many studies were conducted for big cities in North America only, and not for (medium-sized) cities in Western Europe or for the Netherlands in particular (Grewal et al., 2017; Dawson, et al., 2008; Kent, et al., 2003). Furthermore, changes within the inner-city shopping area affect the consumer experience the most (Birkin, et al., 2002). Some studies look at changes in retailing from a geographical point of view, focussing on changes in trade areas, at the city or regional level, these are too coarse to understand changes within the inner-city shopping areas (Birkin, et al., 2002; Brown, 1994). For this reason, this study will dive into the retail-related developments and it's causes in inner-city shopping areas of medium-sized cities in the Netherlands.

Previously conducted research on the spatial dynamics of retail in inner-cities is written from a marketing or economical perspective (e.g. Grewal, et al., 2017; Evans, 2011). Older studies from this same perspective describe organizational retail change as a cyclical event (Brown, 1987, Brown, 1993). However, recent research from a spatial planning perspective shows that the spatial pattern of retail is influenced by (sudden) recent macro-occurrences, such as the invention of internet (e.g. Dolega, et al., 2021), and the COVID-19 pandemic (e.g. Cilliers, et al., 2021) which may affect this cyclical thought. Current studies on spatial dynamics take into account only retail decline and only one macro-occurrence and its effect on the retail landscape (Kickert, et al., 2020; Delage, et al., 2020). Other changes in the retail landscape (like the emergence of the experience economy (Pine and Gilmore, 1999) are neglected. Although, a confluence of macro-occurrences may lead to a combination of developments in the retail landscape. A complete overview of the macro-occurrences and the effects on the retail structure is lacking, even though this overview can be enlightening. Therefore, this study will include multiple macro-occurrences and their influence on retail-related developments.

Also, historic issues such as the rise of department stores, and chain stores are not discussed in current research (Stobart, 2010; Miellet, et al., 2001), while studying the history of the emergence and development of the retail landscape may help to identify ongoing trends and patterns. Understanding the history can help by better understanding the current and future changes in the retail pattern (Halmy, et al., 2015). So, in order to better understand the change in the retail structure nowadays, it is necessary to look at the historical developments in the retail landscape and the causes of these developments. Therefore, in this research a link will be made between both historical and current macro occurrences and the effects on the retail landscape in inner-city shopping areas.

High-fidelity data about retail facilities from 2004 to 2022 in the Netherlands is made available for this research. With this dataset, it is possible to conduct quantitative research on the recent changes in retail in inner-city shopping areas and to link this with findings from literature. By means of a literature study on the current trends, in combination with the quantitative research on this data, an overview of the confluence of different macro-occurrences and the retail-related developments in the inner-city shopping area can be made.

1.2 Purpose and research questions

The purpose of this study is to shed light on the impact of macro-occurrences on retail-related changes in innercity shopping areas of medium-sized cities in the Netherlands (between 100,000 and 250,000 inhabitants). This includes the closures of retail facilities, changes in retail facility function, and changes in the spatial distribution of retail facilities during recent years. The outcome of this study may help retailers, retail facility owners, as well as the municipality with decision and policy making, since the retail-related development in inner-cities often depend on their decisions. Furthermore, the results of this study give an insight in the developments that have taken place to come at the current status of the retail landscape in inner-cities. Also, the conclusions may help to assess how the future retail pattern and retail composition of a medium-sized city might change when it is subjected to macro-occurrences. To achieve this purpose, this study aims to answer the following main research question:

What retail-related developments have taken place in inner-city shopping areas in medium-sized cities in the Netherlands at the beginning of the 21st century, and how have macro-occurrences influenced these developments?

Macro-occurrences refer to major incidents or inventions that occur (suddenly) at country, continent or world level and affect the composition and spatial pattern of retail facilities. To answer this main research question, it is broken down into three sub-questions. The answers to these sub-questions together form the answer to the main question.

- a. What (recent) macro-occurrences and retail-related academic perspectives follow from literature and how did they affect both the retail facility mix and the spatial distribution of retail facilities in cities in western Europe?
- b. Can a development in the retail facility mix in inner-city shopping areas in Dutch medium-sized cities be observed at the beginning of the 21st century and what macro-occurrence may influenced these changes?
- c. Can a development in the spatial pattern of retail facilities in inner-city shopping areas in Dutch medium-sized cities be observed at the beginning of the 21st century and what macro-occurrences may influenced these changes?

In these sub-questions, the term retail facilities refers to all brick-and-mortar facilities that provide goods and services to the end-user. These facilities include both large and small stores, but also hospitality facilities such as restaurants and services like banks and brokerages. The retail facility mix can be defined as the composition of retail facilities. With spatial pattern, the spatial distribution of diverse retail facilities is meant.

1.3 Research approach

To be able to answer the main research question and related sub-questions, a mixed-method design will be used. A qualitative research method will be combined with quantitative research methods. First, a literature review will be conducted. This review will provide an overview of the existing knowledge on the influence of macro-occurrences on the composition and the spatial distribution of retail facilities. It includes the emergence and development of inner-city shopping areas in western Europe from the year 500 till now, influenced by macro-occurrences to put current trends and developments into perspective. Furthermore, the academic perspectives in the field of retailing will be analysed. From this literature review, also several current trends regarding the developments concerning retail facilities will follow. With these results, an answer will be given to sub-question a.

Subsequently, two different quantitative analyses will be conducted to measure developments in the composition and spatial pattern of retail facilities in inner-city shopping areas in medium-sized cities in the Netherlands from the beginning of the 21st century. First, analyses will be conducted on data to compare the number of different kinds of retail facilities over the years by using Microsoft Excel and SPSS. This will be done to determine the developments in the retail facility mix over the years. With the results of these analyses, an answer to subquestion b will be given. Furthermore, the outcomes of the mean nearest neighbour distance analysis tool in QGIS will be analysed to observe developments in the spatial pattern of retail facilities. Using the results of this analysis, an answer will be given to sub-question c.

Finally, the conclusions of the literature review, the analyses of the changes in the retail facility mix and the spatial pattern of retail facilities will be brought together to see if a confluence can be observed between macro-occurrences, the developments in the retail facility mix and in the spatial pattern of retail facilities.

1.4 Academic and societal relevance

By looking at recent developments in inner-city shopping areas in the Netherlands, this study adds to the current literature on spatial retail dynamics in medium-sized cities in the Netherlands and thus in western Europe. By focusing on the relation between macro occurrences on the one hand and developments throughout the years in the spatial distribution and the composition of retail facilities on the other hand, the results of this research will give an insight into how macro developments may affect the retail landscape in medium-sized inner-city shopping areas. The relation between more than one macro-occurrence and the changes on micro-level in European medium-sized inner-city shopping areas is new in the literature.

Furthermore, a complete overview of the emergence and development (including causes) of the retail landscape in West Europe will be added to the current body of literature. This research will therefore provide a clear and complete picture of the urban dynamics in inner-city shopping areas in medium-sized cities in the Netherlands. The results will provide insights into the historic and current trends in retail, but also into the effect on the composition and spatial pattern of retail facilities at the beginning of the 21st century. The outcomes of this thesis will help to better understand the current composition and spatial pattern of retail facilities in medium-sized cities.

For this purpose, high-fidelity data of retail facilities in different cities and in yearly periods will be compared with each other, this is new in the academic field since this kind of data previously lacked (Kickert, et al., 2020). By means of quantitative research, the impact of several macro-occurrences and the development of retail in



inner-cities will be analysed. This may reveal developments in the retail pattern which can lead to interesting insights into the factors that drive these developments. The methods used in this study may be seen as an example for future studies with high-fidelity data, since there are more and more companies that provide high-fidelity data nowadays.

This research aims at identifying which kind of retail facilities are most prone to developments in the local retail structure. In addition, these developments are linked to current trends and macro-occurrences. By gaining insight into these current trends and macro-occurrences and the associated changes in the retail landscape, property owners can actively anticipate making their properties suitable for other, more long-lasting use. In addition, it helps with decision-making in portfolio management of retail real estate owners. The same insights can be used as input by municipal, or provincial governments to create future-proof policies and visions for inner-city shopping areas in medium-sized cities.

Due to changes in shopping needs induced by macro developments, the retail environment of inner-cities is developing. However, these developments affect the consumer experience the most. Inner-city shopping areas suffer due to intensified competition from other shopping areas and retail is the most important attribute for inner-city attractiveness (Karlsson & Nilsson, 2017). To keep shopping areas attractive and viable, policymakers, retailers, real estate owners, and real estate investors must respond to these developments. In addition to the fact that this research provides insight into why inner-city shopping areas are as they are, the results also provide insights for the future. Thus, the results may be used as input for future research on the prediction how the inner-city shopping areas of medium-sized cities will change when subjected to macro-occurrences.

1.5 Structure

This study is structured as follows. First, a literature review is conducted on the origins and development of retail structure from the Middle Ages in cities in Europe to put the recent changes in the composition and spatial pattern of retail facilities into perspective. This review can be found on the next page in chapter 2. Furthermore, in Chapter 2, additional relevant developments on the spatial distribution of stores and cities described in the literature are outlined. The results of this study lead to an answer to sub-question a. After the literature review, the methodology to perform analyses on the developments in the retail facility mix and the spatial pattern of retail facilities is described in Chapter 3. In Chapter 4, the results of both analyses are presented. These results are used to answer sub-questions b. and c respectively. The results of the literature review, in combination with the results of analyses on the developments in the retail facility mix and the spatial pattern together will be used to answer the main question in Chapter 5. In the same chapter, the recommendations also will be described. Furthermore, in chapter 5 the relation with ongoing research, critical reflection, suggestions for future research, and managerial implications are given.



2. Literature review

This chapter describes the spatial dynamics of retail in inner-cities. It starts with a review of the emergence of inner-city shopping areas in European cities and their development through the years. Through this literature review, an answer will be sought to sub-question a: *"What (recent) macro-occurrences and retail-related aca-demic perspectives follow from literature and how did they affect both the retail facility mix and the spatial distribution of retail facilities in cities in western Europe?"*. In this context, also an analysis will be conducted to examine the macro-occurrences that (may) have influenced the emergence and development of shopping areas. In addition, academic perspectives in the field of retail are described, such as theories regarding the structure of cities and the location of shopping facilities in cities, as well as theories regarding consumer behaviour. In the concluding section, sub-question a. will be answered by giving a historic overview of the developments. Also, the current retail trends that are happening in western European cities that follow from certain macro-occurrences will be discussed.

2.1 Retail history

To put short-term changes into perspective, it is important to understand the emergence of long-term macro developments in inner-city shopping areas in cities. This review describes the development of inner-city retail structures in western European cities, starting in the Middle Ages to the present.

2.1.1 Middle Ages (500-1350)

When looking at the development of European cities, most cities arose around 1300 alongside the rivers and canals that were connected to the sea (Rutte, 2005). The fertile agricultural land next to the rivers played into the creation and flourishing of cities. Cities grew organically as more people settled here for economic reasons (Cappon & Engen, 2002). Cities were flourishing the most when they were concentrated together. These cities together could form a solid economic system (Boone, 2013). Where previously land lords and bishops ruled, authority increasingly shifted to citizens, merchants, and boatmen. They became increasingly powerful (Blockmans, 2010). The emerge of a city and its growth is thus mainly due to trade. This trade took place on market squares. On these squares, farmers and households from the countryside sold their agricultural products, like firewood, vegetables, meat, and handicrafts to the urban population. In addition, household items were offered for sale. Guilds, like craftsmen, artisans, and shopkeepers, presented their wares (Cruz, 2023). The markets usually took place once or twice a week at the central square, or in bigger cities on more interconnected squares. When there were several market squares in a city, each market square sold a different type of product. For example, there were market squares that sold only cloth or only fish (Toftgaard, 2016). Accessibility of the retail activities at the marketplace was a crucial factor in the location of retail activities, convenience was important (Lesger & Furnée, 2014). At this time, the covered market squares in Europe, the market halls, also became a well-known phenomenon (Coleman, 2006) These squares and halls were often considered the most important place in the city, the church and town hall were often located near (Gawryluk, et al., 2019; Narolewska, 1998). For centuries, these places remained the most important retail location (Lesger & Furnée, 2014).

2.1.2 Early Modern Europe (1350-1650)

The further development of cities is subject to external factors. This could be seen in the mid-14th century when many people died of the plague. Cities were especially affected by the Plague, where people lived densely combined with poor hygiene. Due to relocation movements and death from the disease, the population of cities in Europe declined during this time (Brand, 2011). The Eighty Years' War is another factor that affected the development and spread of cities in Europe. After Spain took over Antwerp in 1585 and the southern part of the Netherlands, people fled to the cities in the Northern part. These cities formed a tight economic system, with Amsterdam as the most important city (Lesger, 1993). Due to the economic growth of maritime trade (the Golden Age), the Northern part of the Netherlands attracted even more immigrants from German countries (Vries, 1984).

International trade by sea became increasingly important, but only took place from business to business (B2B). During the early modern period, the transition from agrarian medieval society to modern capitalism took place (Bouman, 1938). As money was invented in Europe in the sixteenth century, subsistence production and exchange of products became increasingly uncommon. Bouman (1938) stated that the free formation of prices and the pursuit of profit caused the bourgeois accumulation of wealth to reach great proportions. The demand

for luxury products in the early modern period that followed capitalism started in northern Italy but quickly spread throughout the rest of Europe (Bruno, 2021; Barnard, 2020).

According to Lesger and Furnée (2014), it can be concluded that cities in Europe grew and new districts around these cities developed. Shopkeepers and other retailers not only were located at the traditional marketplaces but also at major intersections and main streets of these new districts. This led to a change in the spatial distribution of stores. Around 1460 the first planned retail area in a city emerged the Great Bazaar of Istanbul (Coleman, 2006). Durable (luxury) goods could be found in the city centre and daily necessities were further provided in smaller towns and districts around the city (Lesger & Furnée, 2014). The development of this retail structure continued during the Retail Revolution.

2.1.3 Retail- and Industrial Revolution (1650-1850)

The 'Retail Revolution' between 1650 and 1800 is viewed as a vital component of the economic growth in early modern Europe (Blondé & Damme, 2010; Stobart & Hann, 2004). During this time, alongside the established merchants, the number of stores, stalls, hawkers, and peddlers rose enormously. These smaller stores focussed on specific products, such as food, textiles, and/or hardware (Ogilvie, 2010). This is because the middle class spent generously on luxury goods and the masses bought cheap fashion and utensils (Brewer & Porter, 1993; McKendrick, 1974). This revolution ran partly parallel to the Industrial Revolution, which began around 1750.

During the industrial revolution, new raw materials were found, and equipment like steam engines, and infrastructures like canals and railroads were (re)invented (Hohenberg & Lees, 1995). The new inventions brought major changes in the demography of Europe, like a huge increase in the scale of cities (especially in regions where raw materials were mined) and the shift of the economic heart of Europe from the Northern part of the Netherlands to the Midlands in England (Mil & Rutte, 2021). The major renewal of infrastructure connected new industrial cities with existing cities. Both flows of goods and passengers between (inland) cities emerged (Lees & Lees, 2013). During this period, also the time allocation of women and children shifted from leisure and household chores to income-earning work. The variety and quantity of products in the markets increased and the composition of the market's customers changed at the same time due to the change in demographics (Toftgaard, 2016).

New forms of market consumption and market labour reinforced each other. Demand for new goods increased. The retail and industrial revolution led to factory industrialization, agricultural revolution, and proto-industrialization, the start of modern economic growth (Vries, 1994; Brewer & Porter, 1993). Although the retail ratio (the number of retailers per 1,000 inhabitants) in the Dutch Republic rose until 1740, it stagnated until 1800. After the abolition of the guilds which relaxed professional demarcation, the retail ratio increased again. This is due to the lowering in transaction costs of bringing new market wares to poorer customers (Heuvel & Ogilvie, 2013). This trend can also be seen in other European countries, such as Portugal (Cruz, 2023). Subsequently, in the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries, increasingly planned (covered) shopping areas such as shopping arcades and passages emerged in Europe (Geist 1989; Mackeith, 1986).

2.1.4 Telecommunication and Department Stores (1850-1950)

The retail industry in Europe experiences significant growth and innovation in the decades around 1900. These innovations include the invention of telecommunications like the telegraph in 1844 and telephone in 1876 (Warf, 2006). Mail-order retailing emerged during this time in the United States and later in western Europe. It was an answer to the urbanized market which mostly affluent consumers took advantage of (Coopey, et al., 1999). These innovations allowed people, regardless of gender, age, or socioeconomic status, to contact retail establishments located far from where they lived. Through indirect contact by mail/telephone/telegraph, customers could access an extensive range of goods from all over the world (Nilsson, 2022). Where previously only companies traded with other companies internationally, international trade between companies and consumers was now emerging. According to Coopey, et al. (2011) and Schwarz et al. (2004) mail-order retailing led to increased competition among retailers and the development of innovative marketing techniques. Many retailers began to invest in mail-order channels, alongside their physical stores to reach a wider audience and generate additional revenue streams. Coopey, et al. (2011) concluded that during 1900-1960, the share of mail orders in the total retail sales grew, but this was at the expense of the traditional brick-and-mortar-stores, at least in Great Britain.

Another innovation that took place during this time, is the emergence of the department store. Around 1850, department stores and market halls had their first entrance into the urban landscape of major cities in the United States and Europe. The micro-level retail industry has faced major changes since the emergence of department stores. The spread and influence of the department store is well known. In the first half of the 20th century, the



traditional department store became a dominant player in the retail scene (Whitaker, 2011; Johnson & Sung, 2009; Pasdermadjian, 1954). The department stores were often located in the centre of cities and contributed to the modern town centre (Haput, 2012). Department stores were often characterized as stores with an organization into separate departments, coupled with central operating functions, including accounts for marketing (Fuijoka & Stobart, 2018; Gareth, 1992). Further, they had excellent service, attractive displays, home delivery (mail-order retailing), entertainment events and a large variety and depth of up-to-date merchandise and fashion (Fuijoka & Stobart, 2018; Haupt, 2012; Johnson & Sung, 2009). The traditional department stores dominantly sold luxury goods until the late 1920s. With the wide range of merchandise and amusement, department stores were also often visited as a form of entertainment. Convenience shopping took place in smaller stores that provided goods and primary necessities in local neighbourhoods (Heyrman, 2017; Haupt, 2014). Haupt (2014) also argues in his article that department stores primarily served the wealthy. The working class was served by the co-operative movement, which emerged in the nineteenth century. These co-operatives began selling enormous quantities of cheap goods. This took advantage of the working-class.

Large stores, such as department stores and co-operatives, were a completely new concept in the landscape of cities. However, this new element did not eliminate other established formats. Literature states that open-air markets continued although the market halls were open for the public. Also, traditional stores and boutiques did not disappear when the department stores arose. The small stores targeted other market segments than the bigger stores. Both old and new developments in retailing are still co-existing nowadays (Lesger & Furnée, 2014; Haupt, 2012).

Furthermore, the invention of the automobile around the 1920s had an enormous impact on the retail structure in cities. The increase in automobile traffic led to dramatic changes in the accessibility to retail in metropolitan regions. In her article, Handy (1993) describes the link between the evolution of transportation and retail hierarchies. As people had the opportunity to visit retailers in a wider range, people moved out of the city centre. This development has pushed retail activities outside the boundaries of the residential areas. This makes using the car more attractive than active transportation modes. At the same time, the inner-city shopping areas became more a place to stay and for amusement than for convenience shopping (Handy, 1993).

2.1.5 Automobile and Shopping Malls (1950-2000)

World War II had an impact on how retail developed. Convenience became increasingly important at this time. During this time, one-price stores also emerged, such as Prisunic in France. These stores were a major competitor to the traditional department stores. The low prices were attractive to consumers. This was a contrast to the luxury products and high-end fashion offered by department stores (Haupt, 2012).

Before World War II, shopping facilities developed spontaneously in the central parts of inner-cities and along main streets connecting the inner-city with surrounding neighbourhoods. When housing was in high demand after World War II, new residential districts were planned and built on a large scale with good facilities and shopping centres. The rules of the classification of shopping centres and business configurations by Berry (1963), based on the hierarchical system of Christaller (1933), were followed. Christaller distinguished between the following levels in settlements from low to high: convenience centres, neighbourhood centres, community centres, regional centres, and the metropolitan central business district. The shopping centres in the lower levels of the hierarchy were built around supermarket locations. Supermarkets were the driving force behind the development of these retail locations. Compared to most other countries, this structure is well reflected in the Netherlands (Borchert, 1998).

After 1950, automobiles were taking on an increasingly vital role in the streetscape. Already before 1960, scientists concluded that American consumers were shopping less and less on foot (Nelson, 1958). While even only 1 in 10 consumers owned a car, consumers refrained from walking when faced with long shopping trips (Gruen & Smith, 1960). The automobile became increasingly dominant on the streets. Experts at this time suggested that a planned shopping centre should not exceed 200 meters in length and that the maximum distance between parking spaces and stores should not exceed 100 meters (Hasty, 1983; Beddington, 1982; Jones, 1969).

The emergence of the shopping mall in Europe is also linked to the post-World War II period. It is a kind of amalgamation of the market hall from the Middle Ages and the shopping arcades/passages during the retail and industrial revolution. However, the idea of an enclosed area with stores and accompanying parking lots originated in the 1920s in the United States. The developments were intended to attract people from other regions and cities to a particular place, and not to serve the local population. Thus, this revolved more around experience shopping than convenience shopping. However, the first mall was not built until after 1950 in Edina in the United

States: The Southdale Center (Warnaby & Medway, 2018; Malcolm, 2004). According to Dychtwald (1997), Oates, et al. (1996), and Kaufman (1995), the popularity of malls in Europe was particularly due to the ageing population and the relatively high number of physically disabled consumers at this time . Minimizing the walking distance between stores became increasingly important to increase convenience for consumers (Gehrt, et al., 1996). This is how malls were created. Stores were situated vertically from each other. In this way, the walking distance between parking and stores, and between different stores was reduced. The trend of large out-of-town shopping malls was increasingly implemented in several European countries such as France and Germany (Nijkamp, et al., 2003). This caused consumers to visit the shopping malls outside the city for their shopping, rather than the historic inner-city shopping area. Subsequently, traditional downtown retailers must close their stores because of disappointing visitor numbers (RetaiLink, 2019). However, the Netherlands has always discouraged such developments through policy (Nijkamp, et al., 2003). In contrast, several indoor shopping malls have been built in inner-city shopping areas in cities in the Netherlands, such as the Heuvel Galerie in Eindhoven or Hoog Catharijne in Utrecht.

There was an emergence and expansion of supermarkets, but also a decline in the number of small stores after World War II. Small independent food stores faced enormous competition with supermarkets (Jacques, 2018). The forerunner of the supermarket, the self-service grocery shop, was developed in the late 1940s by the Co-op (Shaw & Alexander, 2008). Between 1950 and 1965, the number of self-service stores increased sharply in Europe. This was also seen in England, for example (Bailey, et al., 2010). Bailey et al. (2010) also indicate in their article that between 1965 and 1975 a rapid development of the supermarket followed. Supermarkets at that time were in places that were easily accessible by car. Often this was in neighbourhood centres, main streets, and housing areas (Uttke, 2011). Here, too, convenience was paramount. According to Uttke (2011), local food markets like supermarkets are anchors for centrality in urban centres.

The chain store also had a rise in the years between 1950 and 2000. Several chain stores experienced increases in market share in the United Kingdom (Brown & Mergoupis, 2010). At the same time, there was also an increase in the number of specialist stores (Olczak, 2015). An example of a chain-store is Zara. At the end of the year 2000, Zara had a total of 1,080 stores spread across several countries (Williams, 2002). The emergence of these chain stores came at the same time as the founding of the European Union in 1957. This creation created free trade between member states in the EU. This allowed companies from one EU country to offer goods and services in another EU country without being based there (European Union, Sd; European Political Strategy Centre, 2017).

Another major change that took place between 1950 and 2000 was the rise of mass tourism. Earlier, only the upper classes could travel for pleasure and residential change. However, in the twentieth century, the number of middle-class people who could travel grew rapidly. More people, goods, services, and money moved between different places and countries. This brought a huge boost in the economic development of many countries (Greenwood, 1976; Peters, 1969). Shopping is one of the most important activities for a tourist (Albayrak et al., 2016; Lloyd et al., 2011; Yu & Littrell, 2003). Toward the year 2000, increasingly global cities focused on tourism as a source of income (Hoffman et al., 2003; Judd & Fainstein, 1999). Urban redevelopment plans were created to accommodate additional stores to welcome more tourists (Martinotti, 1996). Convenience shopping was replaced by leisure shopping with the rise of commercial, inter-national fashion chains combined with luxury fashion (Rabbiosi, 2015).

At the end of the 20th century, internet-based e-commerce was flourishing (Tian, et al., 1999). Companies started to establish themselves in the virtual world, next to their bricks-and-mortar stores. Mail-order retailers were also an important part of the rise of e-commerce. Thus, more mail-order retailers started using the Internet to sell their products. Where before international competition was small, even with mail-order retailing, the rise of e-commerce caused a change (Aoyama & Schwarz, 2004). Products and services became available through the internet. This included for example cameras, books, and tickets for sport matches. However, Barbonis and Laspita (2005) concluded that the e-commerce adaptation of consumers was low around 2,000. According to Aoyama and Schwarz (2004), consumers are primarily passive recipients of technological change. Although, to-day's world proves that consumers have embraced e-commerce (Dolega, et al., 2021).

Whereas the car previously dominated the streetscape of inner-city shopping centres, this was changing in increased cities toward the year 2000. The development of superstores, hypermarkets and various other types of out-of-town stores changed the traditional retail system. Consumers took their cars to large out-of-town stores for their necessary products (Heitkamp, 2000; Peiffer-Smadja & Torre, 2018). The demand for retail in the inner-city shopping centre changed (Shaw, 1978). This made it less and less necessary to reach the city centre by car.

As early as 1970, studies and experiments on the pedestrianization of inner-city shopping centres were conducted. These studies were conducted mainly in cities of England: Newcastle, Lees, and London (Morris, 1971; Wyborn, 1973; Turner & Giannopoulos, 1974). After experiments, increased plans were made to make innercity shopping centres in Europe car-free. An example of this plan is the Ideplan 77 for Copenhagen's city centre (Kerndal-Hansen, 1983). This increased the comfort of walking consumers. Leisure shopping won out even more over the convenience of being able to get close to stores by car. This shows that not only macro-occurrences affect the spatial dynamics of retail facilities in inner-cities, but also meso-developments in the form of policies do have an influence on them.

These developments also affected the retail hierarchy in the Netherlands. The lowest levels in the hierarchy became less important, and the popularity of the highest level increased. However, the lifting of the ban on large-scale retailing in the periphery combined with the discouragement of cars in inner-city shopping areas also reduced this popularity (Borchert, 1998). However, the city centre remained the most important retail concentration in urban areas. This is true in the Netherlands, but also in most Western European countries (Guy, 1994). Despite the dynamics in retail, the spatial pattern of shopping centres as described by Berry (1963) is still clearly visible.

2.1.6 E-Commerce and Vacancy (2000-2020)

Since 2000, the number of purchases and sales via the Internet has been increasing (Dolega, et al., 2021). At the same time, the first smartphone was also launched, allowing people to be even more and faster in touch with businesses and each other. In the United States and the United Kingdom, 20% of all purchases in 2018 took place online (Leeuwen M. v., 2018). There were also a lot of online sales in the Netherlands that year. 64% of Dutch people aged twelve or older said they bought something online in 2018. In 2022, this was already 74%. Recent figures show that mainly clothing/shoes, meals, and cosmetics/perfume are bought online. The least are printed books, electronics/devices, and personal care products (Statistics Netherlands, 2023).

The rise of online stores is causing a decrease in spending in brick-and-mortar stores (Rose, et al.; 2012). To prevent this, more offline stores are also opening online stores but there are also online stores opening offline stores. Combining online with offline shopping is also called a multi-channel strategy. Recently, there has been a shift from multi- to omnichannel shopping: the integration of social media and other mobile channels into offline and online retail. This includes the use of (instant) personalized mobile advertising and the online search for products but offline buying them, or vice versa (Verhoef, et al., 2015). Rijksoverheid (Sd) states that between 2001 and 2007, the central bank in the United States continually lowered interest rates incrementally. This allowed both individuals and businesses to borrow money cheaply and easily. For example, banks issued variable-rate mortgage loans to individuals who could not afford them. As long as these interest rates remained low, individuals were able to pay these loans. However, in 2007 variable interest rates rose and many homeowners were not able to pay their mortgage anymore and were forced to sell their homes. Because many homes were suddenly offered on the housing market, their value decreased. As a result, homeowners were unable to repay their mortgages and banks suffered huge losses. Governments had to intervene to guarantee the flow of money between banks and individuals and businesses.

According to Tangpong et al. (2009), the economic downturn resulted in many brick-and-mortar stores that closed and several retail chains' going out of business. One reason for this is that cities are traditionally locations for recreational shopping and making non-daily purchases. These activities are conjuncture-sensitive activities (Expertgroep Future Retail City Center, 2016). However, already at the beginning of the 2000s, retailers faced dwindling sales, bankruptcies, and mass closures, from which some were unable to recover (Harasta, 2020). The financial crisis accelerated this tendency. This trend is also called the Retail Apocalypse and is most visible in the United States (Helm, et al., 2020; Bhattari, 2019; Meyersohn, 2019). But other countries are also struggling with the Retail Apocalypse like Spain or the United Kingdom (Morcuende & Lloberas, 2022; Jeffery, 2019). While several sources attribute the changes in the retail market to a Retail Apocalypse, some sources question whether this apocalypse exists (Kline, 2018; Mathews, 2018). One reasonable explanation that stores are closing is that the retail landscape is evolving and retailers that are not evolving are becoming obsolete (Morgan, 2018; Danziger, 2017).

Although this crisis occurred mainly in the United States, it also affected the Netherlands. Because the Netherlands is an exporting country with an open economy, the credit crisis had a major impact on the Dutch economy. Due to lower demand for products, there was also more unemployment which influenced people's spending patterns (Rijksoverheid, sd). Falling demand for products and goods affected the Dutch retail market. For example, store sales declined. There was a sharp drop in retailers' sales in 2009 (Statistics Netherlands (CBS), 2023).

This also reduced the demand for retail properties. As a result, there was a sharp drop in retail rents during the recession. Nevertheless, retail vacancy rates continued to rise. Some retail locations at the time became unprofitable for retail at any level of rent. This was also due to declining willingness to buy and consumer confidence which hit a low point in early 2013 (GfK, 2015). Combined with the abundance of depts resulting from leveraged buyouts before the financial crisis and the subsequent runaway growth in retail space caused the start of the growing vacancy rates in inner cities (Townsend et al., 2017; Thompson, 2017). However, the vacancy rate in inner cities is due not only to the financial crisis but also to the shift from offline shopping to online shopping (Statistics Netherlands, 2023). Ossokina, et al. (2016) wrote in their CPB Policy brief on post-crisis retail vacancy rates in the Netherlands that retail vacancy rates are mostly concentrated at the edges of shopping areas. They also concluded that stores like to cluster and benefit from each other's visitors together and that vacant stores harm neighbours (Ossokina, et al., 2016).

During these years, the Experience Economy also became an established term in the retail world. The term was first introduced by Pine and Gilmore (1999) in their book as the sale of memorable experiences to consumers. It is an economy in which many products and services are sold with a focus on the positive effects these can have on consumers' lives. It takes a combination of goods and services to enable an experience. Consumers enter intuitive relationships with brands and retailers with who they feel connected. For example, consumers pay not only for a coffee but also for the cosy ambience and the skilled and friendly staff (Pine & Gilmore, 1999). The rise of the Experience Economy is also affecting inner-city shopping areas. Whereas earlier consumers were looking for functionality in inner-city shopping areas in terms of store offerings, they are now looking for experience. The quality of the complete inner-city experience is becoming increasingly important and affects the engagement, satisfaction, and loyalty of local residents. A consequence of this is an increase in the evening and night-time economy (especially the hospitality sector), where consumer experience is central (Coca-Stefaniak & Carroll, 2014).

This trend can also be supported by figures. For example, in 2018, there was still a net growth of more than 2,000 stores in the US. But this growth occurred mainly in the food sector. Nevertheless, the number of department stores, stores with speciality soft goods, and drugstores decreased (Holman & Buzek, 2018). This trend can also be recognized in the Netherlands. Locatus has been tracking the ratio of retail vs non-retail in the Netherlands since 2014. This shows that for a long time, the decrease in the number of retail stores was offset by an increase in the number of stores in non-retail. Since 2020, however, the decrease in retail has been greater than the increase in non-retail (Locatus, 2023). The increase in the number of stores in 2021 was due to the increase in the number of stores in the food sector, especially bread, pastry, and confectionery stores, supermarkets, and liquor stores (3.4%). The number of stores with non-food products remained the same (Statistics Netherlands, 2022). This is also consistent with the research of Holman and Buzek (2018), who indicated a renewed interest in small stores with unique products and personalized service.

The change in the retail landscape is also related to demographic changes. In large cities, the vacancy rate does not rise as much as in medium or small cities. For example, the Netherlands is facing an ageing population with a decrease in the share of young people. In 2022, the average Dutchman was 42.4 years old, compared with 33.2 in 1975 (Statistics Netherlands, 2023). Figures from 2013 show that the ratio of people aged sixty-five or older varies by region. The provinces of Zeeland, Limburg, and Drenthe (the shrinkage regions) tend to have the highest rate of ageing, while the provinces of Flevoland, North and South Holland, and Utrecht have a lower grey pressure than the Netherlands as a whole (Compendium voor de Leefomgeving, 2013). These developments are not only related to the ageing of the population in the shrinkage regions but also to the moving of the younger generation out of these regions (CBS Open data StatLine, 2011). Older people also have a different shopping behaviour than younger people. This combined with the shrinkage in the number of inhabitants and households, the demand for stores in the local retail market is changing and becoming smaller. This is seen in the increasing vacancy rates in small and medium-sized cities (Compendium voor de Leefongeving, 2015).

Where department stores were previously immensely popular, these are currently no longer in favour of most consumers (Burayidi & Yoo, 2021; de Jong, 2014). These stores were previously designated as 'anchor' stores, stores that increase, through their names' reputation, the traffic of shoppers at or near their location (Konishi & Sandfor, 2003). In the last decades, beside the traditional department stores, other types of anchors arose in the Netherlands. Large international fashion retailers such as H&M, Zara, and Primark successfully entered the Dutch market and expanded in scale. This is also reflected in the total retail floor area in the Netherlands. While the total retail floor area of international retailers has been increasing since 2005, the total retail floor area of Dutch retailers has been declining since 2011. This growth in international retailers is especially seen in large

cities such as Amsterdam, the Hague, Rotterdam, and Utrecht. However, Dutch retailers still possess more retail floor area than international retailers (Boesveldt, 2017).

Not only large department stores are struggling, but also shopping malls are no longer popular (Burayidi & Yoo, 2021). Online shopping is having a major impact on the future of shopping malls, but the malls were already struggling before the rise of e-shopping. These difficulties, at least in the US, come from overbuilding shopping malls and the proliferation of shopping malls near each other. Many indoor shopping malls in the Netherlands face vacancy. However, the difference between malls is large, some are almost decaying while others are still lively (Wesseling, 2022). Stores for daily groceries and entertainment proved to be a success for shopping malls. Although, this is also true for planned shopping centres in neighbourhoods and districts, for example (Sit, et al. 2003).

Another major occurrence in the past 20 years, is the SARS-CoV-2 virus. This virus causes the well-known COVID-19 disease. Through coughing and sneezing, the virus can be transmitted from person to person. The virus was first discovered in China in December 2019, and the virus has gone around the world since (RIVM, 2022). In early 2020, the virus first appeared in the Netherlands. Several measures were used to contain the virus, including mandating the wearing of mouth masks, as well as lockdowns and store closures. These measures impacted the retail market. As a result, consumer confidence dropped to a negative rate during the COVID-19 crisis (Cushman & Wakefield, 2021). During the COVID-19 period, RetailSonar observed several trends in shopping areas in both the Netherlands and Belgium. They found that customers visited stores less often, but when they did, they spent more. In addition, customers were buying locally much more often (RetailSonar, 2020). Whereas in large city centres such as Amsterdam or Rotterdam, sales decreased by 21%, in smaller towns sales increased by 12.5% (Haar & Quix, 2020). One explanation is that during the pandemic, people preferred the safe environment of the local shopping area more. Another explanation is that tourists were not able to visit cities and their centres. RetailSonar (2020) concluded that strong traffic builders near a store, such as hospitality, commuting and tourism, play a major role in a store's success. They also revealed that customers are looking less for experience and more for convenience during the COVID-19 period. All measures caused people to increasingly make their purchases online (RetailSonar, 2020).

Since measurements began in 2006, the number of international overnight guests in the Netherlands has been increasing every year. However, there are two exceptions where a dip can be seen in the number of overnight guests: during the financial crisis and the COVID-19 crisis (NBTC, 2021). During the COVID-19 pandemic, it was apparent that tourism has a major impact on store performance. As discussed, sales decreased in large cities but increased in smaller cities (Haar & Quix, 2020). The purchase and rental prices of stores were continuously increased after the expiration of rental contracts. The collapse of retail activities related to tourism during COVID-19 significantly accelerated this process (Clols, 2021; Chatterjee, et al., 2020). Clols (2021) conducted a study on the impact of declining tourism due to restrictions during the COVID-19 pandemic in Barcelona. He found that the number of vacant stores increased dramatically in the tourist shopping streets in the city centre. In the luxury shopping street with international brands, only a few stores closed their doors. This means that some streets served only the tourist market and when this market disappears, the retail pattern changes.

2.2 Retail-related academic perspectives

In the past hundred years, there have been academics developing theories related to (the location of) retail developments in urban areas. In addition, research into consumers' shopping motivations revealed relevant insights. This section tries to link these academic perspectives to the historic developments discussed above.

2.2.1 Urban land use models

Over the years, urban land-use models have been developed to explain the growth and composition of land-use in cities, including the location of retail in the city. Around 1930, (socio-)economists Burgess and Hoyt produced respectively the Concentric Zone Theory (1925) and the Sector Model (1939). Both models assume that cities develop in concentric circles, with the Central Business District (CBD) at the centre and residential housing radiating outwards. The model assumes that cities are monocentric in which (retail) trade only took place in the CBD (Hoyt, 1939; Park & Burgess, 1925).

In a counter-response to these simple monocentric models, these models were followed up by more organic models including the Multiple Nuclei Model (Harris & Ullman, 1945) and the Urban Realms Model (Vance, 1972). In these models, cities consist of multiple urban areas/developments with each their centre of activity and

growth. Both models assume that retail locations are in multiple places in the city and give a more realistic representation of urban areas, unlike the previously mentioned monocentric city models.

2.2.2 Law of Retail Gravitation and Central Place Theory

Theories that explain the size and distribution of retail locations are the Law of Retail Gravitation and the Central Place Theory. According to the Law of Retail Gravitation (Reilly, 1931), groups of customers are drawn to certain retail locations because of factors such as distance to and size of shopping areas, market population, and location of competing shopping areas. His theory assumes that the greater the distance between the consumer and the shopping area, the less likely consumers are going to travel to that location. However, these consumers are willing to travel a longer distance for larger shopping centres (Francica, 2021; Wagner, 1974; Reilly 1931; Reilly, 1929).

Christaller's Central Place Theory (1933) explains the economic relationships between retail centres based on the size and geographical distribution of these centres and influenced the retail structure in several west European countries. The Central Place Theory can be visualized in a pattern of hexagons that form when setting up the catchment areas of the different levels of retail centres (Janssen, 2011; Christaller, 1933). This theory also considers the maximum distance a consumer is willing to travel for a particular type of retail centre. As described before in the review of retail history, the Central Place Theory was used for retail planning in the Netherlands after World War II. The retail structure in the Netherlands can be defined as fine-woven, intricate, and hierarchically differentiated (Jansen, 2011).

2.2.3 Retail Agglomeration and Minimum Differentiation

Retail agglomeration can be defined as a group of retail stores in proximity, which compete and cooperate simultaneously (Sanyal & Ghosh, 2017). By clustering stores, complementary goods are sold more frequently by the stores in these clusters. It also allows market share to be captured and customers can compare goods (Brown, 1989; Hotelling, 1929). In addition, research concludes that when a retailer establishes itself close to compatible peers and anchor stores, it is less likely for them to fail in the long run (Kickert & Hofe, 2018).

One of the first theories explaining retail agglomeration is Hotelling's Principle of Minimum Differentiation (1929). This principle explains the retail agglomeration of similar stores in shopping areas. The theory is about the fact that many products (such as glasses) have more similarities than differences while differentiation is crucial for success. He focused on why similar companies settle in the same neighbourhoods of a city. Hotelling found that consumers prefer the closer store of two options when purchasing fixed-priced goods with identical features. This forces both firms to settle in the middle of the market, because a firm that chooses to settle on one side of the middle would leave most of the market to its competitor (Mutyala, 2011; Hotelling, 1929).

2.2.4 Shopping motives

Although the early theories regarding shopping assumed that consumers consider shopping as a utilitarian activity (something that must be done), already in the 1970s, Tauber hypothesized that motives for shopping are not only related to buying a product but to other needs as well (Tauber, 1972). This initiated a lot of research regarding shopping motives, supporting that shopping can be a hedonic activity as well. The utilitarian shopping motive is about the efficiency of the shopping process. These are mainly goal-oriented customers whose goal is to complete a shopping task (Babin et al. 1994). Hedonic shopping motivations are associated with amusement, pleasure, and enjoyment (Babin et al. 1994). Consumers seek the pleasure of shopping rather than the utility of the purchase and derive satisfaction from the shopping experience (Mikalef et al. 2013). AbedRabbo et al., (2022) found that interactions with entertainment facilities (cinemas, pubs, and bowling) cafes, and restaurants or special events organized in the city centre complemented the utilitarian purpose of shopping in the centre and had a strong influence on consumers' intention to stay and spend money in the centre. This fits with the emergence of the experience economy (Pine and Gilmore, 1999).

This shift from utilitarian to hedonic shopping is also related to changes in consumer preferences. As Statistics Netherlands data show, increasingly fewer consumers value owning products. From this follows the trend of sharing, borrowing, or renting versus buying products. Whereas before it was only about digital products such as Spotify or Netflix. Now all types of products are shared such as homes via AirBnB or scooters via Felyx (ShareNL, 2015). The increasing complexity and unpredictability of consumer behaviour cause the retail land-scape is becoming increasingly complex. The role that traditional brick-and-mortar-retail has is changing by the competition form online retailers and the growing presence of leisure activities and services (Dolega, et al., 2021). The shift from buying to borrowing is also related to the shift from utilitarian to hedonic shopping.



The emergence of online shopping also initiated a lot of research on shopping motives and the changing retail environment. For example, Dolega et al. (2021) concluded that due to the shift to internet shopping in recent years, the trend of experience shopping is continued. Inner-city areas become comparison and leisure destinations (Dolega, et al., 2021). This increase in online shopping has a major impact on the closure of brick-and-mortar stores (Rose, et al., 2012). Weltevreden and van Rietbergen indicated in 2009 that city centres are most likely to face the substitution of in-store shopping for e-shopping, even though online shopping also creates additional demand (Weltevreden & Rietbergen, 2009). However, it will not cause all physical stores to disappear (Burayidi & Yoo, 2021). Several studies on the psychological and sociological consequences of the shift to online shopping prove also that online retail and delivery services can only partially replace the historical meaning of shopping (Mosteller et al., 2014; Wang et al., 2011). This is also evident from studies conducted during the Covid-19 crisis and its associated lockdowns, in which people were restricted in travel and individual freedom (Pieh et al., 2021; Rossi et al., 2020).

2.2.5 Anchor Stores

From 1950, there was increasing research into the 'ideal' shopping centre and anchor stores were discussed for the first time. Konishi & Sandford (2003) in their research define the anchor store as: "a store that increases, through its name's reputation, the traffic of shoppers at or near its location. Consumers, attracted by the anchor's name, are likely to visit the location, and thus nearby stores' sales and profits are increased by the presence of the anchor." Examples of anchor stores are department stores (especially in the past), and in the present day, supermarkets and (inter)national chain stores. The anchor store was valued by mall developers for their ability to attract shoppers as well as non-anchor tenants to malls (Gould, et al., 2005; Brueckner, 1993; Benjamin, et al., 1992). Therefore, these stores were often found in most shopping malls (Zhou & Clapp, 2015; Konishi & Sandfort, 2003). When a new planned shopping mall opens, it needed the commitment of one or more anchor stores. The opening of an anchor store changes the economics of clusters of independent stores (Kramer, 2008). For example, Swamynathan, et al. (2013) suggest in their research that anchor stores are an important driver for mall patronage. There are also benefits for other stores collocating with anchor stores in shopping centres, such as increased traffic and complementary sales (Konishi & Sandfort, 2003; Damian, et al., 2010). The study by Kickert and Vom Hofe (2018) shows that other retailers still benefit from locating near anchor stores, measured in long-term failures. about shopper circulation in a planned shopping centre, the role of anchor stores is discussed. They concluded that most consumers in a shopping area are confined to a relatively small part of the shopping centre. Here the intersections of the main streets are the busiest places. This is often where the key tenants (anchors) are located. These anchors also provide circulation in the shopping area. Furthermore, a strong connection can be seen between similar stores in the vicinity. Although the articles discussed above are primarily about anchor stores in planned shopping centres, it is evident that similar mechanisms apply in inner-city shopping areas.

2.2.6 Tenant mix

The tenant mix consists of two components (Kirkup & Rafiq, 1994). The first includes the proportion or number of space or units of different retail/service types. This is also called the Retail Mix (number, size, and types of stores). This retail mix determines whether consumers are attracted to the centre. Arentze (1999) concluded that consumers are especially happy with choice opportunities and diversity in shopping areas. Research by Sit et al. (2003) concluded that consumers appreciate food and entertainment in shopping centres. However, these elements were lacking during the time of research. Recent literature does indicate that today a shift toward these facilities in shopping centres is underway (Locatus, 2023; Dolega, et al., 2021). The second component of tenant mix concerns the relative placement of tenants in the centre. This component stimulates shopper circulation in the shopping centre and encourages impulse shopping (Kirkup & Rafiq, 1994). Especially the location of anchor stores is important to stimulate circulation. In addition. Brown (1993) concluded that consumers often visit the same types of stores in proximity, matching the expected effects of agglomeration.

2.3 Conclusion

To answer the first sub-question (a): "What (recent) macro-occurrences and retail-related academic perspectives follow from literature and how did they affect both the retail facility mix and the spatial distribution of retail facilities in cities in western Europe?", a literature review of retail history and -academic perspectives has been conducted in this chapter. This concluding section will first provide an overview of the most important findings of the literature review on the developments in inner-city shopping areas and the field of academic research

through the years. Furthermore, it will outline the current trends and their implications for brick-and-mortar retail facilities during the period 2004 - 2022.

2.3.1 Historic overview

The inner-city shopping areas of cities have undergone considerable changes since the emergence of market squares in historic inner cities around 1300. Retail originated in places where merchants, farmers and guilds crossed paths and could exchange their goods. This happened in the market squares, the most important places in the city. Shopping at that time was done based on convenience and took place in easily accessible places.

Due to economic growth in the mid-14th century, cities became increasingly crowded places where many people lived in small areas with poor hygiene. War and disease changed demographics in cities. The rise of sea trade between companies, the introduction of money and the rise of capitalism widened income gaps in society, and the demand for luxury goods increased. As cities expanded on the outer edges, new places for trade emerged. Where previously trade had only taken place on traditional market squares, small stores were now opened on intersections of main streets. Here also a distinction arose in the sale of durable (luxury) goods in the city centre and the daily necessities that were also sold in the smaller districts. During the early modern period, the first planned retail area, the Great Bazaar of Istanbul was opened.

During the retail- and industrial revolution between 1650 and 1850, the number of merchants that sold specific goods rose enormously. Due to the new infrastructure that the industrial revolution entailed, flows of goods and passengers between cities emerged. However, health and safety were neglected during this time.

As a reaction to the industrial revolution, concerns about health and safety in cities grew. The emergence of new communication technologies around 1850, gave customers access to a wide range of goods from around the world via mail/phone/telegraph. International trade emerged between companies and consumers. The growth of mail-order retail came at the expense of traditional brick-and-mortar stores. Around the same time, the first department store opened, after which it became a dominant player as an anchor store in shopping areas.

Affluent consumers bought their luxury items here as a form of entertainment. While women used to shop for entertainment, this changed to a utilitarian shopping motive as they had no free time because they had to work in factories. These anchor stores attracted consumers and non-anchor tenants because they provide increased traffic and complementary sales for stores that were located nearby. Partly because of this, smaller stores could continue to exist alongside the new, large retail formats. But they also served a different consumer and offered, unlike the anchors, convenience products. After the emergence of these anchor stores, more thought was given to land use in cities, including their retail locations. The mono-concentric theories of Burgess (1925) and Hoyt (1939) are examples of this. Later, more organic, and realistic models that describe a city containing multiple centres for (retail) trade were developed by Harris and Ullman (1945), and Vance (1972). Theories to describe retail agglomeration were also described during that time, like Hotelling's (1929) principle of minimum differentiation.

The law of retail gravitation (1931) and the central place theory of Christaller (1933) explain the patterns of retail centres considering the size of the centre and the maximum distance a consumer is willing to travel for a particular type of centre. The last model was used in post-World War II reconstruction in the Netherlands. During this time, new residential districts with new shopping facilities were built on the outskirts of cities to meet the housing shortage. During this time, convenience prevailed over entertainment. Large, cheap, one-price stores emerged as a contrast to the traditional department stores that sold mostly luxury goods. However, research from the 1970s hypothesized that shopping is related to more than only buying a product. Furthermore, the automobile became more dominant in the streetscape of city centres. Planned shopping malls with parking facilities arose in city centres (in the Netherlands) as well as in the periphery (in other countries in Europe). The same was true for supermarkets, which often stimulated retail developments in residential areas. Although this was criticised by academics and urban planners at the end of the 20th century, after which inner-city shopping areas were made more suitable for pedestrians. The rise of the planned shopping centre-initiated research into the ideal shopping centre, including the tenant mix. It could be concluded that consumers often visit the same type of stores in proximity and consumers welcome diversity in the shopping area. Furthermore, the formation of the European Union allowed free trade between countries, which initiated the increase of the number if (inter)national chain-stores. The rise of e-commerce at the end of the 20th century, combined with the competition from supermarkets (outside the inner-city) and (inter)national chain stores, caused a decline in the number of small stores in inner-city shopping areas.



This trend continued after the year 2000 and was reinforced by the economic downturn just after the turn of the century. Convenient shopping was growingly taking place online, also due to restrictions imposed by COVID-19. In combination with the emergence of the experience economy, inner-city shopping areas are becoming increasingly a place for leisure. Where previously trade flourished on historic market squares, this has now become primarily a meeting place with hospitality facilities. This can also be seen in the shift from non-food-related stores to (smaller) food-stores and hospitality in inner-city shopping areas. Due to an ageing population and the outflow of the younger population from some parts of the country, shrinkage regions emerge. The demand for stores in these shrinkage regions is different from the demand in growth regions. With the younger generation of consumers, leasing and sharing appears to be a new trend. Department stores and shopping malls are no longer in favour and a shift in anchor stores towards the (inter)national retail chain fashion department stores can be observed.

Based on this literature review, it can be interpreted that new ways for trade had an immense impact on the shopping behaviour of consumers and thus on the development of the retail landscape in Europe. For example the emergence of sea trade, the industrial revolution, and the development of new communication technologies. Furthermore, some current trends and their impact appear to be consistent with past trends. For example, the emergence of e-commerce seems to match the emergence of mail-order-retail about 200 years ago, which probably also cause the closure of many stores. Furthermore, it seems that when consumers are doing well economically, they are more likely to shop for experience. For instance, during the beginning of the 14th century, wealthy people were looking for experience in buying luxury items, which may led to a rise in the number of stores selling luxury goods in the inner city. Around 1850, after the industrial revolution, department stores emerged. These stores sold luxury goods and were visited by consumers with an experience motive. Nowadays, people in the Netherlands are relatively wealthier than e.g. 50 years ago after the World War II period (Sonsbeek, et al., 2023). And right now, an experience economy seems to be emerging again. Not in stores that provide luxury goods, but in hospitality and other experience facilities.

A schematic overview of the emergence of retail in cities in West-Europe, including legend can be found in Figure 2 on the next page.





3.Industria/retail revolution

6. E-commerce and vacancy

Figure 2: Schematic overview of the emergence of retail in cities in West-Europe



2.3.2 Current trends

The historic literature review provides a clear overview of all the macro-occurrences and academic perspectives that have taken place in history, and how inner-city shopping in general in western Europe areas responded to them. However, the main question that will be answered through this study focuses particularly on the developments of inner-city shopping areas from the 21st century onwards. To answer the main research question, the current trends in particular are important.

Looking at these current trends, it can be concluded that the number of stores has been decreasing in inner-city shopping centres due to the rise of mail-order and later online retailing. However, the financial crisis between 2008 and 2014 and the COVID-19 pandemic between 2019 and 2022 accelerated this decrease. Furthermore, since the emergence of the European Union, the (inter)national competition between stores increased. In addition, there is a shift in anchor stores: from department stores to (inter)national fashion department stores. Shopping malls are also no longer popular. Utilitarian and hedonic shopping motives alternate over the centuries. Since the turn of the last century, there has been increasing talk of the experience economy. Now, convenience shopping is increasingly done online, and inner-city shopping areas are becoming a place for leisure where people seek entertainment. This is also reflected in the streetscape, where an increase is taking place in the number of hospitality and cultural/recreational facilities.

Briefly, four major retail trends in western European cities follow from certain macro-occurrences going on for the past 20 years. These are presented in Figure 3 below.



Figure 3: Overview four major retail trends in Western Europe

However, the literature that has been studied is mainly about planned shopping centres in large cities in Europe. Research on these trends for inner-city shopping areas in the Netherlands is lacking. Also, research is lacking on the effects of these recent changes on the spatial pattern of retail facilities in inner-city shopping areas. Therefore, this study there will focus on the effects of these trends on both the retail facility mix and the spatial pattern of retail facilities in inner-city shopping areas of medium-sized cities.



3. Methodology

To be able to answer sub-questions b and c about the development in the retail facility mix and spatial pattern of retail facilities respectively, quantitative desk research will be conducted. This research will consist of analyses of the changes in the retail facility mix as well as in the spatial pattern of retail facilities. Since data has been made available for this study, the method used in this study is data-driven. The analyses will be used to test whether the current trends that follow from the literature review (see sub-section 2.3.2) also apply to retail in medium-sized cities in the Netherlands. Furthermore, it will be analysed how the developments in the retail facility mix may influence the developments in the spatial pattern of retail facilities. In addition, it will be analysed whether any developments in the composition and spatial pattern of retail facilities can be seen that do not follow from the literature.

This chapter will explain the methodology used for these analyses. First, the cities that will be subject to the analyses will be presented in section 3.1. In section 3.2, the collection and characteristics of the data will be described. In section 3.3, the division of the retail facilities will be described. The method for analysing the changes in the retail facility mix over the years will be presented in section 3.4. Subsequently, the way the change in the spatial pattern of retail facilities will be analysed is presented in section 3.5. The method to test confluences between changes in the retail facility mix and the spatial pattern of retail facilities will be described in section 3.6. This chapter finishes with the concluding section 3.7.

3.1 Selected cities

First, it is determined which medium-sized cities in the Netherlands are most suitable for this analysis. In this thesis, medium-sized cities are defined as cities with 100,000 to 250,000 inhabitants. To be able to correctly compare the retail developments in these cities, cities are selected that currently have approximately the same number of inhabitants. For this, the most recent (January 2022) population size is analysed. The information is obtained from Statistics Netherlands. The cities of Amersfoort, Apeldoorn, Arnhem, Breda, 's Hertogenbosch, Enschede, Haarlem, and Nijmegen seem to be the best match given the number of inhabitants (all between 155 thousand and 185 thousand inhabitants).

Since tourism has a major impact on inner-city shopping areas (Chatterjee, et al., 2020; Clols, 2021), there is also looked at the number of overnight stays in lodging facilities per municipality in 2019. This is done to check the influence of tourism on the selected cities. All cities are similar in terms of numbers (under 500 thousand overnight stays), except for Apeldoorn with 1.828 million overnight stays (Statistics Netherlands, 2021). For this reason, Apeldoorn is excluded from the final selection. The final selection consists of 1. Amersfoort, 2. Arnhem, 3. Breda, 4. 's Hertogenbosch, 5. Enschede, 6. Haarlem, and 7. Nijmegen. The locations of these cities are shown in Figure 4.

3.2 Data collection and characteristics

Figure 4: Location indication

To perform both the analyses on the developments in the retail facility mix and the spatial pattern, a dataset with high-fidelity geographical data about retail facilities in inner-city shopping areas over the years 2004 to 2022 is made available by Locatus for this study. Locatus is the market leader in retail information in the Benelux. More than 20 years ago they started building a database containing information about stores, shopping areas and passers-by counts in shopping areas. The dataset made available by Locatus includes variables for all retail facilities (IDs) in each selected city and each of the years from 2004 to 2022: the type, sub-type, category, retail floor area, and location (X- and Y-coordinates). The variables, including examples of the corresponding data, in the dataset are presented in Table 1. As for the type, sub-type and category per ID, Locatus' designations will be used.

City	Year	ID	Retail chain	Туре	Sub-type	Category	RFA	X_Local	Y_Local
Arnhem	2019	182908	Zara	Fashion & luxury	Clothing & fashion	Fashion department store	862	6.893641	52.217051

Table 1: Structure of the total dataset for analyses (example)

The variables in Table 1 can be explained as follows:

City: Name of the city in which the retail facility is located

- Year: Year of observation
 - **ID:** Unique number assigned to a retail facility
- Retail chain: Name of retail chain to which a retail facility is affiliated, or 'Independent' if store is not affiliated with a retail chain
 - Type:
 Highest level of the Locatus designation (divided into sub-types and then into categories)
 - Sub-type: Collective name for categories with the same characteristics regarding the goods that are being sold (divided into categories)
 - Category: Characterisation of an activity of a retail facility
 - Retail floor area in square meters, the covered space accessible and **RFA** visible to the consumer (including space behind the counter and display window, excluding warehouses and staff areas)
 - X_Local: X-coordinate of the geographic centre of the retail facility, according to the national system (in the Netherlands RD (National Triangle))
 - Y_Local: Y-coordinate of the geographic centre of a retail facility, according to the national system (in the Netherlands RD (National Triangle))

Locatus distinguishes ten different Types. All retail facilities are assigned to only one of these ten types. For all types, at least five retail facilities are observed per city and year, except for the type Transportation and fuel. For this reason, all retail facilities assigned to this type are excluded from this study.

3.3 Division of retail facilities

Based on the types, sub-types, and categories as assigned by Locatus (see Section 3.2), a new division is made in retail facilities (see Table 2). With these new division, a dataset is created based on the original dataset of Locatus. This is done to match the findings from the qualitative research with the findings from the quantitative research. In addition, this is done to be able to perform analyses to determine changes in the retail facility mix and the spatial pattern. The way this new division is created is described in this section.

Firstly, the nine different types are grouped into four functions: store, experience, service, and vacant. As can be seen in Table 2, only the functions store and experience consist of more than one type. These types correspond to the types assigned by Locatus (see Section 3.2). Furthermore, only for the retail facilities with the function store, there is looked at two extra attributes: if the store is affiliated to a certain retail-chain or is independent, and if the store can be classified as (fashion) department store or not. These have been determined based on the current trends that follow from the literature review (see Sub-Section 2.3.2).

The retail-chain attribute has the value 'Yes' or 'No'. This value is determined using the values of the 'Retail Chain' variable of Locatus. Stores that have the value 'No' are independent. All other stores (affiliated with a retail-chain) do get the value 'Yes'.

As for (fashion) department stores, there will be a distinction made between department stores, fashion department stores or stores other than (fashion) department stores. the latter is given the name 'No Value' in the dataset. Locatus has designated certain retail facilities as fashion department store or department store. These designations are taken over and are used in this study. With department stores, all retail facilities with the type of fashion & luxury and the Locatus sub-type department store are meant (e.g., De Bijenkorf, Hema, V&D). Fashion department stores include all retail facilities with the type fashion & luxury, the Locatus sub-type clothing & fashion, and the category fashion department store (e.g., C&A, De KOOPman, H&M). Table 2 gives a schematic overview of the functions, types, and attributes.

Function	Retail chain	Туре	Department store				
		Daily					
		Eachion & Juyuny	Department store, fashion				
Store	Vacarna	Fasilion & luxury	department store, or no value				
Store	res of no	Leisure time					
		In/around house					
		Other store					
F		Hospitality					
Experience		Culture & recreation					
Service		Services					
Vacant		Vacancy					

Table 2: Division of the retail facility mix

To get an idea of the distribution of the retail facility mix of all retail facilities per function, type, and attribute, Figures 5 to 9 have been created. These figures show the share of the total number of retail facilities or the total retail floor area for all years and all seven cities together. Figure 5, shows the share of the total number of retail facilities per function compared to the total number of all retail facilities. Since only the functions Store and Experience are divided into multiple types, the share of these types compared to the total number of retail facilities of that particular function are given in Figure 6 and Figure 7. So for example the total number of in/around house stores compared to the total number of all stores. The share of (fashion) department stores compared to the total number of stores is <1%. Therefore, the share of (fashion) department stores is displayed as the total RFA of the (fashion) department stores relative to the total RFA of all stores (see Figure 8). The percentage of stores that are linked to a certain retail chain or not compared to the total number of stores is shown in Figure 9

From Figures 5 to 9, it can be concluded that some functions, types, and attributes are in the majority, while others are in the minority. However, all distinctions have a share of at least 5% (in number or RFA). In this study, this is assessed as significant. So, it is acceptable to continue with this set of distinctions. The results of the analyses of the changes in both the retail facility mix and the spatial pattern of retail facilities will be shown per function, type, and attribute in Chapter 4.



Figure 5: Distribution of the total number of retail facilities into the number of retail facilities per function (N = 116,362 retail facilities)



3.4 Changes in the retail facility mix

To answer sub-question b: "Can a development in the retail facility mix in inner-city shopping areas in Dutch medium-sized cities be observed at the beginning of the 21st century and what macro-occurrence may influenced these changes?", analyses will be conducted to determine developments in the retail facility mix. The results of these analyses will be linked with the recent trends that follow from the literature review (Sub-Section 2.3.2). In this way, it is possible to see what may influenced the changes in the retail facility mix. The analyses will be conducted using Microsoft Excel and the statistical program SPSS. To evaluate the trends, several units of measurement will be considered (see below). These include information about the number of retail facilities and the RFA of retail facilities. Since the retail floor area of only stores and vacant facilities is known since 2004, the RFA will only be analysed for the functions store and vacant. Therefore, the units of measurement for the functions, types, and attributes include:

Retail facilities (#):	Total number of retail facilities per function, type, or attribute (e.g. the total number of stores)
Retail facilities (%):	Total share of retail facilities per function/type/attribute compared to the total number of facilities with a certain function (e.g. the share of the number of hospitality facilities compared to the total number of experience facilities)

In addition, only for the functions vacant and store there will be also looked at:

Average RFA:	Average RFA per retail facility per function/type/attribute (e.g. the average RFA of all fashion & luxury stores)
RFA (%):	RFA share per function/type/attribute compared to the total RFA of all functions, types, or attributes (e.g. the share of RFA of all fashion & luxury stores compared to the RFA of all stores.

The analyses will be performed in three steps per function, type, and attribute for all seven medium-sized cities together from 2004 to 2022. First (step 1), it will be assessed whether (the share of) the number or RFA of retail facilities differs over the years or not. If the difference over the years is significant, the data will be analysed using trendlines to see what kind of developments in the number or RFA took place from 2004 to 2022 (step 2). Finally (step 3), the correlations between the developments over the years will be evaluated to see if certain developments confluence with each other. The elaboration of these three steps will follow in the next three sub-sections.

3.4.1 Differences over time

The first step is to determine if (the share of) the number or RFA per function, type, and attribute significantly differs over time from 2004 to 2022. Based on this analysis, a division can be made between the units of measurements that do significantly differ over the years, and that do not differ over the years. It is expected that the units of measurements that do not significantly differ over the years are not influenced by macro-occurrences. For this test, (the share of) the total number or RFA of a certain function, type, or attribute, per city and per year will be compared with each other. This input will be analysed by means of the non-parametric Friedman test, a non-parametric alternative of the ANOVA Repeated Measurements test. The ANOVA test is not usable since the data does not meet the assumption of a normal distribution and the sample size is small (only seven cities). The Friedman test is more commonly used in the medicine field to test differences in effects over time (Riffenburgh, 2006).

The Friedman test will be performed using Microsoft Excel, an example of the elaboration of the test for the years 2004 to 2010 is given in Table 3. Firstly, the input data will be prepared. Per function, type, or attribute, (the share of) the total number or RFA per city and per year will be calculated. Subsequently, per city, this data will be ranked over the years. The rankings over all cities will be added together, and then squared (mentioned as T and T²). Then, the Friedman F_r Statistic, which is distributed as chi-square, will be calculated with Formula 1 (Riffenburgh, 2006). In this test, k indicates the number of years and n the number of cities.

$$F_r = \frac{12}{nk(k+1)} \left(T_1^2 + T_2^2 + \dots + T_k^2 \right) - 3n(k+1)$$
(1)

Then, the critical value will be obtained from the Tables of Probability Distributions (Riffenburgh, 2006) (χ^2 right tail) for k - 1 df. The P-value will be calculated by Microsoft Excel. If the critical value is smaller than the Friedman F_r Statistic and the p-value is smaller than 0.05, it can be concluded that (the share of) the total number or RFA of a certain function, type, or attribute significantly differs over the years.

2004		4	2005		2006		2007		2008		2009		2010	
City	Number	Rank	Number	Rank	Number	Rank	Number	Rank	Number	Rank	Number	Rank	Number	Rank
Amersfoort	650	7.0	637	6.0	632	3.5	634	5.0	624	2.0	622	1.0	632	3.5
Arnhem	897	6.0	858	1.0	869	3.0	861	2.0	895	4.0	896	5.0	901	7.0
Breda	1014	6.0	1005	5.0	1000	2.5	993	1.0	1019	7.0	1000	2.5	1003	4.0
Den Bosch	1052	7.0	1008	4.0	999	2.0	989	1.0	1004	3.0	1009	5.0	1013	6.0
Enschede	577	1.0	640	6.0	643	7.0	626	4.0	624	3.0	623	2.0	628	5.0
Haarlem	1154	7.0	1118	4.0	1142	6.0	1125	5.0	1117	2.5	1117	2.5	1110	1.0
Nijmegen	977	7.0	943	1.0	973	6.0	945	2.0	963	3.0	970	4.0	972	5.0
т		41.0		27.0		30.0		20.0		24.5		22.0		31.5
T ²		1681.0		729.0		900.0		400.0		600.3		484.0		992.3

Table 3: Example Friedman test

The results were substituted in Equation 1 to obtain:

$$F_r = \frac{12}{nk(k+1)} (T_1^2 + T_2^2 + \dots + T_k^2) - 3n(k+1)$$
$$= \frac{12}{7 \times 7 \times 8} (8786.5) - 3 \times 7 \times 8 = 9.14$$

Looking at the critical value of the Friedman F_r Statistic (9.14), in Table III of the Tables of Probability Distributions (Riffenburgh, 2006) for $\alpha = 0.05$ and with k - 1 = 6 df, it is 12.59. Since the critical value is larger than the Friedman F_r Statistics it can be concluded that the total number of retail facilities does not differ over the years 2004 to 2010. The P-value, calculated with Microsoft Excel, is 0.17.

If (the share of) the number or RFA of retail facilities with a certain function, type or attribute does significantly differ over the years, these developments will be analysed using trendlines, explained in sub-section 3.3.2. In case there is no significant difference in a certain unit of measurement of a function, type or attribute, this unit of measurement will be excluded from the next analyses and tests.

3.4.2 Trendlines

Since the Friedman test only tests if (the share of) the number or RFA of retail facilities significantly differs over the years, it is interesting to find out how this (share of) number or RFA develops over time. In this way, it is possible to see if certain developments confluence with macro-occurrences that followed from the literature review. For this purpose, several steps will be executed using trendlines in Microsoft Excel. Only the units of measurement of a certain function, type that significantly differ over the years will be included in these trendline analyses.

As first step, a scatter diagram will be created per unit of measurement for every function, type or attribute for which differences over the years have been proven through the Friedman tests. These diagrams will include information about the quantity of one unit of measurement per function, type, or attribute on the Y-axis. On the X-axis of the diagrams, the years (2004 to 2022) will be presented. Per year, one datapoint will be presented, representing the unit of measurement (e.g. the number of stores) of all seven cities together.

Subsequently, the most suitable trendline will be added to these diagrams by assessing the determination coefficient. The shape of the trendline indicates the course of the trendline. From the literature review, the assumptions can be made that (the share



view, the assumptions can be made that (the share Figure 10: Example linear and polynomial trendlines

of) the number or RFA of retail facilities per function/type/attribute constantly decreased or increased from 2004 to 2022. However, two sudden macro-occurrences happened between 2004 and 2022: the financial crisis and the COVID-19 pandemic. These occurrences may influence an ongoing trend. For this purpose, in this study two different lines are distinguished: linear and polynomial. Microsoft Excel offers more types of trendlines. However, testing these trendlines has shown that the determination coefficient of these other trendlines does not strongly deviates from the linear or polynomial trendline. A visual representation of the used linear and polynomial lines can be found in Figure 10. The linear trendline implies a linear trend in e.g., the number of retail facilities. It can be a trend with an increasing slope, or a decreasing slope. The polynomial trendlines, on the other hand, show complex trends. This trendline is a curve that can bend and contains multiple terms of different powers. It can imply for example a U-shaped curve or an S-shaped curve. The grade of the equation defines the number of peaks and/or dips. These imply how much the data fluctuates over the years. Since it is expected that the constant trends can be influenced by two sudden macro-occurrences a requirement is set for the polynomial trendlines. This requirement entails that only polynomials up to and including the third degree will be included in this study.

As told above, trendlines will be assessed by the determination coefficient of the trendline. So, subsequently, the determination coefficient (R^2 value) will be added to the diagrams. The R^2 values will automatically be calculated by Microsoft Excel while fitting the trendlines. With this R^2 value, the degree of correspondence between



the trendline and the actual data points will be assessed. It indicates the percentage of variance in the dependent variable (e.g., the number of retail facilities) that can be explained by the trendline (Gouda, et al., 2019). In this study, the determination coefficient indicates how well the data points follow a certain trendline over the years and thus show a clear development. In this study, the interpretation of both the determination coefficient are derived from the 'rule of thumb' of Prion & Haerling (2014). The R² value can be interpreted as:

0.00 - 0.04:	Negligible correspondence
0.04 - 0.16:	Weak correspondence
0.16 - 0.36:	Moderate correspondence
0.36 - 0.64:	Strong correspondence
0.64 - 1.00:	Very strong correspondence

In this study, there will be looked for a strong correspondence between the trendline and the datapoints over the years in order to reduce the risk of deciding there is a clear development while in fact there is no trend. This means that the R^2 value for a linear or polynomial up and including the third-degree trendlines should be 0.64 or higher. Trendlines with an R^2 value below 0.64 will be excluded from the results.

The last part is the description of the trendlines and explaining the developments in trendlines. This will be done per function, type, and attribute. A relationship is sought between the macro-occurrences as described in the literature review and the trends that are visible in the data. Furthermore, to better understand certain trends, additional information about the trends will be provided based on findings from the dataset. For example, to see what function, type or attribute replaces a department store when it closes. This is done by analysing the data by means of dummy coding in combination with pivot tables in Microsoft Excel. Dummy coding is a technique to convert categorical data into numerical values. Pivot tables allow to summarise, analyse, and reorganize these numerical values and other large amounts of data based on various criteria. In this way, it will be examined what kind of trends can be identified from the data about the number or RFA of retail facilities per function, type, or attribute between 2004 and 2022.

3.4.3 Confluences in developments

From the literature review, it can be concluded that several developments in the retail facility mix confluence with each other. For example, the number of fashion department stores increases at the same time as the number of department stores is decreasing. To evaluate if these confluences also occur in medium-sized cities in the Netherlands, the Spearman rank-order correlation test will be executed. It is chosen to conduct this non-parametric test since the data is not normally distributed and the sample size is small. In this study, the test measures the confluence of two developments with one certain unit of measurement. The outcome will be presented as the Spearman correlation coefficient (denoted by r_s).

The input for this test are the units of measurement per function, type or attribute for all seven cities together from 2004 to 2022 (N = 19). So for example, the number of stores for all seven cities together for the years 2004 to 2022. The developments in the different units of measurements will be compared with each other to test if there are confluences. To keep the results manageable, only the same units of measurement are compared with each other. For example, the development in the total number of stores will be compared with the development in the total number of daily stores. Furthermore, only the units of measurement that are included in the trendline analyses are included, so if the Friedman test proves a significant difference over the years and the trendline shows an R^2 value of more than 0.64. The results of Spearman's rank-order correlation test will be presented in a matrix. This matrix includes the correlation coefficient r_s , and the significance value. The results will be interpreted according to the 'rule of thumb' of Prion & Haerling (2014) for interpreting Spearman correlation coefficient results:

Negligible confluence between two developments
Weak confluence between two developments
Moderate confluence between two developments
Strong confluence between two developments
Very strong confluence between two developments

As for the Spearman correlation coefficient, the null hypothesis is that there is no confluence. When the results of the Spearman correlation tests show a statistical significance of P-value < 0.05, the null hypothesis can be rejected. This means that there is a confluence between the two variables.

In this study, only the significant and relevant very strong correlations will be described and exceptionally if relevant also significant and strong correlations. With the results of this part of the analysis on the development in the retail facility mix, it can be concluded if developments of a certain function/type/attribute confluence with the developments of another function/type/attribute. Furthermore, it can also be concluded in what way the developments correlate with each other: positive or negative.

3.5 Changes in the spatial pattern of retail facilities

By means of analysing the developments in the spatial pattern of retail facilities, an answer will be given to subquestion c: "Can a development in the spatial pattern of retail facilities in inner-city shopping areas in Dutch medium-sized cities be observed at the beginning of the 21st century and what macro-occurrences may influenced these changes?". This is done by conducting spatial analyses. These analyses will help to observe how the spatial distribution of the different functions, types or attributes develops over the years. Furthermore, it will be analysed if the developments confluence with the happening of macro-occurrences.

In Sub-Section 3.5.1 it is described how the spatial pattern will be analysed. Subsequently, in Sub-Section 3.5.2, information about generating the data about the spatial pattern over the years using the geographical information system computer program QGIS is given. Also the implementation of the data processing is given in this sub-section. Subsequently, the output data will be analysed using the same techniques as for the analyses of the changes in the retail facility mix. These techniques are shortly discussed in sub-section 3.5.3. In addition to these techniques, also a visual inspection of maps including the locations of retail facilities throughout the years will be conducted.

3.5.1 Analysing spatial pattern

Based on findings in the literature, the changes in the spatial pattern of retail facilities can be measured by observing the agglomeration of retail facilities. This agglomeration can be measured in several ways. According to Heinritz, et al. (2003), a retail agglomeration can be defined as a gathering of three or more retailers within a certain distance. Measuring the number of certain retail facilities in a certain radius is a common method to analyse agglomerations (e.g., Kickert, et al., 2020, Ripley, 1976 or Howard, et al., 2016). Kickert, et al (2020) for example use the radius of fifty meters because this distance allows for measurements of retail facilities across the street, within viewing distance. However, the radius is self-determined and is not scientifically based. Also, some inner-city shopping areas are larger than others or have an obstacle (e.g., canals) running through the inner-city which influences this measurement. To avoid this, the distance between outlets must be respected.

Some studies also include the retail floor area of retail facilities in measuring retail agglomeration. However, in this study, the developments in the RFA of retail facilities are already included in the analyses of the development in retail facility mix. The results of these analyses will be tested for correlations with the results of the analyses in the developments in spatial pattern (see section 3.5). Therefore it is chosen to exclude the RFA from the spatial pattern analyses.

Research on shopping centre rents implies that the distance of stores in particular to other stores of the same type, can be identified as one of the most important determinants for choosing a location (Hirsch, et al., 2016). According to the research of Hirsch (2016), retail clustering can be detected by analysing mean distances between stores. This includes the comparison of the mean distance between stores of the same type with the mean distance between stores of other types. This helps to see if stores of the same type are located closer to each other than those of other types. This Nearest neighbour analysis method is also used often in ecological studies (Rifaie, et al., 2015; Stoyan and Penttinen 2000; Perry et al. 2006). This test suffers from the inability to characterise patterns at distances beyond the nearest neighbour since the test only includes the distance to the nearest neighbour and not the distance to the second, third, etc. nearest neighbour. Although, the test is capable of accurately describing patterns at shorter distances (Perry, et al., 2006).

This technique matches the purpose of this study since it is important to see how the spatial pattern and thus the agglomeration of retail facilities develops over time. The technique is scientifically based, excludes the RFA of retail facilities, and considers the distance between retail facilities. Therefore, it is chosen to determine the change in spatial pattern over the years utilizing the nearest neighbour analysis method. An increase in the mean nearest neighbour distance over time implies that the spatial pattern is becoming more scattered, while a decrease in the mean nearest neighbour distance implies that the spatial pattern is becoming more agglomerated.
The mean nearest neighbour distance between every retail facility and their nearest another retail facility (of the same function or type, or attribute) in a certain dataset (\overline{D}) will be calculated using Formula 2 (Rifaie, et al., 2015):

$$\overline{D} = \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} d_i}{n}$$
(2)

In this formula, d_i equals the distance between retail facility i and its nearest neighbouring retail facility (of the same function or type, or attribute), and n corresponds to the total number of retail facilities in the dataset.

For this method, a dataset containing geographical datapoints should be imported in QGIS. Using the 'Nearest neighbour analysis' tool in this program, the mean nearest neighbour distance can be calculated. This mean nearest neighbour distance represents the mean distance between all data points and its nearest neighbouring datapoint. This mean distance helps to understand patterns and the spread of datapoints. Datapoints can be clustered, evenly spread, or scattered. By comparing the mean nearest neighbour distance of a certain function, type, or attribute over the years, it can be seen whether the retail facilities cluster more (mean distance decreases), or spread (mean distance increases) over the years, and thus if and how the spatial pattern develops over time.

Although the results of the tool may show that the spatial pattern changes over the years, the outcome does not say anything about the locations of retail facilities. An example of this effect is shown in Figure 11. In this figure, it can be seen that the nearest neighbour distance of retail facility 1 does not differ in the two different situations. However, the nearest neighbour distance of retail facility 4 in year 4 does differ from the nearest neighbour distance in years. In this research, it is important to see if the spatial pattern changes over the years, and with the nearest neighbour analysis tool this is possible. In combination with the visual analysis of maps including the datapoints over the years, it is still possible to see specific changes in the spatial pattern of retail facilities over the years.



Figure 11: Example of the how the nearest neighbour analysis works

3.5.2 Implementation

As for this study, the retail facilities are grouped per function, type, and/or attribute. To determine the mean nearest neighbour distance per function, type, and attribute, and per city and year, the total dataset will be separated into smaller datasets using Microsoft Excel. Each dataset represents data per certain city, per certain year, and per certain function, type, or attribute. For example, a smaller dataset contains all geographical points of stores in Breda, in 2004. These smaller datasets will be converted to CSV files to insert the geographical data into QGIS. Subsequently, for every dataset a Nearest neighbour analysis will be performed. The Nearest neighbour analysis will only be performed in cases where a dataset contains more than one retail facility. As for the mean nearest distance between neighbouring stores, the bird's eye view distance between the geographic centres of retail facilities will be considered. As processing, transporting, and analysing geographical data is time-consuming, it is determined for this study that the analyses will be conducted every three years. This means that the analyses will be conducted for the following years: 2004, 2007, 2010, 2013, 2016, 2019, and 2022. The results of these tests will be presented in a table, including per function, type, or attribute, the city, the year, and the mean nearest neighbour distance.

3.5.3 Analysis of the results

Using the results of the Nearest neighbour analyses, the development in the spatial pattern of retail facilities will be analysed. For these analyses, the same techniques as for analyses of the developments in the retail facility

mix will be used (see section 3.3). This firstly includes conducting the Friedman test to analyse significant differences in the mean nearest neighbour distances over the years. Hereafter, trendline analyses will be used to see what the developments in mean distance over time entail. During this step, also maps including the geographical datapoints of retail facilities will be compared. The last part entails the analyses of the confluences of the developments in the spatial pattern by means of a correlation.

Differences over time

For the first step, the differences over time in the observed mean nearest neighbour distance for the seven cities together will be assessed. Since the data is not normally distributed and the sample size is small, again the non-parametric Friedman test will be used. With this test, the significant difference between the mean distance over the years will be evaluated. Further elaboration of this approach can be found in sub-section 3.3.1. If the difference over the years is not significant, the certain function, type, or attribute will be excluded from the trendline and correlation analyses.

Trendlines

To analyse what the significant differences entail and to see how the mean nearest neighbour distance of a certain function, type, and attribute develops over the years, trendline analyses will be performed. Here too, the same approach is used for the analyses of the developments in the retail facility mix (see sub-section 3.3.2). First, diagrams are created presenting the average mean nearest neighbour distance across all seven cities combined over the years. Then, the most suitable trendline will be fitted to these diagrams based on the determination coefficient (the R² value). As for the retail facility mix, the trendline must be very strongly corresponding with the datapoints (R² > 0.64). If not, the trendline will not be described in the results and will also be excluded from the correlation analyses.

In addition to the trendline analyses, visual inspections will be performed on maps containing the locations of retail facilities per function, type, and attribute. This will only be done for the functions, types, and attributes that are included in the trendline analyses. Per function, type, and attribute, three maps representing three different years of one certain city will be presented containing the locations of retail facilities. For this purpose, a selection will be made for one city and the three years per function, type, and attribute. This selection is based on the developments in the mean nearest neighbour distance from 2004 to 2022 per city. The city will be selected if the development in the mean nearest neighbour distance best matches the trendline. Depending on the development of the mean nearest neighbour distance, the three most interesting years will be selected. The aim of this visual analysis is to provide a more detailed picture of the changes in the spatial pattern. Since only one city is inspected at a time to save time, these analyses only give an impression of these analyses will be excluded in the conclusions.

Confluences in developments

The final part of the spatial pattern analyses is the analysis of confluences. With the Spearman rank-order correlation test, the coincidence between the developments of the mean distances of different functions, types, and attributes over the years will be assessed. Both the execution and the interpretation of the results will be done in the same way as for the retail facility mix. This means that only the significant and relevant very strong correlations will be described, and exceptionally if relevant also significant and strong correlations. The elaboration of this test can be found in sub-section 3.3.3. The results of this test will be described per function, type, and attribute.

3.6 Confluences between developments in retail facility mix and spatial pattern

To test confluences between developments in the retail facility mix and the spatial pattern of retail facilities, Spearman rank-order correlation tests will be conducted. The mean nearest neighbour distance will be compared to the units of measurements of the change in retail facility mix. For this, only the developments in the units of measurement with $R^2 > 0.64$ are included. The purpose of this test is to find out if the developments in the retail facility mix may confluence with the developments in the spatial pattern of retail facilities.

By examining whether the development in mean nearest neighbour distance confluences with the development in (the share of) the total number or RFA of retail facilities, it can be concluded if these developments confluence with each other. For instance, the increase in the average RFA may confluence with the increase in the mean nearest neighbour distance. In addition, the decrease in the number of retail facilities can be related to the increase in the mean nearest neighbour distance between them. For the results of these tests, only the correlations between the mean nearest neighbour distance and the different units of measurement will be analysed per function, type, or attribute.

3.7 Conclusion

The developments in the retail facility mix and the spatial pattern of retail facilities over time will be determined by going through several steps.

First, the most suitable cities for the analyses are determined. Based on the number of inhabitants and the impact of tourism, seven medium-sized cities in the Netherlands are selected to perform the analyses: Amersfoort, Arnhem, Breda, 's Hertogenbosch, Enschede, Haarlem, and Nijmegen.

To perform the analyses, a dataset from Locatus will be used containing information about all retail facilities in the selected cities from 2004 up until 2022. The information includes per retail facility the city, year, unique ID number, retail-chain, type, sub-type, category, retail floor area (RFA), and X- and Y-coordinates.

Based on the current trends that are derived from the literature review, the retail facilities are divided into functions, types, and attributes. Each retail facility is allocated to one of the four functions: vacant, store, experience, or service. Retail facilities with the function store or experience, are then assigned to several types, specifying what kind of store or experience facility the retail facility contains. For example, a store can be assigned as a daily store. The attributes define if stores are linked to a retail-chain or not and if stores are designated as (fashion) department stores.

As for the developments in the retail facility mix, data will be analysed using Microsoft Excel and SPSS. Since the received dataset can be directly used in these programs, data preparation is not necessary. From the dataset, several units of measurement per function, type and attribute will be derived and analysed. These units of measurement include:

- Total number of retail facilities per function, type, or attribute (e.g. the total number of stores)
- Total share of retail facilities per function/type/attribute com-pared to the total number of facilities with a certain function (e.g. the share of the number of hospitality facilities compared to the total number of experience facilities).

In addition, only for the functions vacant and store there will be also looked at:

- Average RFA per retail facility per function/type/attribute (e.g. the average RFA of all fashion & luxury stores)
- RFA share per function/type/attribute compared to the total RFA of all functions, types, or attributes (e.g. the share of RFA of all fashion & luxury stores compared to the RFA of all stores.

The developments in the spatial pattern of retail facilities will be analysed using the Nearest neighbour analysis tool in the computer program QGIS. This tool calculates the mean distance between all retail facilities and the nearest neighbouring retail facility per function/type/attribute. This calculation will be executed every three years: 2004, 2007, 2010, 2013, 2016, 2019, and 2022. By analysing the mean distances over the years and corresponding maps, it can be analysed if and how the pattern changes over the years.

The data about the change in retail facility mix and the spatial pattern will subsequently be analysed, both in the same way. A schematic overview of these steps can be seen in Figure 12.

Subsequently, the trendlines of the developments in retail facility mix as well as in spatial pattern will be compared using the Pearson rank-order correlation test. Employing this test, it will be analysed whether a development in the retail facility mix confluences with a development in spatial pattern.

The results of all tests will be presented in the next chapter, separated into developments in the retail facility mix and developments in the spatial pattern of retail facilities.

TU/e EINDHOVEN UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY



Figure 12: Schematic overview of the data analyses



4. Results

In this chapter, the results of analyses of the changes in the retail facility mix and the changes in the spatial pattern of retail facilities will be presented. In the first section (4.1), the developments in the retail facility mix will be described. The developments in the spatial pattern will be described in section 4.2. Results from both the retail facility mix and the spatial pattern will be presented step by step: difference over time, trendlines, and confluences. At the end of both the first two sub-sections, a conclusion will be presented. In section 4.3, the confluence between the developments in the retail facility mix and the spatial facility mix will be presented. This chapter finishes with a concluding section under 4.4, in which the conclusions of both the developments in the retail facility mix and spatial pattern will be combined.

4.1 Developments in retail facility mix

In this section, the results of the analyses on the developments in the retail facility mix will be presented. The results will be divided into the results of the Friedman tests (difference over time), the trendline analyses, and the correlations tests to see if developments confluence. Herewith, it will also be examined what influenced the found changes. This section ends with a concluding sub-section in which the developments in the retail facility mix and will be presented, including the possible causes.

4.1.1 Difference over time

To evaluate if there are any differences in (the share of) the number or RFA of retail facilities over time in medium-sized cities in the Netherlands, the Friedman test has been conducted. These Friedman tests have been conducted for all functions, types, and attributes separately. The results of these tests are summarized in Table 4. The results are shown for all units of measurement, defined in sub-section 3.3.

,			-	-	,			
	Retail fac	tail facilities (#) Retail facilities (%)		Average RFA		RFA (%)		
	Fr	Р	Fr	Р	Fr	Р	Fr	Р
Function								
Total	85.54	0.00			39.41	0.00		
Store	110.24	0.00	115.34	0.00	55.70	0.00	-	-
Experience	102.56	0.00	111.42	0.00				
Service	42.30	0.00	33.42	0.01				
Vacant	53.43	0.00	62.28	0.00	29.80	0.04	53.33	0.00
Type - store								
Daily	64.89	0.00	110.09	0.00	44.59	0.00	105.45	0.00
Fashion & luxury	102.22	0.00	57.92	0.00	51.18	0.00	59.48	0.00
Leisure time	109.58	0.00	84.10	0.00	66.44	0.00	18.60	0.42
In/around house	119.56	0.00	111.98	0.00	64.92	0.00	98.39	0.00
Other stores	35.79	0.01	31.80	0.02	44.72	0.00	55.68	0.00
Type - experience								
Hospitality	103.12	0.00	58.74	0.00				
Culture & recreation	27.00	0.08	-	-				
Attributes								
Department store	61.55	0.00	53.63	0.00	75.37	0.00	77.82	0.00
Fashion department store	21.05	0.28	39.29	0.00	54.02	0.00	-	-
Retail-chain store	97.74	0.00	78.50	0.00	37.37	0.00	66.25	0.00
Independent store	116.57	0.00	-	-	33.54	0.01	-	-

Table 4: Summary results Friedman tests – change in retail facility mix

With k = 19 (years) and n =7 (cities)

Critical value for α = 0.05 and with k-1=18 dfis 28.87 (Riffenburgh, 2006)

If Fr > critical value = H0 rejected, there is a change over the years

If Fr < critical value = H0 accepted, there is no change over the years

The results of the Friedman tests are interpreted by comparing the critical value with the calculated Friedman F_r Statistic. The critical value for $\alpha = 0.05$ and with k = 19 years and thus k - 1 = 18 df is 28.87 (Riffenburgh, 2006). For the vast majority, the Friedman F_r Statistic is larger than the critical value with p < 0.05. This means that the null hypothesis can be rejected and the number or RFA of retail facilities significantly differs over the years for most units of measurement of the functions, types, and attributes. However, there are three exceptions in red in Table 4. Based on these results, the share of RFA of the type leisure time compared to the total RFA over all stores, the total number of retail facilities with the type culture & recreation and the total number of retail facilities with the attribute fashion department stores will be excluded in the trendline analyses.

4.1.2 Trendlines

Through trendline analyses, it is determined how (the share of) the number or RFA of retail facilities develops throughout the years. The analyses of trendlines consist of three steps including the creation of scatter diagrams, adding the most suitable trendline (linear, 2^{nd} -degree polynomial or 3^{rd} -degree polynomial), and adding the determination coefficient (R²). A summary of the results of these steps per unit of measurement and function/type/attribute can be found in Table 5.

	Retail facilities (#) Re		Retail facilities (%)		Average RFA		RFA (%)	
	TL	R2	TL	R2	TL	R2	TL	R2
Function								
Total	Lin	0.85	-	-	Lin	0.66	-	-
Store	Lin	0.89	Lin	0.87	Pol (3rd)	0.59	Pol (3rd)	0.48
Experience	Lin	0.90	Lin	0.90	-	-	-	-
Service	Pol (2nd)	0.69	Pol (3rd)	0.75	-	-	-	-
Vacant	Pol (3rd)	0.59	Pol (3rd)	0.68	Pol (3rd)	0.10	Pol (3rd)	0.48
Type - store								
Daily	Lin	0.84	Lin	0.89	Lin	0.87	Lin	0.94
Fashion & luxury	Lin	0.72	Pol (2nd)	0.63	Pol (3rd)	0.39	Pol (3rd)	0.58
Leisure time	Lin	0.97	Lin	0.95	Lin	0.75	х	х
In/around house	Lin	0.97	Lin	0.94	Pol (2nd)	0.71	Lin	0.88
Other stores	Pol(3rd)	0.65	Pol (3rd)	0.56	Lin	0.73	Lin	0.69
Type - experience								
Hospitality	Lin	0.86	Pol (3rd)	0.86	-	-	-	-
Culture & recreation	х	х	Pol (2nd)	0.67	-	-	-	-
Attributes								
Department store	Pol (2nd)	0.76	Pol (3rd)	0.61	Pol (2nd)	0.77	Pol (2nd)	0.81
Fashion department store	х	х	Lin	0.70	Lin	0.71	Lin	0.81
Retail-chain store	Pol (2nd)	0.87	Lin	0.68	Pol (3rd)	0.18	Pol (2nd)	0.90
Independent store	Lin	0.99	Pol (2nd)	0.92	Pol (3rd)	0.59	Pol (2nd)	0.91

Table F. Cummer	roculto trandling	analyses	change in	rotail far	aility main
Tuble 5. Summury	results trenuine	unuiyses –	chunge m	retuirjut	

TL = type of trendline

R2 = determination coefficient

If $R2 > 0.64 = strong \ correspondence$

If R2 < 0.64 = no correspondence

Lin = linear trendline

Pol (2nd) = polynomial trendline, 2nd degree Pol (3rd) = polynomial trendline, 3rd degree

From these results, it can be concluded that some units of measurements of certain functions, types, or attributes are excluded in the descriptions of the trendlines. These trendlines have an R-squared value lower than 0.64, which means that the trendline does not correspond strongly to the datapoints. The datapoints fluctuate too strong over the years and clear development can be detected. The trendlines excluded from the description of the results are shown in red in Table 5. The results of the trendline analyses will be presented per function, type, or attribute in Figures 13 to 51.



All retail facilities together





Figure 13: Trendline - number of all retail facilities together



When looking at the diagram of the total number of all retail facilities together over the years in Figure 13, a decreasing linear trendline can be seen. However, deviating from this trendline is a fluctuation between 2004 and 2008. After 2010, the number of retail facilities started to decrease. The start of this decrease may be linked to the delayed effects of the emergence of e-commerce and the financial crisis that started around 2008. Furthermore, a stagnation can be seen between 2019 and 2020. However, based on the findings from literature it can be expected that the number of retail facilities would decrease, this is contrary to this stagnation. However, when looking at the diagrams of the different functions (see Figures 15, 17, 19 and 21), this stagnation can be explained by an accelerated decrease in the number of stores, while the number of experience and service facilities increased. Also the percentage of vacant facilities increased during this time. since these developments confluence with the timespan of the COVID-19 pandemic, these developments may be linked to the effects of the pandemic.

Looking at the average RFA of retail facilities, it only includes the RFA of stores and vacant facilities since the RFA of service and experience facilities is unknown for most years. This average RFA is linearly increasing (see Figure 14). However, no conclusion can be drawn from this diagram since it is not clear if the increase is due to an increase in the average RFA of stores or of vacant facilities. This is since the development in the RFA of both the stores and vacant facilities are fluctuating too much over the years (see Table 5). Also in literature, no clear development in the in- or decrease in average RFA of retail facilities is found.

Stores





Figure 15: Trendline - number of retail facilities with the function store



In Figure 15 and Figure 16, the trendline diagrams about the (share of the) number of retail facilities with the function store are given. Both trendlines follow a decreasing linear trend and the decrease in the number as well as the share started in 2010. This same trend can be seen in the total number of all retail facilities. Sources claim that stores have been closing since the year 2000, referred to as the retail apocalypse (e.g. Harasta, 2020). However, this is not visible in the figures for Dutch medium-sized cities. However, the start of the decrease in 2010 may be linked to the delayed effects of both the emergence of e-commerce since 2000 and the start of the financial crisis in 2008. In total, there are two accelerations in the described decrease: between 2014 and 2015, and between 2019 and 2020. The first one confluences with the end of the financial crisis in 2014, and the second one with the start of the start of the COVID-19 pandemic in 2019.

Since (the share of) the RFA of stores is fluctuating too much over the years, no conclusion can be drawn from the developments in the RFA.









Figure 18: Trendline - number of experience facilities relative to the total number of retail facilities

In line with the findings from the literature (Coca-Stefaniak & Carroll, 2014), (the share of) the number of experience facilities is increasing through the years. This can be seen in Figure 17 and Figure 18. Both diagrams show an increasing linear trendline. However, the increase in the total number of experience facilities experienced an acceleration of the increase between 2015 and 2017, which may be linked to the end of the financial crisis in 2014.

When looking at the share of the number of experience facilities relative to the total number of retail facilities, it can be seen that the share is increasing linearly, while the trendline of the share of the number of stores is decreasing over the years (see Figure 16). This is in line with the findings from the literature showing convenience shopping is moving from an offline to an online environment (Mikalef et al. 2013), and the experience economy is emerging (Coca-Stefaniak & Carroll, 2014).



2019

2022



Service facilities

Figure 19: Trendline - number of service facilities



The (share of the) number of service facilities is fluctuating over the years. Anyway, the datapoints can be represented in both cases with a third-degree polynomial trendline (see Figure 19 and Figure 20). These trendlines show both a declining line between 2004 and 2016 after which the trendlines increased again. However, both the number as well as the share of service facilities is fluctuating over the years. In addition, no relationship is found in literature between macro-occurrences and the developments in the number of service facilities. Therefore, no hard conclusion can be drawn from the development in the number of service facilities.

Looking at the dataset, the total number of service facilities over all years together mainly consist of hairdressers (26%), employment agencies (15%), real estate agencies (9%), and beauty salons (7%). However, the decrease in the number of service facilities during the financial crisis is mainly due to the decrease in the number of employment agencies and real estate agencies (2008-2014). During the COVID-19 pandemic (2019-2022), the increase in the number of service facilities was mainly due to the increase in the number of hairdressers and nail studios. These findings contribute to the idea that people are coming to cities increasingly for experience instead of convenience.

Vacant facilities



Figure 21: Trendline - number of vacant facilities relative to the total number of retail facilities

No feasible trendline for the number of vacant facilities could be determined, however, the trendline of the share of vacant facilities relative to the total number of retail facilities shows an R-squared value above 0.64. However, the trendline of this measurement is a 3rd-degree polynomial. This implies a fluctuating trend over the years. When looking at the diagram in Figure 21, it can be seen that the share increases between 2009 and 2012, which might be linked to the financial crisis. Accelerated increases can be seen between 2014 and 2015, and between 2019 and 2020. The first acceleration confluences with the end of the financial crisis in 2014, while the second acceleration confluences with the start of the COVID-19 pandemic in 2019. The share decreased between 2016 and 2019, which confluences with the end of the financial crisis and the start of the COVID-19 pandemic.

When looking at the dataset to see what functions are most likely to transform to a vacant facility and vice versa. From this analysis it can be concluded that mostly the function store transforms to vacant facilities. Also, the acceleration between 2014 and 2015, and between 2019 and 2020 can be explained by an increased number of stores that transformed into vacant facilities. However, most of the vacant facilities that transform into another function, transform back to store again. However, since 2010, increasingly more vacant facilities transform into a hospitality function which is in line with findings from literature about the emergence of the experience economy (Pine and Gilmore, 1999). Furthermore, vacant retail facilities remain vacant on average for 2.4 years, which explains the fluctuation in (the share of) the number or RFA of vacant facilities. Since the number of all retail facilities together is decreasing, and the share of vacant facilities remains the same over the years, it seems likely that retail facilities either will be merged with another retail facility (which corresponds to the increasing average RFA of stores and vacant facilities together in Figure 14), or will be transformed into another function than a retail facility such as housing.





Daily stores





Figure 24: Trendline - average RFA of daily stores







Figure 25: Trendline - RFA of daily stores relative to the total RFA of all stores

When looking at the diagrams of the (share of the) number as well as RFA of daily stores, a positive linear trendline can be seen in all figures (see Figures 20 to 23). The biggest increase can be seen in the number of supermarkets (17%), the number of perfumery stores (11%), and delicatessen stores (11%). This may be linked to the trend that non-food stores are being replaced by food-stores. However, the increase in the number of perfumery stores is in contrast with findings from the literature, which states that perfume is one of the mostly online bought products. However, there are some deviations from the trendlines, which can be partly explained by the effects of macro-occurrences. For example, the number of daily stores is relatively much increasing between 2017 and 2019, until the COVID-19 pandemic started in 2019. Between 2019 and 2020, the number of daily stores dropped.

The average RFA of daily stores fluctuates over the years. According to the findings in the data, this can be linked to the opening and closing of supermarkets and drugstores. These type of stores have by far the largest average RFA of all daily stores. Respectively supermarkets and drug stores have an RFA of 695m² and 245m² relative to the average of 90m² of all daily stores together. As stated before, the number of all stores is decreasing over the years. However, this is contradictory to the increased share of both the number and RFA of daily stores. This implies that the composition of the type of stores is changing over the years.

Fashion & luxury stores



Figure 26: Trendline - number of fashion & luxury stores

As for Fashion & luxury stores, only a trend can be detected in the total number of fashion & luxury stores (see Figure 26). This diagram shows a decreasing linear trendline. However, there are some fluctuations. After a stagnation between 2004 and 2007, the number of fashion & luxury stores increases until 2010. The stagnation is due to an increase in the number of retail-chain stores that is cancelled out by a decrease in the number of independent stores (see Figure 46 and 49). Between 2008 and 2010, the number of retail-chain stores was still increasing while the decrease in the number of independent stores stagnated (Figures 46 and 49). After 2010, the number of fashion & luxury stores decreased. From the literature it is expected that the number of (fashion & luxury) stores would decrease due to the financial crisis that started in 2008 (e.g. Tangpong et al., 2009). In addition, the emergence of e-commerce also played a role in the decrease. For example, the start of the decrease coincides with the launch of the online fashion retailer Zalando in the Netherlands (Vogel, 2020). Therefore, it is plausible that the start of the decrease may be linked to the delayed effects of both these macro-occurrences. Furthermore, after a stagnation in the decrease between 2018 and 2019, the number of fashion & luxury stores decreased again since 2019. This decrease confluences with the start of the COVID-19 pandemic in 2019.

Looking at the dataset, it can be concluded that most of the decrease in the number of fashion & luxury stores between 2010 and 2022 is due to a decrease in womenswear stores (22%), shoe stores (19%), and men's and women's wear stores (15%). This is also in line with the finding that clothes and shoes are one of the most online bought products (Statistics Netherlands, 2023).



440 420 400 380 y = -9.9509x + 20369 360 $R^2 = 0.9687$ 340 320 300 280 260 240 220 2004 2007 2010 2013 2016 2019 2022

Leisure time stores

Figure 27: Trendline - number of leisure time stores



40% 30% 20% 10% 0% 2004 2007 2010 2013 2016 2019 2022

Figure 28: Trendline - number of leisure time stores relative to the total number of stores

Figure 29: Trendline - average RFA of leisure time stores

In Figures 27 to 29 the trendlines about the (share of the) number and the RFA of leisure time stores are given. From the first two trendlines, it can be seen that (the share of) the number of leisure time stores is linearly decreasing over the years, although the decrease in the share is limited. This is also in line with the decrease in the number of all stores together over the years. The actual decrease in the number started between 2007 and 2008, which can be linked to the financial crisis. However, this would be a quick respond since the financial crisis started in 2008. Furthermore, an acceleration in the decrease of the number of leisure time stores can be seen between 2019 and 2020, which may be linked to the COVID-19 pandemic. From the literature, it is found that books, electronics, and devices are the least online bought products (Statistics Netherlands, 2023). This implies an increase or at least a stagnation in the number of leisure time stores. However, this is in contrast with the findings from the trendline analyses.

The average RFA of leisure time stores is linearly increasing over the years. This indicates an increase in the scale of this type of store over the years. According to the data, the increase can be explained by the increase in the average RFA of large sports stores like Decathlon, which accounts for 57% of the total increase in average RFA. Despite the increase in the average RFA, no change can be seen in the share of RFA over the years. This is probably because the increase in average RFA is cancelled out against the decrease in the number of leisure time stores, leaving the share of RFA unchanged. Furthermore, one outlier can be seen in the development of the average RFA in 2017. This is due to the opening and closing of two Topshelf Megastores in the former V&D buildings in the inner-cities of Nijmegen and Arnhem with an RFA of more than 10,000m².





In/around house stores

Figure 30: Trendline – number of in/around house stores



stores relative to the total number of all stores

Figure 32: Trendline – average RFA of in/around house Figure 33: Trendline – RFA of in/around house stores relative to the total RFA of all stores

The (share of the) number of in/around house stores follows a decreasing linear trend (see Figure 30 and Figure 31). This is in line with the change in the number of the total number of all stores together. No specific findings from literature can be linked to this development.

The trendline of the average RFA is a 2nd-degree polynomial (Figure 32), but the datapoints fluctuate over the years. The trendline decreases until around 2016 and increases afterwards. This means that since 2016 in/around house stores have experienced a scale-up. This increase in scale has occurred particularly in small DIY stores (24%), bicycle stores (15%), and kitchen- and bathroom stores (13%). The share of RFA of the in/around house stores relative to the total RFA of all stores together follows in contrast a decreasing linear trendline, as can be seen in Figure 33. So, although the RFA of in/around house stores fluctuates over the years, it did not much influence the share of RFA.



Other stores





Figure 35: Trendline – average RFA of other stores



v = 0.0013x - 2.5207

Figure 36: Trendline – RFA of other stores relative to the total RFA of all stores

The diagram of the number of other stores is shown in Figure 34. The trendline in this diagram shows that the number of other stores increases between 2004 and 2015, and decreases afterwards. However, the number of other stores fluctuates strongly over the years. therefore, it is hard to conclude if some developments in the number confluence with macro-occurrences.

40%

30%

The diagrams of (the share of) the average RFA of other stores (Figure 35 and Figure 36) both show an increasing trendline. This indicates a scale-up of other stores over the years. This increase in scale has taken place particularly in batch goods such as the So Low (41%), and party goods stores (23%). Furthermore, there is one outlier in the development of the average RFA of other stores in 2019. This is due to the opening and closing of the Johny van Doorn centre in the former V&D and Topshelf building in Arnhem. In this centre, it was possible for entrepreneurs to rent space for a variety of uses such as workshops (Helden, 2018).

Hospitality facilities





Figure 37: Trendline - number of hospitality facilities



In Figure 37 and Figure 38, the diagrams of (the share of) the number of hospitality facilities are presented. From the trendline in the diagram about the total number of hospitality facilities, it can be derived that the number is linearly increasing since 2011. However, from the literature it can be derived that the experience economy emerged from 2000 (Pine & Gilmore, 1999; Coca-Stefaniak & Carroll, 2014). This is not in line with the start of the increase of hospitality facilities in medium-sized cities about ten years later.

Between 2015 and 2018, after the financial crisis, an accelerated increase in the number took place. During the COVID-19 pandemic, the number of hospitality facilities still increased slowly. Looking at the share of hospitality facilities, it fluctuates over the years with the lowest point in 2011 and a peak in 2020. This means that the number of culture & recreation facilities decreased in share until 2011 and increased again until 2020. The increase in the number of hospitality facilities is mainly due to the increase in the number of delivery/takeaway restaurants, fast food restaurants, and lunchrooms.



Culture & recreation – experience

Figure 39: Trendline - number of culture & recreation facilities relative to the total number of experience facilities

The trendline of the share of the number of culture & recreation facilities (Figure 39) is completely the opposite of that of hospitality facilities, which is discussed under the header above. The increase in share between 2004 and 2011 is mainly due to an increase in the number of galleries and the number of fitness centres. However, the decrease in share after 2011 can be linked to a decrease in galleries.



Department stores

Figure 40: Trendline - number of department stores





Figure 41: Trendline - average RFA of department stores

Figure 42: Trendline - RFA of department stores relative to the total RFA of all stores

The trendlines belonging to the number and (share of the) RFA of department stores can be found in Figures 40 to 42). Here, it is important to mention that the sample size is small, only a maximum of 21 department stores per year spread across seven cities. Of these stores, the vast majority is part of a retail-chain. One decision by a single retail chain could therefore cause major developments in the number or RFA of department stores.

When looking at the number of department stores, it remains stable between 2004 and 2009 while the average RFA increases and decreases again during this period. The number of department stores increased between 2009 and 2013, during the emergence of e-commerce and the start of the financial crisis. This is contrary to the expectations from the literature that the number of stores would decrease (e.g. Tangpong et al., 2009). After 2013, the number started to decrease with an acceleration between 2015 and 2016, after the end of the financial crisis in 2014. However, from 2016 the number of department stores increased again until the start of the COVID-19 pandemic in 2019. Hereafter, the number decreased and remained stable until 2022. The development in the number between 2015 and 2022 can also be seen in the development of (the share of) the RFA of department stores.

When looking at the data, most of the department store retail facilities in the selected cities housed a Bijenkorf or V&D store. Since 2017, both retail-chains disappeared from the streetscape of the seven medium-sized cities. From the data, it can be concluded that eight out of eleven of the retail facilities that housed a Bijenkorf or V&D store, house a fashion department store in 2022. This implies a shift from department stores to fashion department stores.

Fashion department stores



Figure 43: Trendline - number of fashion department stores relative to the total number of all stores





Figure 44: Trendline - average RFA of fashion department stores

Figure 45: Trendline - RFA of fashion department stores relative to the total RFA of all stores

The figures about the (share of the) number and RFA of the attribute fashion department store are presented in Figures 43 to 45. Although the results of the Friedman show that the share of the number of fashion department stores differs over the years, a visual inspection of Figure 43 shows a stagnation around 1%.

When looking at the RFA of fashion department stores, the average, as well as the share, increased from 2014 onward. This confluences with the end of the financial crisis in 2014. Also during the COVID-19 pandemic both the number as well as the share of RFA increases, which is contrary to the findings from literature showing that stores were struggling due the restrictions imposed by the government (Cushman & Wakefield, 2021). Furthermore, the developments in the RFA of fashion department stores is clearly in contrast to the developments regarding the conventional department stores. This reinforces the idea that department stores are being replaced by fashion department stores.

Stores linked to a retail-chain



Figure 46: Trendline - number of retail-chain stores



Figure 48: Trendline - RFA of retail-chain stores relative to the total RFA of all stores

Based on the current trends that follow from the literature, it is expected that the number and RFA of stores related to a retail chain is increasing through the years (Rabbiosi, 2015). However, when looking at Figures 46 to 48, it can be seen that this is not true for medium-sized cities in the Netherlands. The trendline about the (share of the) total number of stores related to a retail chain shows that both the number and the share increases until 2013, after which the total number decreases and its share fluctuates around 42%. A similar trend can be seen in the share of the RFA of retail-chain stores.



Figure 47: Trendline – number of retail-chain stores relative to the total number of all stores





Independent stores





Figure 51: Trendline - RFA of independent stores relative to the total RFA of all stores

When looking at the trendlines of the independent stores in Figures 49 to 51, it can be seen that both the total number of independent stores as well as the share of the number of independent stores follow a negative linear trendline. This decrease in share is in line with the decrease in the number of stores in combination with findings from the literature review which implies that the number of retail-chain stores is increasing over the years (Rabbiosi, 2015).

The diagrams of the share of both the number and the RFA of independent stores are the complete opposite of the diagrams of the share of both the number and RFA of retail-chain stores. More than half of the stores is independent over the years while less than half of the stores is a retail-chain store. However, the share of independent is decreasing while the share of retail-chain stores is increasing in general. The data on the share of RFA shows an opposite trend as of 2016.



Figure 50: Trendline - number of independent stores relative to the total number of all stores



4.1.3 Confluences in developments

To evaluate the confluences between changes in (the share of) the number or RFA, Spearman rank-order correlation tests are executed per unit of measurement. The results of these tests can be found in Appendix A. In this sub-section, only significant (P<0.05) and very strong correlations will be described ($r_s > 0.81$), and exceptionally if relevant also significant and strong correlations ($r_s > 0.61$). The results will be presented under two headings: number of retail facilities, and retail floor area.

Number of retail facilities

The results of the correlation tests of the number of retail facilities are presented in Table A.1, Appendix A. From this table it can be seen that while the number of stores is decreasing, the number of experience facilities is increasing (r_s = -0.916). This is in line with previous findings from the trendline analyses and the literature (e.g., Mikalef et al. 2013). Furthermore, the decrease in the number of stores confluences with the decrease in the number of leisure time stores (r_s = 0.945) and the in/around house stores (r_s = 0.934). In contrast, the number of daily stores is increasing (r_s = -0.832). The results of the literature review suggest a shift from independent stores to retail-chain stores. However, there is no correlation between the number of retail-chain stores and independent stores.

From the results of the correlation test of the share of the number of retail facilities (Table A.2, Appendix A), the same results can be derived. However, from the correlations with the share of vacant retail facilities, it can be seen that when the share of vacant retail facilities increases, the share of in/around stores (r_s =-0.821), leisure time stores (r_s =-0.712), and independent stores decreases (r_s =-0.635). Furthermore, there is a strong negative correlation between the share of fashion department stores and independent stores (r_s =-0.739), while there is a strong positive correlation between the share of fashion department stores and retail-chain stores (r_s =0.739). This implies that most of the new fashion department stores belong to a retail-chain.

Retail floor area

The correlations regarding the average retail floor area are presented in Table A.3, Appendix A. This table shows only three very strong positive correlations between three types of stores: daily, leisure time, and other stores. This can also be seen in the correlations between the share of the retail floor area (Table A.4). When looking at the strong correlations, there is a strong negative correlation between the average RFA of department stores and the average RFA of fashion department stores (r_s = -0.682). This means that while the average RFA of department stores is decreasing, the average RFA of fashion department stores is increasing. This is in line with the findings of the literature review, from which it can be derived that there is a shift from department stores to fashion department stores (e.g., Burayidi & Yoo, 2021). The average RFA of all stores and vacant facilities together positively correlates very strongly with the average RFA of daily stores (r_s = 0.812) and other stores (r_s = 0.818). From the correlations between the share of RFA of retail facilities (Table A.4, Appendix A), no new results can be derived.

4.1.4 Conclusions

The analyses of the developments in the retail facility mix in inner-city shopping areas of Dutch medium sized cities between 2004 and 2022 reveals several interesting findings. These findings help to give an answer to subquestion b: "Can a development in the retail facility mix in inner-city shopping areas in Dutch medium-sized cities be observed at the beginning of the 21st century and what macro-occurrence may influ-enced these changes?". The retail landscape has undergone significant developments during this time, sometimes deviating from the expected findings that are outlined in the literature review. The total number of all retail facilities shows a decreasing linear trend, especially since 2010, while the story is nuanced when considering the different functions, types, and attributes. The development in the retail facility mix is marked by accelerations, and shifts, which often confluence with the emergence of macro-occurrences, such as the emergence of e-commerce, the financial crisis and the COVID-19 pandemic.

When looking closer to the developments in stores (part of the retail facility mix), a decreasing linear trend can be seen in (the share of) the number of stores since 2010. This shift seems to confluence with the delayed effects of the rise of e-commerce since 2000 and the start of the financial crisis in 2008. Furthermore, accelerations can be seen during the period after the financial crisis (2014-2015) and during the start of the COVID-19 pandemic (2019-2020).

As for the developments in the composition in the number of stores, it can be concluded that the number of daily stores is increasing over the years (supermarkets and delis in particular). This is in contrast with the

decreasing number of fashion & luxury stores, leisure time stores, and in/around house stores. However, it is in line with the findings from the literature, where it is stated that there is a shift from non-food stores to food stores. Looking at the trendline analyses it shows that the change in the composition of stores confluences with the emergence of e-commerce, the occurrence or the ending of the financial crisis and the occurrence of the COVID-19 pandemic. This is especially true for daily stores, fashion & luxury stores, and leisure time stores. Furthermore, an increase in scale can be seen at least from 2004 for daily stores, leisure time stores, in/around house stores, and other stores.

The literature review implies a shift from department stores to fashion department stores, which is supported by the analyses of the trendlines and correlations. In the most literal sense, the buildings that previously housed a department store, now house a fashion department store. Furthermore, the average RFA of department stores is declining, while the average RFA of fashion department stores is increasing which is due the fact that fashion department stores are moving to larger buildings, since the number does not develop over the years. Furthermore, the development in the share of the number of fashion department stores confluences with the developments in the share of retail-chain stores. While literature suggests a shift from independent stores to retail-chain stores, no results prove this shift. Furthermore, the developments in the number and RFA of retailchain stores are likely influenced by macro-occurrences, while independent stores seem not to be influenced by these occurrences.

The number of experience facilities is increasing over the years which is due to the increase in the number of hospitality facilities in particular. The increase in the share of experience facilities in combination with the decrease in the share of stores reinforces the assumption of the shift from convenience shopping to leisure shopping in medium-sized cities and thus the emergence of the experience economy as described in the literature review. An acceleration in the increase of the number of experience facilities took place between the end of the financial crisis and the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic, which makes it seem that both macro-occurrences have slowed down the increase of the experience facilities and thus the experience economy.

From data about vacant facilities and stores, it can be concluded that stores in particular transform into vacant facilities over the years, and that vacant facilities mainly transform back into stores. Furthermore, based on the analyses on all retail facilities together, all stores, and all vacant facilities, it can be concluded that either retail facilities will be merged together with other retail facilities, or that smaller retail facilities are transformed into another function than retail facilities.

The change in the retail facility mix will be compared with the changes in the spatial pattern of retail facilities utilizing correlation tests in section 4.3.

4.2 Developments in spatial pattern

The results of the analyses of the developments in spatial patterns of retail facilities will be presented in this section. For these analyses, geographical data is imported into the computer program QGIS. Utilizing the Nearest neighbour analysis in QGIS, the mean nearest neighbour distance is calculated for each function, type, and attribute per city, and every three years (2004, 2007, 2010, 2013, 2016, 2019, and 2022).

To prevent the calculations from being incorrect, it is checked if the geographical datapoints are correct. For this, the location of facilities is checked in QGIS along with a map from Open Street Maps. When datapoints were projected outside the boundaries of the inner-city shopping area, they are removed. In total, there were eleven geographical outliers, displayed in Table B.1 in Appendix B. These outliers are vacant retail facilities and are all from the year 2004.

Subsequently, the mean nearest neighbour distance is calculated for each function, type, and attribute per city and every three years starting from 2004. The results of these calculations are firstly compared for significant differences over the years with the Friedman tests per function, type, and attribute. These results are presented in the first sub-section of this section. Hereafter, trendline analyses are conducted per function, type, and attribute for which a significant difference has been found. Through the trendline analyses it is analysed how the mean nearest neighbour distance develops over the years. The results of the trendline analyses are presented in sub-section 4.2.2. The last test conducted to analyse the developments in the spatial pattern of retail facilities is the Spearman rank-order correlation test. This test is executed only for the functions, types, and attributes with a clear trend in the development of the spatial pattern (a trendline with a significant determination coefficient). The results of this correlation test gives information about the confluences between developments and can be found in sub-section 4.2.3. In the last sub-section of this section, the conclusions of the analyses of the change in the spatial pattern of retail facilities are given.



4.2.1 Difference over time

To see if there is a difference in the mean nearest neighbour distance over the years, Friedman tests are conducted for every function, type, and attribute. The results of these Friedman tests are summarized in Table 6.

Table 6: Summary results trendline analyses - change in spatial pattern

	Average distance found		
	Fr	Р	
Function			
Total	23.82	0.00	
Store	27.00	0.00	
Experience	21.73	0.00	
Service	3.24	0.78	
Vacant	11.27	0.08	
Type – store			
Daily	6.55	0.36	
Fashion & luxury	20.33	0.00	
Leisure time	27.98	0.00	
In/around house	24.00	0.00	
Other stores	6.00	0.42	
Type - experience			
Hospitality	20.20	0.00	
Culture & recreation	6.86	0.33	
Attributes			
Department store	6.43	0.38	
Fashion department store	15.34	0.02	
Retail-chain store	19.29	0.00	
Independent store	18.86	0.00	

With k = 7 (years) and n =7 (cities)

Critical value for α = 0.05 and with k-1=6 dfis 12.59 (Riffenburgh, 2006)

If Fr > critical value = H0 rejected, there is a change over the years If Fr < critical value = H0 accepted, there is no change over the years

Looking at the results for the functions, it can be concluded that the mean nearest neighbour distance develops over the years for stores, experience facilities, and all retail facilities together. The mean nearest neighbour distance of vacant facilities and service facilities do not change over the years. As for the different type of stores, only the spatial pattern of daily stores and other stores does not change over the years, while the spatial pattern of fashion & luxury stores, leisure time stores, and in/around house stores does change over the years. When looking at the two types of experience facilities, only the spatial pattern of hospitality facilities significantly changes over the years, while the pattern of culture & recreation facilities does not change. Lastly, as for the attributes, only the spatial pattern of department stores per city remains the same over several years. The spatial patterns of fashion department stores, stores that are linked to a retail-chain as well as independent stores does significantly change over the years.

Based on these results the following functions, types, and attributes are excluded from the trendline analyses: vacant facilities, service facilities, daily stores, other stores, culture & recreation stores, and department stores.

4.2.2 Trendlines

From the Friedman test, it can be concluded that the mean nearest neighbour distance of ten out of sixteen functions, types, and attributes does change over the years. For these functions, types, and attributes, the average mean nearest neighbour distance of all seven cities together is calculated every three years. The results of these calculations are presented in diagrams, including trendlines. These trendlines are used to analyse how the mean nearest neighbour distance changes over the years. A summary of the trendlines, including the R-squared value, per function, type, and attribute is given in Table 7.

Table 7: Summary results trendline analyses – change in spatial pattern

	Average distance found		
	TL	R2	
Function			
Total	Pol (2nd)	0.94	
Store	Lin	0.66	
Experience	Lin	0.76	
Service	x	x	
Vacant	x	x	
Type - store			
Daily	×	×	
Fashion & luxury	Pol (2nd)	0.87	
Leisure time	Lin	0.92	
In/around house	Lin	0.88	
Other stores	x	x	
Type - experience			
Hospitality	Lin	0.78	
Culture & recreation	×	x	
Attributes			
Department store	×	×	
Fashion department store	Lin	0.83	
Retail-chain store	Pol (2nd)	0.85	
Independent store	Lin	0.78	
TI = type of trendline			

R2 = determination coefficient

If R2 > 0.64 = strong correspondence If R2 < 0.64 = no correspondence

Lin = linear trendline

Pol (2nd) = polynomial trendline, 2nd degree Pol (3rd) = polynomial trendline, 3rd degree

From this table, it can be concluded that none of the ten functions, types and attributes are excluded. This is because the changes in all spatial patterns correspond to a linear, 2nd-polynomial, or 3rd-degree polynomial function with an R² of more than 0.64. On the following pages, the trendlines are described. Maps are also presented with these descriptions, including the geographical midpoints of the relevant retail facilities.

All retail facilities together



Figure 52: Trendline - average nearest neighbour distance between all retail facilities in meters

The trendline of the mean nearest neighbour distance of all retail facilities together is presented in Figure 52. In this polynomial trendline, the mean distance decreases between 2004 and 2010, after which it increases. Although the change is small in absolute terms, retail facilities were agglomerating until 2010 and were moving away from each other since 2010. A turning point can also be seen in the number of all retail facilities together which started to decrease in the same year. The developments in the number of all retail facilities confluences with the delayed effects of the emergence of e-commerce in combination with the financial crisis. So, when the number of retail facilities decreases, the mean nearest neighbour distance increases.

When looking at the maps of all retail facilities in the inner-city shopping area of Haarlem in 2004, 2010, and 2022 (Figure 53), there is an agglomeration of retail facilities in the core of the inner-city shopping area. Furthermore, there appears to be some agglomeration near the main train station of Haarlem. However, there are also some retail facilities which are located outside the core of the retail area. It seems like there are fewer retail facilities outside this agglomeration in 2022 than in 2004 or 2010. A decrease in the number of retail facilities outside the agglomeration may lead to both an increase and a decrease in the mean nearest neighbour distance. In this case, it seems like it led to an increased mean nearest-neighbour distance between these retail facilities is increasing through the years. This increase in the RFA of retail facilities may also lead to a larger mean nearest neighbour distance.



Figure 53: All retail facilities – Haarlem – 2004 / 2010 / 2022





Figure 54: Trendline – average nearest neighbour distance between stores in meters

The diagram of the mean nearest neighbour distance of stores over the years can be found in Figure 54. In this diagram, a positive linear trendline is projected. This implies that the mean distance increases between 2004 and 2022. However, the datapoints show a decrease between 2004 and 2010 and an increase after. This is roughly in line with the change in the spatial pattern of all retail facilities together. When looking at the development in the number of stores, a turning point can be seen in the same year (2010). This trend confluences with the delayed effects of both the emergence of e-commerce since 2000 and the start of the financial crisis in 2008. Therefore, the change in the spatial pattern of stores may also be linked to the effects of the same macro-occurrences. Although an acceleration in the decrease in the number of stores can be seen during the start of the COVID-19 pandemic, this confluence cannot be seen in the developments of the spatial pattern. A decrease in the number of stores leads to an increase in the mean nearest neighbour distance.

When looking at the development of the locations of stores between 2004, 2010, and 2022 in the inner-city shopping area of Den Bosch (Figure 55), the same development can be seen in the change of the retail facilities together in the inner-city of Haarlem (see Figure 53). This means that there is an agglomeration of stores within the core of the inner-city shopping area. The number of stores outside this agglomeration has also thinned out over the years. This in combination with the increasing average RFA of stores and vacant facilities together may have led to an increase in the mean nearest neighbour distance since stores are located further away from each other.



Figure 55: Stores - Den Bosch – 2004 / 2010 / 2022

Experience facilities



Figure 56: Trendline - average nearest neighbour distance between experience facilities in meters

The diagram of the mean nearest neighbour distance of experience facilities is shown in Figure 56. The trendline in this diagram is decreasing in a straight line over the years. This means that experience facilities are agglomerating over the years since 2004. When looking at the developments in the number of experience facilities, an increase can be seen since 2004 which is in line with the emergence of the experience economy. This implies that while the number of experience facilities is increasing, the mean neighbour distance between these facilities decreases. However, there is one outlier in 2013 which is higher than expected. This means that the mean nearest neighbour distance increased between 2010 and 2013. When looking at the previous described developments, it is expected that the number of experience facilities decreased between 2010 and 2013, however, this is not the case.

In Figure 57, the spatial pattern of the experience facilities in the inner-city shopping area of Nijmegen is presented for the years 2004, 2013, and 2022. By comparing these spatial patterns over the years, it can be seen that experience facilities are scattered over the inner-city but also agglomerate with each other at certain places. These places are in/around a shopping mall in the south, around squares, and in main streets. Furthermore, it can be seen that the number of experience facilities increases through the years and settle near other experience facilities.



Figure 57: Experience facilities - Nijmegen – 2004 / 2013 / 2022

Fashion & luxury stores



Figure 58: Trendline - average nearest neighbour distance between fashion & luxury stores in meters

As for fashion & luxury stores, the change in the spatial pattern can be described with a second-degree polynomial trendline (see Figure 58). Between 2004 and 2013, the distance is decreasing while it is increasing afterwards. The trendline corresponds to the trendlines of the change in the spatial pattern of both all retail facilities together and stores. However, the lowest point for fashion & luxury stores does not take place in 2010, but in 2013. This is also deviating from the development in the number of fashion & luxury stores, which increases until 2010 and decreases afterwards. So while the number of fashion & luxury stores was decreasing between 2010 and 2013, the mean nearest neighbour distance also decreases. This implies that the fashion & luxury stores that disappeared, were located outside agglomerations of fashion & luxury stores. since the developments in the number of fashion & luxury stores confluence with the emergence of e-commerce and the financial crisis, it also may affect the spatial pattern of fashion & luxury stores only later. Furthermore, the outlier in 2016 may be linked to the increase in the average RFA of fashion department stores between 2013 and 2016 as well as the decrease in the number of department stores between 2013 and 2016.

In Figure 59, the spatial pattern of Fashion & luxury stores in the inner-city shopping area of Amersfoort throughout the years is displayed. For the development in this pattern over the years, it also applies that the number of fashion & luxury stores is decreasing outside the main retail core in the inner city. The agglomeration of these stores in Amersfoort settles around the main street and in/around the shopping mall. Furthermore, some of the fashion & luxury stores in the centre also disappeared or have increased in size (RFA). This leads to an increase in the mean nearest neighbour distance between the remaining fashion & luxury stores.



Figure 59: Fashion & luxury stores – Amersfoort – 2004 / 2016 / 2022

Leisure time stores



Figure 60: Trendline – average nearest neighbour distance between leisure time stores in meters

The diagram of the average nearest neighbour distance between leisure time stores including the increasing trendline is presented in Figure 60. The distances between leisure time stores are rising linearly over the years. However, the difference in mean nearest neighbour distance between 2004 and 2022 is relatively high compared to the change in the spatial pattern of other functions, types, and attributes. This means that the distance between leisure time stores is increasing over the years. when looking at both the developments in the number as well as the RFA of leisure time stores, it can be seen that the number of stores is decreasing while the average RFA is increasing. Both developments create larger gaps between centre points of the remaining leisure time stores and thus a larger mean nearest neighbour distance.

From the change in the spatial pattern of leisure time stores over the years in the inner-city shopping area of Breda (Figure 61), it can be seen that leisure time stores were already scattered in 2004. This has not changed over the years. As can be seen in the maps, the number of leisure time stores decreases over the year. This creates more gaps between these type of stores which automatically leads to a higher mean nearest neighbourhood distance.



Figure 61: Leisure time stores - Breda – 2004 / 2013 / 2022

In/around house stores



Figure 62: Trendline - average nearest neighbour distance between in/around house stores in meters

The development of the mean nearest neighbour distances of in/around house stores can be explained by a third degree polynomial function (see Figure 62). While the datapoints fluctuate over the years, an increase is visible after the year 2010. Furthermore, a dip in the increase can be seen in 2019. When comparing this result with the developments in both the number as well as the average RFA of in/around house stores, few similarities can be seen. The number of in/around house stores is constantly decreasing while the average RFA is also fluctuating over the years. This implies that the development in the spatial pattern cannot be explained by the developments in the number or RFA of in/around house stores.

When looking at the change in the spatial pattern of in/around house stores in the inner-city shopping area of Arnhem (Figure 63), it can be seen that the number of in/around house stores decreases over the years, while the in/around house stores are not moving closer to each other. This leads to a higher mean nearest-neighbour distance. This also explains the fluctuation of the datapoints as described above, since the mean nearest neighbour distance is sensitive to the closure of stores.



Figure 63: In/around house stores - Arnhem – 2004 / 2013 / 2022

Hospitality facilities



Figure 64: Trendline - average nearest neighbour distance between hospitality facilities in meters

Figure 64 shows the diagram of the average nearest-neighbour distance between hospitality facilities over the years. The trendline in this diagram is a linear decreasing line, which means that hospitality facilities are agglomerating with each other over the years. When comparing this development with the development in the number of hospitality facilities, it can be concluded that an increase in the number of hospitality leads to a decrease in the mean nearest neighbour distance. This means that new hospitality facilities settle near existing hospitality facilities.

The change in the spatial pattern of hospitality facilities in the inner-city shopping area of Haarlem over the years is presented in Figure 65. From the maps, it can be seen that the number of hospitality facilities increases over the years. Furthermore, these hospitality facilities agglomerate with each other, mainly near the river 'Binnen Spaarne' and around squares. This leads to a lower mean nearest-neighbour distance.



Figure 65: Hospitality facilities - Haarlem – 2004 / 2013 / 2022

Fashion department stores



Figure 66: Trendline - average nearest neighbour distance between fashion department stores in meters

When looking at the diagram representing the mean nearest neighbour distance of fashion department stores in Figure 66, the mean distance linear decreases over the years. However, looking at the datapoints it can be seen that the mean distance remains relatively the same from 2004 to 2013 and from 2016 to 2022. This decrease between 2013 and 2016 confluences with an increase in the average RFA of fashion department stores. However, this is in contrast with each other since it is expected that a larger RFA leads to a larger distance between the centre points of fashion department stores. However, the sample size is quite low, for example in Enschede there are a maximum fashion department stores in a years is six.

Figure 67 presents the change in the spatial pattern of fashion department stores in the inner-city shopping area of Enschede for the years 2004, 2013 and 2022. This figure shows that the number of fashion department stores decreases over the years. In 2004, fashion department stores were scattered across the core of the inner-city, located directly on pedestrian streets. However, the remaining stores agglomerate with each other around a large square in the city of Enschede. This may explain the decrease in the mean nearest neighbour distance described above.



Figure 67: Fashion department stores - Enschede – 2004 / 2013 / 2022

Stores linked to a retail-chain



Figure 68: Trendline - average nearest neighbour distance between retail-chain stores in meters

When looking at the diagram of the change in mean nearest neighbour distance of stores related to a retailchain in Figure 68, it shows a U-shaped trendline over the years. Firstly, the distance decreases between 2004 and 2013. Between 2013 and 2022, the mean nearest neighbour distance increases to the same level as it was in 2004. This development is in line with the development in the number of retail-chain stores, which increases between 2004 and 2013 and decreases afterwards. This means that when the number of retail-chain stores increases, the mean nearest neighbour distance between these chain-stores decreases. Retail-chain stores are more likely to settle near existing retail-chain stores.

In Figure 69, changes in the spatial pattern of retail-chain stores are given for the years 2004, 2013, and 2022 in the inner-city shopping area of Den Bosch. From these maps, it can be seen that retail-chain stores first agglomerate in the core shopping area of the inner-city between 2004 and 2013. The agglomeration is mainly seen around the square in the middle and the shopping streets that lead towards this square. However, between 2013 and 2022, the number of retail-chain stores decreased which created space between retail-chain stores. This leads to a larger mean nearest-neighbour distance.



Figure 69: Retail-chain stores - Den Bosch – 2004 / 2013 / 2022

Independent stores



Figure 70: Trendline - average nearest neighbour distance between independent stores in meters

The diagram with the average nearest neighbour distance between independent stores over the years is presented in Figure 70. The diagram shows a positive linear trend, which means that the mean nearest neighbour distance increases over the years. However, the datapoints fluctuate relatively little over time. when comparing the development in the mean nearest neighbour distance with the development in the number of independent stores, it can be seen that while the number is decreasing, the mean distance is increasing. This implies that the independent stores that close, leave gaps between the remaining stores. When comparing the development in mean distance between independent stores with the development in mean distance of retail-chain stores, both show an average nearest neighbour distance of around twenty meters at the end of the measurements, in 2022. This means that at the moment, both the independent and the retail-chain stores have a matching dispersion of retail facilities.

When looking at the change in the spatial pattern of independent stores in the inner-city shopping area of Breda for the years 2004, 2013, and 2022 (Figure 71), it can be seen that independent stores are spread over the innercity shopping area. However, an agglomeration can be seen at the core of the inner-city and on three streets leading to this centre. Furthermore, it can be seen that independent stores disappeared through the years and created space between the remaining stores. This results in a higher mean nearest-neighbour distance between these remaining stores.



Figure 71: Independent stores - Breda - 2004 / 2013 / 2022



4.2.3 Confluences in developments

In total, the diagrams and accompanying trendlines of ten of the functions, types, and attributes are analysed, see results in the previous sub-section. The confluence between these developments are measured using the Spearman rank-order correlation tests. The results are described in this sub-section and summarized in Table C.1 in appendix C. Only significant (P<0.05) and (very) strong correlations will be described ($r_s > 0.61$) in the results below.

From the results of the correlation test, it can be derived that the spatial pattern of all retail facilities together confluences positively very strongly with the spatial pattern of both stores ($r_s = 0.828$) and independent stores ($r_s = 0.834$). This can be explained by the fact that a large share of the retail facilities consists of stores as well as independent stores. As a result, both influence the spatial pattern of all retail facilities together. Also, a very strong positive confluence can be seen between the change in the spatial pattern of stores and independent stores ($r_s = 0.925$). This may imply that mainly independent stores influence the spatial pattern of stores.

4.2.4 Conclusions

By analysing results of the nearest neighbour analyses that are calculated using the computer program QGIS, it is aimed to answer sub-question c: "Can a development in the spatial pattern of retail facilities in inner-city shopping areas in Dutch medium-sized cities be observed at the beginning of the 21st century and what macro-occurrences may influenced these changes?". In the first place, it is striking that the spatial pattern of some functions, types, and attributes does not develop over time. This is especially true for daily stores, other stores, and departments stores since these show clear developments in the number of retail facilities.

From the results of these analyses in combination with previous findings in this thesis, in most cases it can be seen that developments in the retail facility mix, that confluence with macro-occurrences, lead to developments in the spatial pattern of retail facilities. When the number of retail facilities decreases, the spatial pattern of these retail facilities becomes more scattered, while the spatial pattern of retail facilities becomes more agglomerated when the number of retail facilities increases. However, the developments in the spatial pattern do not occur as fast as the developments in the retail facility mix.

The developments in the mean nearest neighbour distance of the functions, types, and attributes, can be divided into three types: linearly increasing, linearly decreasing, and a U-shape.

The linear trendlines imply that the increase or decrease in the mean nearest neighbour distance is increasing or decreasing at least since 2004. It can therefore be stated that this change in the spatial pattern is caused by a macro-occurrence that started or happened before 2004, such as the emergence of e-commerce or the emergence of experience economy. A linear decrease can be seen in the development of the mean nearest neighbour distance between experience facilities, hospitality facilities, and fashion department stores. The first two trends are supported by an increase in the number of experience and hospitality facilities, which can be linked to the emergence of the experience economy. The negative development in the mean nearest neighbour distance of fashion department stores experienced a large decrease between 2013 and 2016 while in contrast the average RFA of this type of stores increased during that time which implies that the increase in RFA did not influence the spatial pattern of fashion department stores.

The linear increases in the mean nearest neighbour distances can be seen in leisure time stores, in/around house stores, and independent stores. All mean distances of these stores, except for in/around house stores, are increasing since 2004 while the number of these types of retail facilities is decreasing since 2004. The developments result in the closure of brick-and-mortar stores and created gaps between these types of stores which led to an increase in the mean nearest-neighbour distance. The change in the pattern of independent stores may be linked to the shift from independent stores to retail-chain stores, causing independent stores to disappear. As for the in/around house stores, the increase started from 2010, however, this increase cannot be explained by developments in the number or RFA of these type of stores.

An U-shaped trendline can be seen in the change in the spatial pattern of all retail facilities together, all stores together, fashion & luxury stores, and retail-chain stores. All four trends start with a decrease and then change in an increasing line. As for the development of the number of these retail facilities, it follows a contrary trend with first an increase or stagnation and after a turning point a decrease. The turning point of the trendline of all retail facilities together and all stores together is in 2010, while the trendline of fashion & luxury stores, and retail-chain stores make a reversal in 2013. Only for the fashion & luxury stores, the turning point in development of the mean distance differs from the turning point in the development in the number. This may be explained

by an increase in the average RFA of fashion department stores and a decrease in the number of department stores. A decrease in the number of a certain retail facilities leads to an increase in the mean nearest neighbour distance of the same type of retail facilities.

The changes in the spatial pattern of retail facilities will be compared to the changes in the retail facility mix in the next section (4.3).

4.3 Confluences in developments of the retail facility mix and spatial pattern

As for the confluences between the developments in both the retail facility mix and the spatial pattern of retail facilities, Spearman rank-order correlation tests are conducted. For these tests, the developments in the mean nearest neighbour distance of types, functions, and attributes are compared with the corresponding (share of the) total number or RFA of retail facilities. For these tests, only the developments that show a significant trend-lines are used. A summary of the results of this correlation test can be found in Appendix D, Table D.1 and Table D.2.

In the first table, Table D.1, the results of the correlation test between the developments in the mean nearest neighbour distance and the (share of) number of retail facilities are presented. As for the very strong negative correlations, it can be concluded that while the number of stores is decreasing, the average distance between stores increases ($r_s = -0.880$). The same is true for in/around house stores ($r_s = -0.918$), leisure time stores ($r_s = -0.973$), retail-chain stores ($r_s = -0.829$), and independent stores ($r_s = -0.905$). Furthermore, a strong negative correlation can be found between the distance between hospitality facilities and the number of hospitality facilities ($r_s = -0.729$). The same is true for the correlation between the total number of all retail facilities and the distance between fashion department stores ($r_s = -0.702$). This means in general that when the number of retail facilities is increasing, the distance between the mumber of retail facilities and the number of retail facilities is increasing, the distance between the number of retail facilities and the mean nearest neighbour distance.

When looking at the confluences between the developments in both the average RFA and the mean nearest neighbour distances (Table D.2), it is expected that the mean nearest neighbour distance increases when the average RFA is increasing since the geographical coordinates represent the middle points of the retail facilities. However, this is only true for leisure time stores ($r_s = 0.880$). While the average RFA increases, the mean nearest neighbour distance also increases. As for in/around house stores ($r_s = -0.631$) and fashion department stores ($r_s = -0.741$), there is a negative correlation between the RFA and the mean nearest neighbour distance. However, only the RFA of stores and vacant facilities are analysed in this thesis, so the conclusion may be different for experience facilities or service facilities.

4.4 Conclusion

The results of the analyses of developments in the retail facility mix as well as the spatial pattern of retail facilities in the inner-city shopping areas in medium-sized cities in the Netherlands show the dynamics between both developments and macro-occurrences.

From this section, it can be concluded that the retail facility mix has developed through the years, often in line with the findings from literature. Some developments can be explained by an linear trendline. It is likely that these developments are shaped by previously initiated macro-occurrences like the emergence of e-commerce or the experience economy. Other developments seem to confluence with sudden macro-occurrences, such as the financial crisis and the COVID-19 pandemic, visible in shifts or accelerations in the developments in number or RFA of retail facilities. There are also developments that are almost invisible and seem not to merge with macro-occurrences.

Most developments in the retail facility mix impacts the spatial pattern. This can be seen in the negative correlations between the developments in the number of retail facilities and the developments in the mean nearest neighbour distance. This implies that when the number of retail facilities increases, the mean nearest neighbour distance decreases. This means that the spatial pattern becomes less scattered and thus more agglomerated when the number of retail facilities increases. Conversely, the spatial pattern of retail facilities becomes more scattered when the number of retail facilities decreases. Furthermore, it is expected that the developments in the average RFA positively correlates with the developments in the mean nearest neighbour distance: when the average RFA of retail facilities rises, the distance between these retail facilities also rises. However, this is only


true for leisure time stores. In contrast, when the average RFA of in/around house stores and fashion department stores increases, the mean nearest neighbour distance between these stores decreases.



5. Conclusions and recommendations

In this research, it is tried to give an answer to the main research question: "What retail-related developments have taken place in inner-city shopping areas in medium-sized cities in the Netherlands at the beginning of the 21st century, and how have macro-occurrences influenced these developments?". Therefore, three sub-questions have been answered throughout this study by conducting a mixed method approach, including a qualitative research and a quantitative research. The quantitative research is based on a dataset containing information about the geographical coordinates, and the function, type, and attributes of all retail facilities in the seven selected mid-sized cities in the Netherlands between 2004 and 2022. The conclusions of all three sub-questions together will give an answer to the main research question and are presented in the first sub-section (5.1).

Subsequently, the recommendations will be presented in section 5.2. In section 5.3, the relation with ongoing research will be described, while the critical reflection will be written down under 5.4. Suggestions for future research can be found in section 5.5. This chapter closes with the managerial implications in section 5.6.

5.1 Conclusions

First, a literature review has been conducted to answer sub-question a: "What (recent) macro-occurrences and retail-related academic perspectives follow from literature and how did they affect both the retail facility mix and the spatial distribution of retail facilities in cities in western Europe?". From this literature review, it can be concluded that several macro-occurrences have led to four major changes affecting retail in western European cities in the past twenty years. The emergence of e-commerce around 2000 has led to a decrease in the number of stores. This decrease accelerated during the financial crisis between 2008 and 2014 and the COVID-19 pandemic between 2019 and 2022. Furthermore, the emergence of the European Union around 1960 has led to an increased competition between (inter)national retail-chain stores, since this EU allowed free trade between European companies. The emergence of free trade led to the emergence and increase in (inter)national retail-chain stores. This caused the third major change: the shift in anchor stores. The number of traditional department stores (e.g., V&D or Bijenkorf) is decreasing, while the number of fashion department stores is increasing since the emergence of international chain-stores (e.g., H&M or Zara). The last macro-occurrence is the emergence of experience facilities.

Utilizing Friedman tests, trendline analyses, and correlation tests, an answer is sought to sub-question b: "Can a development in the retail facility mix in inner-city shopping areas in Dutch medium-sized cities be observed at the beginning of the 21st century and what macro-occurrence may have influenced these changes?". During the period of research (2004-2022), the retail facility mix has undergone several developments. These developments often align with the findings in the literature. The total number of retail facilities declined during the period of research, while the developments in the functions, types, and attributes often differ from this decreasing line. The shifts and accelerations in these developments often confluence with macro-occurrences such as the emergence of e-commerce, the financial crisis, and the COVID-19 pandemic. For example, a close look at the development in the number of stores shows that the decrease in the number accelerates during the end of the financial crisis (2014-2015) and during the start of the pandemic (2019-2020). Also the increasing development in the number of experience facilities seems to be subjected by these macro-occurrences. Developments in the share of both the service and the vacant facilities are nihil during this period. The composition of stores also changes between 2004 and 2022. While fashion & luxury stores, leisure time stores, and in/around house stores declined, the number of daily stores increased. This is in line with the shift from non-food stores to food-stores as stated in literature. The shifts and accelerations in the developments also confluence with macro-occurrences. Furthermore, an increase in scale occurred for daily stores, leisure time stores, in/around house stores, and other stores. As literature suggests, the department stores are literally replaced by fashion department stores. However, the shift from independent stores to retail-chain stores seems less evident from the analyses. Furthermore, the developments in retail-chain stores appear to confluence with macro-occurrences, while the development in the number of independent stores seem to be constant and not subjected to macro-occurrences.

Sub-question c: "Can a development in the spatial pattern of retail facilities in inner-city shopping areas in Dutch medium-sized cities be observed at the beginning of the 21st century and what macro-occurrences may have influenced these changes?" is answered by analysing the developments in the mean nearest neighbour distance between facilities of different functions, types, and attributes. An increasing mean nearest neighbour distance implies that the spatial pattern becomes more scattered, while an decreasing mean nearest neighbour distance



implies an agglomeration in the spatial pattern. Firstly, it is striking that some spatial patterns are not significantly developing at all from 2004 to 2022. These include vacant facilities, service facilities, daily stores, other stores, culture & recreation facilities, and department stores, while the number of some of these retail facilities do develop through the years. From the analysis it became clear that an increase in the number of retail facilities leads to a more agglomerated spatial pattern, while a decrease in the number of retail facilities leads to a more scattered spatial pattern. As for experience facilities and hospitality facilities, the mean nearest neighbour distance decreases between 2004 and 2022. This is in line with the increasing number of experience and hospitality facilities, which is probably due to the emergence of the experience economy. While the mean nearest neighbour distance is also decreasing for fashion department stores, this cannot be linked to developments in the number of this kind of store. In contrast, the mean nearest neighbour distance between leisure time stores, in/around house stores, and independent stores is increasing, while the number of these kind of stores is decreasing. This implies that the spatial pattern becomes more dispersed over the years. Furthermore, the average nearest neighbour distance of all retail facilities together, all stores together, fashion & luxury stores, and retailchain stores firstly is decreasing until 2010 or 2013 and is increasing afterwards. The development in the mean nearest neighbour distance of all these kind of facilities is in line with the development in number, except for fashion & luxury stores. So, developments in spatial patterns seem to be closely related to and even influenced by developments in the number of facilities which confluence with the happening of macro-occurrences.

Based on the results of the literature review in combination with the analyses of the developments in both the retail facility mix and the spatial pattern of retail facilities, an answer to the main research question can be given: "What retail-related developments have taken place in inner-city shopping areas in medium-sized cities in the Netherlands at the beginning of the 21st century, and how have macro-occurrences influenced these developments?". In this study, the confluences between the developments in the retail facility mix and the spatial pattern of retail facilities have been analysed. These confluences are described below.

The total number of all retail facilities together is decreasing since 2010. This change leads to a more scattered spatial pattern of the retail facilities. The developments in the total number of all retail facilities together are mainly influenced by the decrease in the number of stores and the increase in the number of experience facilities. In the next paragraphs, the change in the composition of all retail facilities together (the retail facility mix) will be explained.

Although the total number of retail facilities is decreasing, the number of experience facilities is increasing since 2004. This can mainly be explained by the increase in hospitality facilities. This development confluence and therefore may be linked to the emergence of e-commerce and the emergence of the experience economy. The experience economy concerns the sale of memorable experiences rather than buying physical objects, making the inner-city more a place to be than to buy. The emergence of delivery/takeaway and fast food restaurants plays a relative large role in this development. An acceleration in the increase has taken place between the end of the financial crisis and the start of the COVID-19 pandemic. This implies that these macro-occurrences slowed down the emergence of the experience economy. The increase in the number of experience facilities resulted in a more agglomerated spatial pattern of these facilities in the inner-city shopping areas.

From the literature it can be derived that stores profit from hospitality facilities (RetailSonar, 2020), however, the number of stores is decreasing over the years. According to the literature, it is expected that the closure of stores increased since the emergence of e-commerce around the year 2000. However, from the data analyses in this study, it can be concluded that the number of stores started to decrease ten years later. During this time, there was a financial crisis in the Netherlands and people made fewer non-daily purchases and avoided recreational shopping which led to a sharp drop in sales in 2009 (Statistics Netherlands (CBS), 2023). This can be directly linked to the start of the decrease in the number of stores since 2010 in inner-city shopping areas of medium-sized cities. This decrease persisted even after this crisis which implies that the emergence of e-commerce and the experience economy brought about a change in the way of shopping as well as the motivation for shopping. Also, the fact that people are more likely to borrow or rent products rather than buy them may amplify this decrease. According to the literature people preferred local shopping and mainly went to shopping areas for convenience rather than experience. However, the decrease in the number of stores accelerated at the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic, resulting in a more scattered spatial pattern. Consequently, many stores transformed into vacant facilities.

When looking at the findings from the literature for service facilities, it is expected that the number of service facilities is increased over the past 20 years (Pine & Gilmore, 1999). However, the number of service facilities in

medium-sized cities is fluctuating over the years and shows a relatively small increase only since after the financial crisis. Furthermore, no development in the spatial pattern can be seen in the seven analysed cities.

Although the findings from the literature review show that the share of vacant facilities increases (GfK, 2015), the analysis of the trendline of the share of this function shows a fluctuation and no clear trend. Also, no development can be seen in the spatial pattern of vacant facilities through the years. However, based on the analyses on vacant facilities, stores and all retail facilities together, it seems plausible that retail facilities either will be merged with another retail facility (which corresponds to the increasing average RFA of stores and vacant facilities together), or will be transformed into another function than a retail facility such as housing.

When looking at the development in the composition of stores in the inner-city shopping area of Dutch mediumsized cities, the increasing online sale of clothes and shoes (Statistics Netherlands, 2023) confluence with decrease in the number of fashion & luxury stores. Furthermore, the number of perfumery stores is also decreasing, while the number of stores for personal care is increasing over the years. The last is in line with the findings from the literature, since personal care products are bought the least online (Statistics Netherlands, 2023). The findings from the analyses for medium-sized cities in the Netherlands show also an increase in the number of food stores, especially in the number of supermarkets and delicatessens stores. This, in combination with the decline in non-food stores, is in line with the literature in which it is stated that non-food stores are replaced by food-stores (Statistics Netherlands, 2022). However, although printed books, electronics, and devices are in the top three least bought goods online (Statistics Netherlands, 2023), it does not lead to an increase in the stores that sell these goods. In contrast, the number of leisure time stores is decreasing over the years.

In addition to results that can be linked to the findings from the literature, some other conclusions can be derived from the data analyses in this thesis. Firstly, it can be concluded that the decrease in the number of fashion & luxury stores, leisure time stores, and in/around house stores negatively correlates with the development in the mean nearest neighbour distance, meaning that a decrease in the number of retail facilities leads to a more scattered spatial pattern of these retail facilities. Furthermore, the number of daily stores is increasing while it does not lead to a development in the spatial pattern. This is in contrast to most results from the spatial pattern analyses in which the mean nearest neighbour distance decreases when the number of retail facilities increases. Also, an increase in the average RFA, and thus the scale, of stores can be found for daily stores, leisure time stores, in/around house stores, and other stores. While it is expected that the mean nearest neighbour distance increases when the average RFA increases, this is only true for leisure time stores. The development in spatial pattern even negatively correlates with the development in RFA for in/around house stores and fashion department stores. Therefore, it can be concluded from these findings that a decrease in the number of stores results in larger gaps between the remaining stores. However, an increase in the average RFA of retail facilities does not lead to a larger distance between retail facilities.

Looking closer at the development of the number of stores, accelerating effects can be seen in the increase in daily stores between the end of the financial crisis and the start of the COVID-19 pandemic. Furthermore, an acceleration in the decrease in fashion & luxury, and leisure time stores can be seen during the financial crisis and the COVID-19 pandemic. The number of in/around house stores is constantly decreasing and does not seem to be much affected by sudden macro-occurrences such as the financial crisis or the pandemic. However, ongoing macro-occurrences may have influenced this development, such as the emergence of e-commerce and/or experience economy.

When looking at the developments in (fashion) department stores, in line with the findings from the literature review (e.g. Burayidi & Yoo, 2021), there is a shift from the department store to the fashion department store. This can be seen quite literally in the fact that the number of department stores is decreasing while retail facilities that housed a department store are now housing a fashion department store. The decrease in the number of department stores started during the financial crisis. Furthermore, there is also a significant negative relation in the average RFA between department stores and fashion department stores, which shows that while the average RFA of department stores is decreasing, the average RFA of fashion department stores is increasing. Since the number of fashion department stores is not developing through the years, it seems plausible that the increase in the average RFA is the result of the relocation of the in 2004 already existing fashion department stores.

Subsequently, a positive strong relation is found between the change in the share of fashion department stores and the change in the share of retail-chain stores, which confirms the finding from the literature that states that the shift from department stores to fashion department stores is fuelled by the emergence of (inter)national retail-chain stores (Boesveldt, 2017). When looking closer at the composition of independent stores and retailchain stores, it can be seen that independent stores are in the majority over time, however, both the number and the share of the number of independent stores is decreasing over the years. In contrast, retail-chain stores do occupy more than half of the total RFA over the years. Although the development in independent stores does not seem to be subject to sudden macro-occurrences, it may be influenced by ongoing macro-occurrences that started prior to 2004, such as the emergence of e-commerce. However, the shift in the development of the number of retail-chain stores confluences with the delayed effects of e-commerce. The accelerations in the development may be linked to sudden macro-occurrences such as the financial crisis and the pandemic.

In short the number of stores in inner-city shopping areas of Dutch medium-sized cities started decreasing around 2010, which confluences with a combination of the delayed effects of the emergence of e-commerce and the financial crisis. In contrast, only the number of stores that sell daily goods such as food and personal care products is increasing. The number of experience facilities is increasing throughout the years since 2004, which may be linked to the emergence of the experience economy around 2000. This is mainly reflected in the increase in takeout/delivery and fast-food restaurants. The increase in experience facilities has experienced delays, during the same time periods as the occurrences of both the financial crisis and the COVID-19 pandemic. Furthermore, a shift from department stores to fashion department stores has taken place. Looking at the results of the trendline analyses, it seems plausible that this development is caused by a combination of the emergence of e-commerce, the financial crisis and the emergence of (inter)national retail-chain stores. The retail-chain stores are also replacing the independent stores, especially when looking at the RFA of these stores. The decrease after 2013 in retail-chain stores also confluences with macro-occurrences such as the delayed effects of the emergence of e-commerce and the financial crisis, and the pandemic.

From the results of the analyses on both the retail facility mix and the spatial pattern, it can be concluded that the change in the spatial pattern of retail facilities can be explained by the developments in the retail facility mix. Evidence is found that the decrease in the number of retail facilities leads to an increase in the mean nearest neighbour distance and thus a more scattered spatial pattern. This can be explained by the idea that when a retail facility closes, it leaves a gap between remaining retail facilities. Furthermore, while the number of experience and hospitality facilities increases, the mean nearest neighbour distance between these facilities decreases. This means that new experience or hospitality facilities settle near existing experience or hospitality facilities. Although it is expected that an increase in the average RFA also leads to larger gaps between retail facilities, no evidence is found for this assertion.

From this research, it can be concluded that developments in the retail facility mix often confluence with ongoing or sudden macro-occurrences. Constant, linear trends may be influenced by ongoing macro-occurrences such as the emergence of e-commerce and the emergence of the experience economy. However, some developments are characterised by shifts, accelerations, and delays, which often confluences with sudden macro-occurrences such as the financial crisis, and the COVID-19 pandemic. These developments in the retail facility mix (especially in the number) often result in a change in the spatial pattern of retail facilities. An increase in the number, leads to a more agglomerated spatial pattern and vice versa.

5.2 Recommendations

Medium-sized cities in the Netherlands face the most challenging changes, such as the increase in vacancy (Locatus, 2023). Furthermore, they serve the local population in particular and do not benefit from tourism (Chatterjee, et al., 2020; Clols, 2021). However, medium-sized cities are seen as important player in a country's economic structure (Leeuwen & Rietveld, 2011). Therefore, it is important to create and keep the inner-cities of medium-sized cities attractive to create positive consumer experiences. A positive experience of consumers often leads to a revisit of the in er-city or additional expenditure due to a longer stay at the inner city (Kirkup & Rafiq, 1994), and retail is the most important attribute for inner-city attractiveness (Karlsson & Nilsson, 2017). The retail-related developments in the inner-city shopping area affect consumer experience the most (Birkin, et al., 2002). Therefore, recommendations are made based on the developments found in this thesis and their causes, but also on the current retail facility mix and spatial pattern of retail facility owners, as well as the municipality, the recommendations are tuned on these three stakeholders.

First of all, according to the literature review in this thesis, consumers prefer compact inner-city shopping areas, making it easier to compare goods (Brown, 1989). However, at this moment the spatial pattern of most retail facilities is becoming more scattered through the years. Therefore, municipalities should encourage the

transformation of vacant retail facilities in the core of inner-city shopping areas into another (temporary) retailrelated function that brings activity. Examples of such functions are pop up stores or flagship stores, supporting the diversity in the inner-city shopping area which positively impacts the consumers' experience (Arentze, 1999). This also ensures a lively and attractive street scene and facilities no longer remain vacant but become part of the retail facility agglomeration.

Furthermore, it is recommended for retail facility owners to sell retail facilities on the edge of the inner city shopping area or to transform these facilities into a completely different function such as an office or living. In that way, the scattered pattern of retail facilities becomes more agglomerated which has positive effects on the consumers' experience (Brown, 1989).

From the literature review, it is recommended to invest in properties or locate near fashion department stores and hospitality facilities since these facilities provide additional consumer traffic. Furthermore, housing a culture & recreation facility is sensible, since no change in the number or spatial pattern of these facilities has been detected, which implies that these facilities will rent for a long time. Also, experience is becoming more important over the years. Consumers prefer to be entertained and to be able to compare goods (Arentze, 1999; Brown, 1989).

As the retail environment is changing rapidly subjected to macro-occurrences, retailers need to negotiate for a flexible renting contract. When the current location of the retail facility is becoming unpopular, it must be easier to move to a better location within the retail agglomeration, where the retailer can benefit from nearby occupied retail facilities. Furthermore, it is not recommended to start a business in fashion & luxury stores, leisure time stores, and in/around house stores since these type of stores is becoming less popular, this is reflected in the decreasing number of these types. Daily stores and hospitality facilities on the other hand are becoming increasingly popular, this is reflected in the increasing number of these types. Therefore, at this moment, it is interesting to start a business in daily goods or hospitality.

5.3 Relation to ongoing research

Recent research on the long-term change in the spatial pattern of retail due to urban decline in inner-city shopping areas of large cities explains that the closure risk of an establishment increases with fewer surrounding establishments (Kickert, et al., 2020). The results in this thesis are supporting this conclusion, since a decrease in the number of stores confluences with an increase in the mean nearest neighbour distance and thus a more scattered spatial pattern with fewer surrounding establishments. This is especially true for leisure time stores, and in/around house stores, since the increase in the mean nearest neighbour distance is an ongoing trend between 2004 to 2022. Furthermore, an example of research on the impact of the emergence of e-commerce on in-store shopping is the research of Weltevreden & Rietbergen (2009). Surveys were conducted for this research. The resulting data has been analysed using regression analyses. They conclude with their research that in the Netherlands, neighbourhood and convenience centres will be less affected by the effects of e-commerce, while city and city district centres will face substitution of e-shopping for in-store shopping. The probability of this substitution is influenced by personal and geographical factors. The conclusion of the research of Weltevreden & Rietbergen (2009) partly corresponds with the findings of this thesis, since a confluence is found between the decrease in the number of stores and the delayed effects of the emergence of e-commerce. However, in addition, the start of the decrease in the number of stores also confluences with the start of the financial crisis. So, it is plausible that both macro-occurrences have led to this decrease. According to research of Ossokina, et al. (2016) on the effects of the financial downturn on vacancy in shopping areas, it can be concluded that vacancy concentrates at the edges of shopping areas. To come to this conclusion, the researchers have compared data about the consumption of goods, rental prices of stores, and vacancy in the Netherlands but also in other countries. In this thesis, also the developments in the spatial pattern of vacant facilities have been analysed, based on the development of the mean nearest neighbour distance. From this analysis, it can be concluded that vacant facilities do not agglomerate more or scatter more through the years.

The methods in this study are inspired by the methods of ongoing research. However, the used methods in this study do differ from the methods used in the research presented above. For example, the changes in the spatial pattern are measured by analysing the changes in the agglomeration of retail facilities. However, agglomeration is measured differently. Instead of counting the number of retail facilities within a radius of 50 meters (Kickert, et al., 2020), the mean nearest neighbour distance is calculated. This nearest neighbour analysis appears to be suitable for analysing the development of the spatial pattern of retail facilities in inner-cities. However, for future research it is recommended to try other methods for the same research purpose to substantiate the conclusions made in this thesis. Furthermore, the Friedman test is mostly used in the research field of medicine and not

commonly used in spatial research. The trendline analysis method appears to be a good way to quickly assess certain trends in changes over the years.

The results and recommendations of this thesis correspond to the results of ongoing research. However, the findings are still new and usable, since it proves that most of the changes in medium-sized cities correspond with the changes in large cities. It can therefore be concluded that the conclusions and recommendations for large cities to a great extent apply to medium-sized cities as well. Furthermore, in addition to ongoing research, the results of this research provide a more detailed view of the changes in the composition of the retail facility mix. It also contributes to a broadening of knowledge about the consequences of a change in the retail facility mix on the change in the agglomeration (spatial pattern) of retail facilities.

5.4 Critical reflection

When looking at the validity of this study, firstly, it can be doubted if the sample of seven cities is big enough. In total, there are eighteen medium-sized cities in the Netherlands, but only seven have been analysed. To improve the validity of this study, it would be better to analyse all eighteen medium-sized cities to be sure that the results also apply to the eleven other medium-sized cities. Furthermore, in this study, a medium-sized city is a city with between 100,000 to 250,000 inhabitants. However, in other studies, a medium-sized city is a city with less than 100,000 inhabitants (e.g. Delage, et al., 2020). Therefore, it is important to keep in mind the definition of medium-sized cities. Furthermore, sources that are used for the historical review of the development of retail were scarce. As a result, statements from these sources may be context specific. Also, this research needs replication in order to compare the results from this study with other studies, e.g., in other countries and also to compare with other research approaches. Especially the method of nearest neighbour analysis needs further investigation as it may not be sensitive to certain changes in spatial configurations.

The interpretation of the results of this study is mainly based on the confluences of the occurrence of macrooccurrences and the change in the retail facility mix and the spatial pattern of retail facilities during the same time. However, no hard evidence can be provided that only the macro-occurrences considered in this study influenced these results. Nevertheless, based on the literature review in combination with the analyses of the data, it can be stated with a reasonable degree of certainty that the findings are correct. Furthermore, for the analyses of the changes in spatial analyses utilizing maps, only one city has been analysed per function/type/attribute. However, no firm conclusions are drawn from these analyses.

One of the limitations is the fact that some factors that may affect the retail facility mix and the spatial pattern of retail facilities are excluded. These factors include policy measures and changes regarding mobility, tourism, and demography. From the literature review, it can be concluded that these factors do influence the changes in both the mix and the spatial pattern. However, these factors are excluded in this study. The biggest limitation of this research is the fact that the change in the spatial pattern of retail facilities only has been exploratively investigated. First of all, only the agglomeration between the same type of retail facilities is measured. The change in agglomeration around, for example, anchor stores is missing. Furthermore, the mean nearest neighbour distance is only calculated every three years, which makes it hard to conclude when the change in spatial pattern started. Lastly, there are limitations in the calculation of the mean nearest neighbour distance. In this study, the distance as the crow flies is taken between the centre points of retail facilities. From a geographical point of view, this may be correct, but it differs from how shoppers experience the retail environment. To measure the agglomeration experienced by consumers, the walking distances between retail facility entrances should be taken into account.

5.5 Future research

The results of this thesis provide an overview of the developments in both the retail facility mix and the spatial pattern of retail facilities, and the confluence of macro-occurrences with these developments. Some of the conclusions from this research can be used for future research. Based on the results and conclusions in combination with the critical reflection, three concrete suggestions for future research will be discussed.

The first suggestion is to investigate the influence of the developments in tourism, policies, mobility, and demography on the changes in the retail facility mix and the spatial pattern of retail facilities. According to the literature, these factors play a role in these changes. However, the influences of the factors of tourism and demography have only been studied for large cities, and not for medium-sized cities. It is therefore interesting to see if these factors also influence the changes in the retail facility mix and spatial pattern of medium-sized cities. Furthermore, the influence of policies and mobility is city dependent since the retail and mobility policies and visions may differ for every city. Hence, the consequences of these policies for the liveability and future-proofness of inner-city shopping areas in medium-sized cities are important to know. In that way, medium-sized cities can learn from each other.

Furthermore, in this study, the changes in the spatial pattern have been analysed in an explorative way. It is therefore recommended to investigate these changes more extensively in the future. For this purpose, it is important to investigate the changes in agglomeration, perceived by consumers. This entails walking distance between store entrances. Furthermore, this future research should include the effects of the opening or closing of specific retail facilities. For example, what is the effect of the opening of a fashion department store on the agglomeration of retail facilities around this fashion department store. Or does the opening of a type of store influence the agglomeration of the same type of stores around this new store. For example, is it true that when an optician opens on a certain location, other opticians will settle in the vicinity of this optician? Lastly, it would be interesting to see if the agglomeration of retail facilities is affected by the average retail floor area of retail facilities. For a small part, this is included in this research. However, for some functions and types the retail floor area was unknown. Also, a small sample size is used, which also may affect the results of the correlation between the average RFA and the mean nearest neighbour distance. This all can be analysed using high-fidelity data about retail facilities produced by companies such as Locatus in the Netherlands.

The last future research suggestion builds on the finding that the spatial pattern of retail facilities is changing. In most cases, the mean nearest neighbour distance increases due to disappearing retail facilities. Also, the department store has disappeared from the streetscape as an important anchor. Since the distance between retail facilities is increasing and the retail facility mix is changing, it is interesting to find out how these changes affect the shopping circulation in inner-city shopping areas in medium-sized cities. For example, do consumers visit fewer retail facilities while visiting a city if retail facilities are located further apart. Furthermore, can fashion department stores now be regarded as the new anchors in these shopping areas? Answers to these questions may support strategic decision making, policy making, and portfolio management, it can help create a viable and future-proof city centre.

5.6 Managerial implications

The conclusions that follow from this thesis lead to several important managerial implications for both businesses and policy makers that operate in the retail industry, and in particular in inner-city shopping areas of Dutch medium-sized cities.

Firstly, the emergence of e-commerce has significantly affected the shopping behaviour of people. This macrooccurrence shifts the focus from convenience shopping to experience shopping. To keep up with consumers, retail businesses need to adapt their strategies. For example, they need to enhance the experiential aspects of their retail facility, by creating immersive and engaging shopping environments. In this way, customers will be attracted beyond just the consuming part of their visit to the retail facility (Sit et al., 2003). Furthermore, retail businesses need to diversify their products and service offerings to move along with the emergence of the experience economy (Pine & Gilmore, 1999). For example by adding interactive displays, events, and demonstrations to provide unique experiences for their customers.

Sudden macro-occurrences such as the financial crisis and the COVID-19 pandemic impact the retail industry. Therefore, retail businesses should focus on creating resilience in their business by building and maintaining robust supply chains and exploring alternative revenue streams, such as delivery services, or online sales. In that way, the negative effects of these macro-occurrences may be limited.

Currently, the spatial pattern of the retail facilities is more scattered than before. This is not in line with the ideal shopping centre, which is compact (Brown, 1989). Retail businesses should carefully consider their store locations. For this purpose, they need to take into account the changing shopping behaviour and circulation. Retailers need to understand the customers' needs and preferences to improve the shopping experience of these customers.



References

- AbedRabbo, M., Hart, C., Ellis-Chadwick, F., & AlMalak, Z. (2022). Towards rebuilding the highstreet: Learning from customers' town centre shopping journeys. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services, 64*. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretconser.2021.102772
- Albayrak, T., Caber, M., & Çömen, N. (2016). Tourist shopping: the relationships among shopping attributes, shopping value, and behavioral intention. *Tour. Manage. Perspect.*, 18, pp. 98-106. doi:10.1016/j.tmp.2016.01.007
- Aoyama, Y., & Schwarz, G. (2004). From Mail Order To E-Commerce: Competition, Regulation, and Politics of Nonstore Retailing in Germany. *Urban Geography*, *25*(6), pp. 503-527. doi:10.2747/0272-3638.25.6.503
- Arentze, T. (1999). A spatial decision support system for the planning of retail and service facilities. Eindhoven: Eindhoven University of Technology. doi:10.6100/IR527549
- Babin, B., Darden, W., & Griffin, M. (1994, March). Work and/or fun: Measuring hedonic and utilitarian shopping value. *Journal of Consumer Research*, 20(4), pp. 644-656. Retrieved from https://www.jstor.org/stable/2489765
- Bailey, A., Shaw, G., Alexander, A., & Nell, D. (2010, June 1). Consumer behaviour and the life course: shopper reactions self-service grocery shops and supermarkets in England c.1947 - 75. *Environment and Planning A, 42*(6), pp. 1496-1512. doi:https://doi.org/10.1068/a42247
- Barbonis, P., & Laspita, S. (2005). Some Factors influencing Adoption of e-Commerce in Greece. *Engineering Management Conference, 2005. 1*, pp. 31-35. IEEE Xplore. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/IEMC.2005.1559082
- Barnard, M. (2020). *Fashion theory: A reader*. Oxfordshire, England: Routledge. doi:ISBN: 978-1-138-29693-0 (hbk)
- Beddington, N. (1982). *Design for Shopping Centres.* London, England: Architectural Press. doi:ISBN: 040800357X
- Benjamin, J., Boyle, G., & Sirmans, C. (1992). Price discrimination in shopping-center leases. *Journal of Urban Economics*, 32(3), 299-317. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/0094-1190(92)90020-L
- Berry, B. (1963). *Commercial structure and commercial blight*. Chicago: University of Chicago, Department of Geography. doi:ISBN: 0598507701, 9780598507709
- Bhattari, A. (2019, April 10). 'Retail Apocalypse' Now: Analysts say 75,000 more U.S. Stores Could Be Doomed. *The Washington Post*. Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2019/04/10/retailapocalypse-now-analysts-say-more-us-stores-could-be-doomed/
- Birkin, M., Clarke, G., & Clarke, M. (2002). *Retail geography and intelligent network planning*. Hoboken (New Jersey): John Wiley & Sons. doi:ISBN: 978-0-471-49803-2
- Blockmans, W. (2010). *Metropolen aan de Noordzee*. Amsterdam, The Netherlands: Uitgeverij Bert Bakker. doi:ISBN: 9789035127753
- Blondé, B., & Damme, I. v. (2010, July 6). Retail growth and consumer changes ina declining urban economy: Antwerp (1650-1750). *Economic History Review, 63*(3), pp. 638-663. doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-0289.2009.00503.x
- Boesveldt, A. (2017). Internationalisering van retail. Cushman & Wakefield. Retrieved from https://www.cushmanwakefield.com/nl-nl/netherlands/insights/internationalisering-van-retail
- Boone, M. (2013). Medieval Europe. In P. Clark, *The Oxford handbook of cities in world history* (pp. 221-239). Oxford: Oxford University Press. doi:ISBN: 9780199589531
- Borchert, J. (1998, August). Spatial dynamics of retail structure and the venerable retail hierarchy. *GeoJournal*(45), pp. 327-336. Retrieved from https://link.springer.com/article/10.1023/A:1006976407047
- Bouman, P. (1938). Van Renaissance tot Wereldoorlog. Amsterdam: H.J. Paris.

- Brand, N. (2011). Waterways and town's interests: The influence of infrastructure on the urban pattern in Holland (1200-1560). *OverHolland, 11,* pp. 127-147. Retrieved from https://overholland.ac/index.php/overholland/article/download/170/177/173
- Brewer, J., & Porter, R. (1993). Consumption and the World of Goods. (1st edition ed.). London, England: Routledge. doi:ISBN 9780415114783
- Brown, G., & Mergoupis, T. (2010, September 24). Treatment interactions with non-experimental data in stata. Bath Econ Res Pap, 11(4), pp. 545-555. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.1681495
- Brown, S. (1987, June 1). Institutional Change in Retailing: A Review and Synthesis. *European Journal of Marketing*, *21*(6), pp. 5-36. doi:https://doi.org/10.1108/EUM000000004701
- Brown, S. (1989). Harold Hotelling and the principle of minimum differentiation. *Progress in Human Geography*, *13*(4), 471-493. doi:https://doi.org/10.1177/030913258901300401
- Brown, S. (1991). Shopper circulation in a planned shopping centre. *International Journal of Retail & Distribution Management, 1.* doi:https://doi.org/10.1108/09590559110135935
- Brown, S. (1993). Retail location theory: Evolution and evaluation. *International Review of Retail, Distribution and Consumer Research, 3*(2), 185-229. Retrieved from https://papers.srn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2016211
- Brown, S. (1994). Retail location at the micro-scale: Inventory and prospect. *Service Industries Journal,* 14(4), pp. 542-576. doi:https://doi.org/10.1080/02642069400000056
- Brueckner, J. (1993). Inter-store externalities and space allocation in shopping centers. *Journal of Real Estate Finance and Economics*, 7(1), 5-16. Retrieved from https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/bf01096932
- Bruno, M. (2021). The opposite of custom fashion, sumptuary law, and consultudo in fifteenth-century northern Italy. *Historical Reflections*, 47(3), pp. 59-78. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.3167/hrrh.2021.470305
- Burayidi, M., & Yoo, S. (2021, July 23). Shopping Malls: Predicting Who Lives, Who Dies, and Why? *Journal of Real Estate Literature*, 29(1), 60-81. doi:https://doi.org/10.1080/09277544.2021.1952050
- Cappon, C., & Engen, H. v. (2002). Het stadsrecht van Brouwershaven. In *Kroniek van het land van de zeemeermin* (pp. 5-24). Retrieved from https://tijdschriftenbankzeeland.nl/periodicals/kro/2002
- Chatterjee, S., Chaudhuri, R., & Vrontis, D. (2020). Examining the global retail apocalypse during the COVID-19 pandemic using strategic omnichannel management: a consumers' data privacy and data security perspective. *Journal of Strategic Marketing*, *29*(7), 617-632. doi:https://doi.org/10.1080/0965254X.2021.1936132
- Christaller, W. (1933). *Die zentralen Orte in Suddeutschland. Translated by Carlisle W. Baskin, 1966, as Central places in southern Germany.* Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall.
- Cilliers, E. (2018). The under-valuation, but extreme importance, of social sustainability in South Africa. In M. Dastbaz, *Smart Futures, Challenges of Urbanisation, and Social Sustainability* (pp. 131-147). Cham, Switzerland: Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature. Retrieved from https://link.springer.com/book/10.1007/978-3-319-74549-7
- Cilliers, E., Sankaran, S., Armstrong, G., Mathur, S., & Nugapitiya, M. (2021). From Urban-Scape to Human-Scape: COVID-19 Trends that will shape future city centres. *Land*, *10*(10). doi:https://doi.org/10.3390/land10101038
- Clols, L. (2021, August 1). Impact of COVID-19 Pandemic on Retail Structure in Barcelona: From Tourism-Phobia to the Desertification of City Center. *Sustainability*, *13*(15), pp. 8215. doi:https://doi.org/10.3390/su13158215
- Coca-Stefaniak, A., & Carroll, S. (2014). *Managing town centres during crisis: From retail-focused management to the experience economy and beyond.* London, UK: ESRC & University of Southampton. Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net/profile/J-Andres-Coca-Stefaniak/publication/268388656_Managing_town_centres_during_the_crisis_-_from_retail-

focussed_management_to_the_experience_economy_and_beyond/links/546a26980cf2397f783012f d/Managing-town-centres-during-t

- Coleman, P. (2006). *Shopping Environments: Evolution, planning and design*. Oxford: Architectural Press. doi:ISBN-10 0750660015
- Compendium voor de Leefomgeving. (2013, December 17). *Jongeren, potentieel werkenden en ouderen, 2013*. Retrieved from Compendium voor de Leefomgeving: https://www.clo.nl/indicatoren/nl210404jongeren-potentieel-werkenden-en-ouderen
- Compendium voor de Leefomgeving. (2015, June 12). *Leegstand van winkels, 2004-2015*. Retrieved from Compendium voor de Leefomgeving: https://www.clo.nl/indicatoren/nl215103-leegstand-winkels
- Coopey, R., O'Connell, S., & Porter, D. (1999). Mail order in the United Kingdom c. 1880-1960: how mail order competed with other forms of retailing. *The International Review of Retail, Distribution and Consumer Research*, *9*(3), pp. 261-273. doi:10.1080/095939699342552
- Cruz, M. (2023, January). Rotting from the inside: the decline of retail guilds in Portugal, 1755-833. *History of Retailing and Consumption, 8*(3), pp. 1-20. doi:10.1080/2373518X.2023.2168846
- Cushman & Wakefield. (2021, February). COVID-19 Retail map. Cushman & Wakefield. Retrieved from https://www.cushmanwakefield.com/nl-nl/netherlands/insights/infographic-covid-19-retail
- Damian, D., Curto, J., & Pinto, J. (2010). The impact of anchor stores on the performance of shopping centres: the case of Sonae Sierra. *International Journal of Retail & Distribution Management, 39*(6), 456-475. Retrieved from https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/09590551111137994/full/html
- Danziger, P. (2017, July 13). Retail Apocalypse: A Look At What Comes Next and It Isn't Pretty. *Forbes*. Retrieved from https://www.forbes.com/sites/pamdanziger/2017/07/13/retail-apocalypse-whatcomes-next/?sh=533eff3223d4
- Dawson, J., Findlay, A., & Sparks, L. (2008). *The retailing reader*. Oxfordshire, England: Routledge. Retrieved from ISBN 9780415356398
- Delage, M., Baudet-Michel, S., Fol, S., Buhnik, S., Commenges, H., & Vallée, J. (2020, September). Retail decline in France's small and medium-sized cities over four decades. Evidences from a multi-level analysis. *Cities*(102790), pp. 102790. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cities.2020.102790
- Dolega, L., Reynolds, J., Singleton, A., & Pavlis, M. (2021). Beyond retail: New ways of classifying UK shopping and consumption spaces. *Environment & Planning B: Urban Analytics and City Science, 1*, pp. 132-150. doi:https://doi.org/10.1177/2399808319840666
- Dychtwald, M. (1997). Marketplace 2000: riding the wave of population change. *Journal of Consumer Marketing*, 14(4), pp. 271-275. Retrieved from https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/07363769710188518/full/html
- Enschede-Stad. (2006, February 09). *Internationale erkenning de Klanderij*. Retrieved from Enschede-Stad: https://www.enschede-stad.nl/viewtopic.php?t=1133
- European Political Strategy Centre. (2017). *Het verhaal van Europa, 60 jaar gezamenlijke vooruitgang.* Europese Unie. doi: 10.2872/6518
- European Union. (n.d.). Belangrijke verwezenlijkingen en tastbare voordelen van de Europese Unie. Retrieved from EU: https://european-union.europa.eu/priorities-andactions/achievements_nl#:~:text=Bedrijfsleven%2C%20groei%20en%20handel,de%20uitgangspunten %20van%20de%20EU.
- Evans, J. (2011). Retailing in perspective: The past is a prologue to the future. *The International Review of Retail, Distribution and Consumer Research, 21*(1), pp. 1-31. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/09593969.2011.537817
- Expertgroep Future Retail City Center. (2016). *Hoe ziet het stedelijk winkelgebied van de toekomst eruit?* CCV & Innopay. Retrieved from https://retailland.nl/app/uploads/2016/09/FutureRetailCityCentre_v03.pdf

- Francica, J. (2021, August 26). Where Retail Site Selection, Analytics and Perfect Information meet. Retrieved from Korem: https://www.korem.com/where-retail-site-selection-analytics-and-perfect-information-meet/
- Fuijoka, R., & Stobart, J. (2018). Global and Local: Retail Transformation and the Department Store in Britain and Japan, 1900–1940. In W. Friedman, & G. Jones, *Business History Review*. Cambridge, England: Cambridge University Press.
- Gareth, S. (1992). The Evolution and Impact of Large-Scale Retailing in Britain. In J. Benson, & G. Shaw, *The Evolution of Retail Systems, c. 1800–1914* (p. 140). Leicester, England: Leicester University Press.
- Gawryluk, D., Baum, M., & Zagroba, M. (2019). Modernisation of Podlasie Cities' Market Squares (Poland) in Context of Their Symbolic Values in History and Now. *IOP Conference Series: Materials Science and Engineering*, 471(7). Prague. doi:10.1088/1757-899X/471/7/072013
- Gehrt, K., Yale, L., & Lawson, D. (1996). The convenience of catalog shopping: is there more to it than time? Journal of Direct Marketing, 10, pp. 19-28. doi:https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1522-7138(199623)10:4%3C19::AID-DIR2%3E3.0.CO;2-#
- Geist, J. (1989). Arcades The History of a Building Type. Cambridge, England: MIT Press. doi:ISBN-10 : 0262570629
- GfK. (2015). Shopping Tomorrow, hoe shop jij in 2020? ShoppingTomorrow. Retrieved from https://www.shoppingtomorrow.nl/nl/themas/city-store/city-center/the-future-city-center-2015-2016
- Gouda, S., Hussein, Z., Luo, S., & Yuan, Q. (2019, June 1). Model selection for accurate daily global solar radiation prediction in China. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 221, pp. 132-144. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2019.02.211
- Gould, E., Pashigian, P., & Prendergast, C. (2005). Contracts, externalities, and incentives in shopping malls. *Review of Economics and Statistics, 87*(3), pp. 411-422. Retrieved from https://www.jstor.org/stable/40042938
- Greenwood, D. (1976, January-February). Tourism as an agent of change: A Spanish basque case. Annals of Tourism Research, 3(3), pp. 128-142. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/0160-7383(76)90005-0
- Grewal, D., Roggeveen, A., & Nordfält, J. (2017). The future of retailing. *Journal of Retailing*, *93*(1), pp. 1-6. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretai.2016.12.008
- Grimmeau, J., & Wayens, B. (2016). Les causes de la disparition des petits commerces (1945-2015). *Courrier hebdomadaire du CRISP*(16), pp. 5-14. Retrieved from https://www.cairn.info/revue-courrier-hebdomadaire-du-crisp-2016-16-page-5.htm
- Gruen, V., & Smith, L. (1960). Shopping Towns USA: the Planning of Shopping Centers. Melbourne, Australia: Van Nostrand Reinhold. Retrieved from https://ia800501.us.archive.org/27/items/shoppingtownsusa00grue/shoppingtownsusa00grue.pdf
- Guy, C. (1994). *The retail development process; location, property and planning.* London, England: Routledge. doi:ISBN-10: 041507505X
- Haar, F. t., & Quix, F. (2020). Retail Postcorona Impactanalyse. Q&A Consultancy bv. Retrieved from https://retailland.nl/app/uploads/2020/07/Retailagenda_Retail-postcoronaimpactanalyse_juli2020_DEF.pdf
- Hair, J., Hult, G., & Ringle, C. (2016). A Primer on Partial Least Squares Structural Equation Modeling (PLS-SEM) (2nd Edition ed.). Thousand Oaks, California, United States: Sage Publications. doi:EAN: 9781483377445
- Hair, J., Ringle, C., & Sarstedt, M. (2011). PLS-SEM: Indeed a Silver Bullet. *Journal of Marketing Theory and Practice*, pp. 139-151. doi:https://doi.org/10.2753/MTP1069-6679190202
- Hallsworth, A., & Coca-Stefaniak, J. (2018). National high street retail and town centre policy at cross roads in England and Wales. *Cities, 79*, pp. 134-140. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cities.2018.03.002

- Halmy, M., Gessler, P., Hicke, J., & Salem, B. (2015, September). Land use/land cover change detection and prediction in the north-western coastal desert of Egypt using Markov-CA. *Applied Geography*(63), pp. 101-112. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apgeog.2015.06.015
- Handy, S. (1993, January 01). A Cycle of Dependence: Automobiles, Accessibility, and the Evolution of the Transportation and Retail Hierarchies. *Berkeley Planning Journal*, 8(1), pp. 21-43. Retrieved from https://escholarship.org/uc/item/2mt6b48p
- Harasta, J. (2020). Surviving the 'retail apocalypse': How urban outfitters became the bad boy of retail and lived to tell about it. *Journal of Brand Strategy, 8*(4), pp. 202-216. Retrieved from https://hstalks.com/article/5580/surviving-the-retail-apocalypse-how-urban-outfitte/
- Harris, C., & Ullman, E. (1945, January 01). The Nature of Cities. *The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science, 242*, pp. 7-17. doi:https://doi.org/10.1177%2F000271624524200103
- Hasty, R. (1983). Retailing (3rd Edition). Sydney, Australia: Harper & Row.
- Haupt, H. (2012). Small shops and department stores. In F. Trentmann, *The Oxford Handbook of the History of Consumption* (pp. 267-285). Oxford,: Oxford University Press. doi:9780199561216.001.0001
- Heinritz, G., Klein, K., & Popp, M. (2003). *Geographische Handelsforschung*. Berlin, Germany: Gebrueder Borntraeger Verlagsbuchhandlung. Retrieved from ISBN 978-3-443-07137-0
- Heitkamp, T. (2000). The integration of unplanned towns in the periphery of Madrid: the case of Fuenlabrada. *Habitat Int.*, pp. 213-220. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/S0197-3975(99)00039-9
- Helden, B. v. (2018, May 11). Oud V&D-pand in Arnhem wordt pop-updorp Johnny van Doorn Center. *De Gelderlander*. Retrieved from https://www.gelderlander.nl/arnhem/oud-vend-pand-in-arnhem-wordt-pop-updorp-johnny-van-doorn-center~a38aa52e/
- Helm, S., Kim, S., & Riper, S. v. (2020, May). Navigating the 'retail apocalypse': A framework of consumer evaluations of the new retail landscape. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services, 54*, 101683. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jretconser.2018.09.015
- Heuvel, D. v., & Ogilvie, S. (2013, January). Retail development in the consumer revolution: The Netherlands, c. 1670–c. 1815. *Explorations in Economic History*, 50(1), pp. 69-87. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eeh.2012.08.003
- Heyrman, P. (2017, May 10). Unlocking the padlock: Retail and public policy in Belgium (1930–1961). *Business History, 60*(7), pp. 1049-1081. doi:https://doi.org/10.1080/00076791.2017.1319940
- Hirsch, J., Segerer, M., Klein, K., & Wiegelmann, T. (2016, February 16). The analysis of customer density, tenant placement and coupling inside a shopping centre with GIS. *Journal of Property Research*, 33(1), pp. 37-63. doi:https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/09599916.2015.1135977
- Hoffman, L., Fainstein, S., & Judd, D. (2003). *Cities and visitors: Regulating people, markets, and city space.* Oxford (UK); Cambridge (USA): Blackwell. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/9780470773673.ch13
- Hohenberg, P. M., & Lees, L. H. (1995). *The making of urban Europe: 1000-1994*. Cambridge, Englang: Harvard University Press. doi:EAN 9780674543621
- Holman, L., & Buzek, G. (2018). Retail's Radical Transformation/Real Opportunities: Beyond the 'Retail Apocalypse' to a Bright Future. IHL Group Report. Retrieved from https://www.dieboldnixdorf.com/-/media/diebold/files/retail/insights/ihlretailtransformationbeyondtheretailapolcalypsedn20183008.p df
- Hotelling, H. (1929, March). Stability in competition. *The Economic Journal, 39*(153), pp. 41-57. doi:https://doi.org/10.2307/2224214
- Howard, E., Newman, C., & Tarp, F. (2016, September). Measuring industry coagglomeration and identifying the driving forces. *Journal of Economic Geography*, 16(5), pp. 1055-1078. doi:https://doi.org/10.1093/jeg/lbv037
- Hoyt, H. (1939). *The Structure and Growth of Residential Neighborhoods in American Cities.* Washington: Federal Housing Administration.

- Jacques, T. (2018, January 03). The state, small shops and hypermarkets: A public policy for retail, France, 1945–1973. *Business History, 60*(7), pp. 1026-1048. doi:https://doi.org/10.1080/00076791.2017.1413092
- Janssen, I. I. (2011). Adaptive decision making in multi-stakeholder retail planning. Eindhoven: Technische Universiteit Eindhoven. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.6100/IR712686
- Jeffery, R. (2019, January 21). *The Retail Apocalypse: The End of the High Street As We Know It?* Retrieved from UK College of Business and Computing: https://www.ukcbc.ac.uk/the-retail-apocalypse-the-end-of-the-high-street-as-we-know-it/
- Johnson, H., & Sung, M. (2009, November-December). When strategy pales: Lessons from the department store industry. *Business Horizons, 52*(6), pp. 583-593. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bushor.2009.07.003
- Jones, C. (1969). *Regional shopping centres: their location, planning and design, Business.* London, England: Books Ltd. Retrieved from ISBN-10 022079930X
- Jong, R. d. (2014). *The role of anchor stores in downtown shopping areas*. Eindhoven, the Netherlands: Eindhoven University of Technology.
- Judd, D., & Fainstein, S. (1999). Global forces, local strategies, and urban tourism. In D. Judd, & S. Fainstein, *The rourist city* (pp. 1-17). New Haven, CT: Yale University Press.
- Karlsson, S., & Nilsson, M. (2017). What makes a city centre attractive from a consumer perspective? A comparison between residents and visitors of Kristianstad city centre. Kristianstad, Sweden: School of Health and Society, Högskolan. Retrieved from https://www.divaportal.org/smash/get/diva2:1114796/FULLTEXT01.pdf
- Kaufman. (1995). Shop 'til you drop: tales from a physically challenged shopper. *Journal of Consumer Marketing*, *12*(3), pp. 39-55. Retrieved from https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/07363769510090455/full/html
- Kent, T., & Omar, O. (2003). Retailing. New York, United States: Palgrave Macmillan. doi:ISBN: 0333997689
- Kerndal-Hansen, O. (1983). Ideplan 77' for Copenhagen's city centre (urban renewal). *The future for the city centre*, pp. 221-238.
- Kickert, & Hofe, v. (2018). Critical mass matters: The long-term benefits of retail agglomeration for establishment survival in downtown Detroit and The Hague. *Urban Studies*, 55(5), pp. 1033-1055. doi:https://doi.org/10.1177/0042098017694131
- Kickert, C., Hofe, R. v., Haas, T., Zhang, W., & Mahato, B. (2020). Spatial dynamics of long-term urban retail decline in three transatlantic cities. *Cities*(107), pp. 102918. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cities.2020.102918
- Kirkup, M., & Rafiq, M. (1994). Managing tenant mix in new shopping centers. International Journal of Retail & Distribution Management, pp. 29-37. Retrieved from https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/09590559410070303/full/html
- Kline, D. (2018, March 19). *The Retail Apocalypse May Not Be What You Think It Is*. Retrieved from The Motley Fool: https://www.fool.com/investing/2018/03/19/the-retail-apocalypse-may-not-be-what-youthink-it.aspx
- Konishi, H., & Sandfort, M. T. (2003). Anchor stores. 53(3), pp. 413-435. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/S0094-1190(03)00002-0
- Kramer, A. (2008). *Retail Development Handbook (Development Handbook Series)* (Fourthe ed. ed.). U.S.: Urban Land Institute.
- Lees, A., & Lees, L. (2013). Europe: 1800-2000. In P. Clark, *The Oxford handbook of cities in world history* (pp. 464-482). Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press.
- Leeuwen, E. v., & Rietveld, P. (2011, September). Spatial Consumer Behaviour in Small and Medium-sized Towns. *Regional Studies*, 45(8), pp. 1107-1119. Retrieved from

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/epdf/10.1080/00343401003713407?needAccess=true&role=butto n

- Leeuwen, M. v. (2018, October 23). Moers: geen retail apocalypse in Nederland. *Vastgoedmarkt*. Retrieved from https://www.vastgoedmarkt.nl/137646/moers-geen-retail-apocalypse-in-nederland
- Lesger, C. (1993). Intraregional trade and the port system in Holland, 1400-1700. In K. Davids, & L. Noordegraaf, *The Dutch economy in the Golden Age: Nine studies* (pp. 185-217). Nederlands Economisch-Historisch Archief.
- Lesger, C., & Furnée, J. (2014). Shopping Streets and Cultures from a long-term and transnational perspective. Hampshire, United Kingdom: Palgrave Macmillan. Retrieved from https://openresearch.amsterdam/nl/page/53592/shopping-streets-and-cultures-from-a-long-termand-transnational
- Lloyd, A., Yip, L., & Luk, S. (2011). An examination of the differences in retail service evaluation between domestic and tourist shoppers in Hong Kong. *Tour. Manage.*, pp. 520-533. doi:10.1016/j.tourman.2010.04.004
- Locatus. (2023). *Factsheet Nederland | Kengetallen Retailmarkt 2023*. Utrecht: Locatus. Retrieved from https://locatus.com/factsheets/locatus-kengetallen-retailmarkt-nl-2023-365x252px/
- MacKeith, M. (1986). *The History and Conservation of Shopping Arcades.* London, England: Mansell. doi:ISBN: 0720117577
- Madry, P. (2016). La vacance commerciale, marqueur spatial d'une crise de régime de croissance du commerce moderne. In R. Desse, & S. Lestrade, *Mutations commerciales et devenir de l'espace marchand* (pp. 167-178). Rennes, France: Presses Universitaires de Rennes.
- Malcolm. (2004, March 15). The Terazzo Jungle: Fifty Years ago the Mall was born. America Would Never be the Same. *The New Yorker, Annals of Commerce*. Retrieved from https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2004/03/15/the-terrazzo-jungle
- Martinotti, G. (1996). Four populations: Human settlements and social morphology in the contemporary metropolis. *European Review*, *4*(1), pp. 3-23. doi:https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1234-981X(199601)4:1%3C3::AID-EURO116%3E3.0.CO;2-K
- Mathews, M. (2018, October 1). *No Sign of the Retail Apocalypse*. Retrieved from National Retail Federation (NRF): https://nrf.com/blog/no-sign-retail-apocalypse
- McKendrick, N. (1974). Home Demand and Economic Growth: A New View of Women and Children in the Industrial Revolution. In N. McKendrick, *Historical Perspectives: Studies in English Thought and Society* (pp. 152-210). Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. Retrieved from https://www.jstor.org/stable/2123714
- Melillo, E. (2020). *Butterfly Effect: Insects and the Making of the Modern World*. New York, United States: Knopf Publishing Group. doi:ISBN-10 : 1524733210
- Meyersohn, N. (2019, December 19). *More Than 9,3000 Stores Closed in 2019*. Retrieved from CNN Business: https://edition.cnn.com/2019/12/19/business/2019-store-closings-payless-gymboree/index.html
- Miellet, R., & Voorn, M. (2001). *Winkelen in weelde: warenhuizen in West-Europa 1860–2000*. Zutphen, the Netherlands: Walburg Pers. doi:ISBN: 9789057301605
- Mikalef, P., Giannakos, M., & Pateli, A. (2013). Shopping and Word-of-Mouth Intentions on Social Media. Journal of Theoretical and Applied Electronic Commerce Research, 8, pp. 17-34. doi:https://doi.org/10.4067/S0718-18762013000100003
- Mil, Y. v., & Rutte, R. (2021). Urbanization Patterns around the North Sea: Long-Term Population Dynamics, 1300-2015. *Urban Planning*, pp. 10-26. doi:https://doi.org/10.17645/up.v6i3.4099
- Morcuende, A., & Lloberas, D. (2022). Retail Apocalypse as a Differential Urbanisation Symptom? Analysis of Ground Floor Premises' Evolution in Barcelona between 2016 and 2019. *Sustainability 14 (20), 14*(20), 13652. doi:https://doi.org/10.3390/su142013652



- Morgan, B. (2018, January 6). *The Upside of a Retail Apocalypse*. Retrieved from Forbes: https://www.forbes.com/sites/blakemorgan/2018/01/06/the-upside-of-a-retailapocalypse/?sh=7ef4b9fb53f6
- Morris, P. (1971). Pedestrianisation of a busy shopping street. Surv Local Govt Technol, 137(4124), pp. 33-36.
- Mosteller, J., Naveen, D., & Eroglu, S. (2014, November). The fluent online shopping experience. *Journal of Business Research, 67*(11), pp. 2486-2493. Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Jill-Mosteller/publication/261158905_The_Fluent_Online_Shopping_Experience/links/5b34da7ea6fdcc8 506d81d0d/The-Fluent-Online-Shopping-Experience.pdf
- Mutyala, S. (2011, January 12). Positioning and the Principle of Minimum Differentiation. Retrieved from Eight Leaves: https://www.eightleaves.com/2011/01/positioning-and-the-principle-of-minimumdifferentiation#:~:text=In%20economics%2C%20the%20tendency%20of,principle%20to%20explain%2 Ospatial%20competition.
- Narolewska, E. (1998). Ratusze na Podlasiu. Nie istniejący ratusz w Siemiatyczach. Town Halls in Podlasie. The Non Extant Town Hall in Siemiatycze. *Biuletyn Konserwatorski Wojewodztaw Bialostockiego, 4*, pp. 101-126.
- Nederlands Bureau voor Toerisme & Congressen (NBTC). (2021). *Cijfers internationale bezoekers Nederland*. The Hague: Nederlands Bureau voor Toerisme & Congressen (NBTC). Retrieved from https://www.nbtc.nl/nl/site/kennisbank/cijfers-statistieken/cijfers-internationale-bezoekersnederland.htm
- Nelson, R. (1958). The Selection of Retail Locations. Dodge, United States: New York.
- Nijkamp, P., Gorter, C., & Klamer, P. (2003, May). The attraction force of out-of-town shopping malls: A case study on run-fun shopping in The Netherlands. *Tijdschrift voor Economische en Sociale Geografie*, 94(2), pp. 219-229. doi:10.1111/1467-9663.00250
- Nilsson, C. (2022, June). The development of commercial literacy. *Media History, 28*(3), pp. 385-402.
- Oates, B., Shufeldt, L., & Vaught, B. (1996). A psychographic study of the elderly and retail store attributes. Journal of Consumer Marketing, 13(6), pp. 14-27. Retrieved from https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/07363769610152572/full/html
- Ogilvie, S. (2010, June 01). Consumption, Social Capital, and the "Industrious Revolution" in Early Modern Germany. *Journal of Economic History*, *70*(2). doi:https://www.jstor.org/stable/40836691
- Olczak. (2015). Chain-Store Pricing and the Structure of Retail Markets. *Journal of Industry, Competition and Trade volume, 15*, pp. 87-104. Retrieved from https://publications.aston.ac.uk/id/eprint/23179/1/Chain_store_pricing_and_the_structure_of_retail __markets.pdf
- Ossokina, L., Sviták, J., Teulings, C., & Zwaneveld, P. (2016). *De vastgoedmarkt reageert marktconform*. Den Haag: Centraal Planbureau. Retrieved from https://research.tue.nl/en/publications/winkelleegstandna-de-crisis-de-vastgoedmarkt-reageert-marktconfo
- Park, R., & Burgess, E. (1925). *The Growth of the City: An Introduction to a Research Project*. Chicago, United States: University of Chicago Press. doi:eBook ISBN: 9780203869260
- Pasdermadjian, H. (1954). The department store: Its origins, evolution, and economics. Newman Books.
- Peiffer-Smadja, O., & Torre, A. (2018). Retail decentralization and land use regulation policies in suburban and rural communities: the case of the Île-de-France region. *Habitat Int., 72*, pp. 27-38. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.habitatint.2017.02.003
- Perry, G., Miller, B., & Enright, N. (2006). A comparison of methods for the statistical analysis of spatial point patterns in plant ecology. *Plant Ecology*, pp. 59-82. doi:10.1007/s11258-006-9133-4
- Peters, M. (1969). International Tourism. In M. Peters, *The Economic and Developmend of International Tourist Trade*. London, England: Hutchison of London. Retrieved from ISBN: 0090978102
- Pieh, C., Budimir, S., & Delgadillo, J. (2021). Mental health during COVID-19 lockdown in the United Kingdom. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 83(4), pp. 328-337. doi:https://doi.org/10.1097/psy.0000000000871

- Pine II, B., & Gilmore, J. (1999). *The experience economy: work is theatre & every business a stage.* Boston, Massachusetts: Harvard Business School Press. doi:ISBN 0-87584-819-2
- Pojani, D., & Alidoust, S. (2021, June 23). Lest we forget: media predictions of a post-Covid-19 urban future. Journal of Urbanism: International Research on Placemaking and Urban Sustainability, pp. 1-17. doi:10.1080/17549175.2021.1944283
- Prion, S., & Haerling, K. (2014, October). Making Sense of Methods and Measurement: Spearman-Rho Ranked-Order Correlation Coefficient. *Clinical Simulation in Nursing*, 10(10), pp. 535-536. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecns.2014.07.005
- Property Council. (2022, October 12). Australian CBD Office Workplaces Picking Up Momentum. Retrieved from Property Council: https://research.propertycouncil.com.au/blog/australian-cbd-officeworkplaces-picking-up-momentum
- Rabbiosi, C. (2015, February). Renewing a historical legacy: Tourism, leisure shopping and urban branding in Paris. *Cities*, 42(B), pp. 195-203. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cities.2014.07.001
- Reilly, W. (1929). Methods for the study of retail relationships. *University of Texas Bulletin, 4*(2944), pp. 1-9. Retrieved from http://hdl.handle.net/2152/60544
- Reilly, W. (1931). The law of retail gravitation. University of California: W.J. Reilly.
- Retail location theory: evolution and evaluation. (2006, July 28). *The International Review of Retail, Distribution and Consumer Research , 3*(2), pp. 185-229. doi:https://doi.org/10.1080/09593969300000014
- RetaiLink. (2019). *Rethinking the city space to better host the new retail proposition*. URBACT. Retrieved from https://keep.eu/api/project-attachment/2380/get_file/
- RetailSonar. (2020). *Impact Coronacrisis op klantgedrag & winkelprestaties*. Retrieved from https://www.retailinsiders.nl/docs/3b9151b1-d9cb-4ebb-b18c-444430c3ed7c.pdf
- Rifaie, F., Sugardjito, J., & Fitriana, Y. (2015, October). Spatial point pattern analysis of the Sumatran tiger (Panthera tigris sumatrae) poaching cases in and around Kerinci Seblat National Park, Sumatra. *Biodiversitas*, 16(2), pp. 311-319. doi:10.13057/biodiv/d160228
- Riffenburgh, R. (2006). Tables of Probability Distributions. In R. Riffenburgh, *Statistics in Medicine (Second Edition)* (pp. 586-601). Burlington, USA: Elsevier Academic Press. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-012088770-5/50069-1
- Riffenburgh, R. (2006). Tests on Ranked Data. In R. Riffenburgh, *Statistics in Medicine* (pp. 281-303). Burlington, USA: Elsevier Academic Press. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-012088770-5/50056-3
- Rijksinstituut voor Volksgezondheid en Milieu (RIVM). (2022, November 16). *Het virus (SARS-CoV-2)*. Retrieved from RIVM de zorg voor morgen begint vandaag: https://www.rivm.nl/coronavirus-covid-19/virus#:~:text=Het%20coronavirus%20SARS%2DCoV%2D2,duizenden%20varianten%20van%20het %20virus.
- Rijksoverheid. (n.d.). Ontstaan Kredietcrisis. Retrieved from Rijksoverheid: https://www.rijksoverheid.nl/onderwerpen/kredietcrisis/ontstaan-kredietcrisis
- Ripley, B. D. (1976). The second-order analysis of stationary point processes. *Journal of Applied Probability, 2*, pp. 255-266. Retrieved from https://www.jstor.org/stable/3212829
- Rose, S., Clark, M., Samouel, P., & N., H. (2012, June). Online customer experience in e-retailing: an empirical model of antecedents and outcomes. J. Retail, 88(2), pp. 308-322. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jretai.2012.03.001
- Rossi, R., Socci, V., Talevi, D., Mensi, S., Niolu, C., Pacitti, F., . . . Lorenzo, G. d. (2020, August 7). COVID-19 pandemic and lockdown measures impact on mental health among the general population in Italy. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, *11*, p. 790. doi:10.3389/fpsyt.2020.00790
- Rutte, R. (2005). Landschap vol steden. Over het ontstaan van Nederlandse steden en hun plattegronden van de elfde tot vijftiende eeuw. In R. Rutte, & H. Engen, *Op zoek naar overzicht. Stadswording in de Nederlanden.* Hilversum. Retrieved from https://overholland.ac/index.php/overholland/article/view/118

- Sanyal, P., & Ghosh, A. (2017). Attractiveness of Retail Agglomeration Based on Product Type: An Experimental Study. Indore, India: Indian Institute of Management (IIM). Retrieved from https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2989281
- Schwarz, G., & Aoyama, Y. (2004, August). From Mail Order To E-Commerce: Competition, Regulation, and Politics of Nonstore Retailing in Germany. Urban Geography, 25(6), pp. 503-527. doi:10.2747/0272-3638.25.6.503
- ShareNL. (2015). *Milieu-impact en -kansen deeleconomie*. Amsterdam: Ministerie van Infrastructuur en Milieu. Retrieved from https://zoek.officielebekendmakingen.nl/blg-649577.pdf
- Shaw, G. (1978). Retail developments and structural change in West Germany. [No source information available].
- Shaw, G., & Alexander, A. (2008). British co-operative societies as retail innovators: interpreting theearly stages of the self-service revolution. *Business History, 50*, pp. 62-78. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1080/00076790701785623
- Sit, J., Merrilees, B., & Birch, D. (2003). Entertainment-seeking shopping centre patrons: the missing segments. International Journal of Retail & Distribution Management, pp. 80-94. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/09590550310461985
- Sonsbeek van, J., Bos, F., Ebregts, J., & Verkade, E. (2023). *De Nederlandse economie in historisch perspectief.* Centraal Planbureau (CPB). Retrieved from https://www.cpb.nl/sites/default/files/omnidownload/CPB-Publicatie-De-Nederlandse-economie-inhistorisch-perspectief.pdf
- Soroui, S. (2021, February). Understanding the drivers and implications of remote work from the local perspective: An exploratory study into the dis/reembedding dynamics. *Technol. Soc., 64*(101328). doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techsoc.2020.101328
- Statistics Netherlands (CBS). (2021, December 23). Overnachtingen logiesaccommodaties, gemeente, 2019. Retrieved from CBS: https://www.cbs.nl/nl-nl/maatwerk/2021/51/overnachtingenlogiesaccommodaties-gemeente-2019
- Statistics Netherlands (CBS). (2022, December). CBS Open Data StatLine. Retrieved from CBS Open data StatLine: https://opendata.cbs.nl/statline/portal.html?_la=nl&_catalog=CBS
- Statistics Netherlands (CBS). (2022). *Hoeveel winkels zijn er?* Retrieved from Nederland in cijfers 2022: https://longreads.cbs.nl/nederland-in-cijfers-2022/hoeveel-winkels-zijn-er/
- Statistics Netherlands (CBS). (2022, September). Waar geven we ons geld aan uit? Retrieved from Centraal Bureau voor de Statistiek (CBS): https://longreads.cbs.nl/nederland-in-cijfers-2022/waar-geven-weons-geld-aan-uit/
- Statistics Netherlands (CBS). (2023, May 31). *Detailhandel; omzetontwikkeling, index 2015=100*. Retrieved from CBS StatLine: https://opendata.cbs.nl/#/CBS/nl/dataset/83868NED/table
- Statistics Netherlands (CBS). (2023). *Leeftijdsverdeling*. Retrieved from CBS: https://www.cbs.nl/nlnl/visualisaties/dashboard-bevolking/leeftijd/bevolking
- Statistics Netherlands (CBS). (2023, February 21). Nederlander koopt meer digitale producten maar minder goederen online. Retrieved from CBS: https://www.cbs.nl/nl-nl/nieuws/2022/42/nederlander-koopt-meer-digitale-producten-maar-minder-goederen-online
- Statistics Netherlands (CBS) Open data StatLine. (2011, October 12). *Regionale prognose huishoudens; 2011-2040*. Retrieved from CBS Open data StatLine: https://opendata.cbs.nl/statline/portal.html?_la=nl&_catalog=CBS&tableId=81275ned&_theme=786
- Stobart, J. (2010). A history of shopping: The missing link between retail and consumer revolutions. Journal of Historical Research in Marketing, 2(3), pp. 342-349. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/17557501011067860
- Stobart, J., & Hann, A. (2004, April). Retailing revolution in the eighteenth century? Evidence from north-west England. *Business History*, *46*(2), pp. 171-194. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/0007679042000215098

- Stoyan, D., & Penttinen, A. (2000, February 1). Recent Applications of Point Process Methods in Forestry Statistics. *Statistical Science*, 15(1), pp. 61-78. doi:10.1214/ss/1009212674
- Swamynathan, R., Mansurali, A., & Chandrasekhar, U. (2013, November). Mall Mania: A Study of Factors Influencing Consumers' Preference Towards Shopping Malls in Coimbatore City. *The IUP Journal of Marketing Management*, 7(4), pp. 29-41. Retrieved from https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2461669
- SWECO. (2022, October 12). *Digitalisering in de stad: voor altijd verbonden*. Retrieved from SWECO: https://www.sweco.nl/urban-insight/digitalisering/
- Tangpong, C., Islam, M., & Lertpittayapoom, N. (2009, November). The Emergence of Business-to-Consumer E-Commerce. Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies, 16(2), pp. 131-140. doi:10.1177/1548051809338054
- Tauber, E. (1972). Why do people shop? *Journal of Marketing*(36), pp. 46-59. doi:https://doi.org/10.2307/1250426
- Thompson, D. (2017, April 10). *What in the world is causing the retail meltdown of 2017?* Retrieved from The Atlantic: https://www.theatlantic.com/business/archive/2017/04/retail-meltdown-of-2017/522384/
- Tian, Z., Liu, L., Li, J., & Chung, J.-Y. G. (1999). Business-to-business e-commerce with open buying on the internet. Proceedings - International Workshop on Advance Issues of E-Commerce and Web-Based Information Systems,, WECWIS 1999(788186), pp. 56-62. Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Jen-Yao-Chung/publication/2451305_Business-to-Business_e-Commerce_with_Open_Buying_on_the_Internet/links/00b4953c5e46613a05000000/Business-to-Business-e-Commerce-with-Open-Buying-on-the-Internet.pdf
- Toftgaard, J. (2016, August). Marketplaces and central spaces: markets and the rise of competing spatial ideals in Danish city centres, c. 1850–1900. *Urban History, 43*(Special Issue 3), pp. 372-390. doi:https://doi.org/10.1017/S0963926815000218
- Townsend, M. S. (2017, November 8). *America's 'Retail Apocalypse': is really just beginning*. Retrieved from Bloomberg: https://www.bloomberg.com/graphics/2017-retail-debt/
- Turner, E., & Giannopoulos, G. (1974). Pedestrianisation: London's Oxford Street experiment. *Transportation, 3*(2), pp. 95-126. Retrieved from https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/BF00219613
- Uttke, A. (2011). Old and emerging centers: Local food markets as today's anchors in urban centers. *The planning review*, 47(185), pp. 56-69. doi:https://doi.org/10.1080/02513625.2011.10557133
- Vance, J. (1972). California and the Search for the Ideal. *Annals of the Association of American Geographers,* 62(2), pp. 185-210. Retrieved from https://www.jstor.org/stable/2569402
- Verhoef, P., Kannan, P., & Inman, J. (2015). From multi-channel retailing to omni-channel retailing: introduction to the special issue on multi-channel retailing. *Journal of Retailing*, pp. 174-181. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jretai.2015.02.005
- Vogel, A. (2020, September 10). De balans van tien jaar Zalando in Nederland. *RetailTrends*. Retrieved from https://retailtrends.nl/news/61686/de-balans-van-tien-jaar-zalando-in-nederland
- Vries, J. d. (1984). European urbanization, 1500-1800. Methuen & Co.
- Vries, J. d. (1994). The Industrial Revolution and the Industrious Revolution. *Journal of Economic History*, 54(2), pp. 249-270. doi:https://www.jstor.org/stable/2123912
- Wagner, W. (1974, July). An Empirical Test of Reilly's Law of Retail Gravitation. *Growth and Change, a journal of urban and regional policy, 3*, pp. 30-35. doi:https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-2257.1974.tb01019.x
- Wang, Y., Minor, M., & Wei, J. (2011, March). Aesthetics and the online shopping environment. *Journal of Retailing*, *87*(1), pp. 46-58. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jretai.2010.09.002
- Warf, B. (2006). Encyclopedia of human geography. Thousand Oaks, California: Sage Publications.
- Warnaby, G., & Medway, D. (2018, September 22). Marketplace icons: shopping malls. *Consumption Markets & Culture, 21*(3), pp. 275-282. doi:https://doi.org/10.1080/10253866.2016.1231749

- Weltevreden, J., & Rietbergen, T. (2009). The implications of e-shopping for in-store shopping at various shopping locations in the Netherlands. *Environment and Planning B*, pp. 279-299. doi:10.1068/b34011t
- Wesseling, E. (2022, November 11). Heeft het overdekte winkelcentrum nog toekomst in tijd van online shoppen? *Noord-Holland Nieuws*. Retrieved from https://www.nhnieuws.nl/nieuws/310113/heeft-het-overdekte-winkelcentrum-nog-toekomst-in-tijd-van-online-shoppen
- Whitaker, J. (2011). *The Department Store: History, Design, Display.* London, England. Retrieved from ISBN-10 : 0500516022
- Williams, H. (2002). Zara opens its first store in Milan. *Wool Record, 3693*, pp. 34-35. Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net/publication/295585849_Zara_opens_its_first_store_in_Milan
- Wit, R. d. (2022, December 21). *Is de toekomst van retail dieprood of juist vol kansen?* Retrieved from Vastgoedmarkt: https://www.vastgoedmarkt.nl/180091/is-de-toekomst-van-retail-dieprood-of-juistvol-kansen
- Wyborn, J. (1973). Pedestrianisation in Leeds an assessment. *J Inst Munic Eng, 100*(9), pp. 253-258. Retrieved from https://trid.trb.org/view/139601
- Yu, H., & Littrell, M. (2003). Product and process orientations to tourism shopping. *J. Travel Res.,* 42, pp. 140-150. doi:10.1177/0047287503257493
- Zhou, T., & Clapp, J. (2015, January). The Location of New Anchor Stores within Metropolitan Areas. *Regional Science and Urban Economics, 50*, pp. 87-107. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.regsciurbeco.2014.11.003

Appendix A: Confluence - developments in retail facility mix

				1										
Spearman's rho		Total	Store	Experience	Service	Daily	Fashion and luxury	Leisure time	In/around house	Other	Hospitality	Department store	Retail-chain store	Independent store
Total	r _s	1.000												
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.015												
Store	r _s	0.915	1.000											
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000												
Experience	r _s	-0.867	-0.916	1.000										
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.000											
Service	r _s	0.704	0.715	-0.734	1.000									
Service	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.001	0.001	0.000										
Daily	r _s	-0.888	-0.832	0.906	-0.741	1.000								
Dully	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000									
	r _s	-0.179	-0.338	0.434	-0.434	0.138	1.000							
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.464	0.157	0.063	0.063	0.574								
Loisuro timo	r _s	0.861	0.945	-0.972	0.700	-0.844	-0.453	1.000						
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.001	0.000	0.052							
	r _s	0.907	0.934	-0.977	0.763	-0.899	-0.439	0.962	1.000					
in/drodna nouse	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.060	0.000						
Other	r _s	0.330	0.372	-0.328	-0.145	-0.233	-0.024	0.350	0.260	1.000				
Other	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.168	0.117	0.171	0.555	0.337	0.923	0.142	0.282					
Hospitality	r _s	-0.828	-0.892	0.976	-0.696	0.906	0.320	-0.942	-0.934	-0.331	1.000			
nospitality	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.001	0.000	0.181	0.000	0.000	0.167				
Dopartmont store	r _s	0.656	0.585	-0.539	0.240	-0.620	0.308	0.545	0.525	0.509	-0.590	1.000		
Department store	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.002	0.008	0.017	0.322	0.005	0.200	0.016	0.021	0.026	0.008			
Potail-chain store	r _s	0.440	0.422	-0.273	-0.056	-0.382	0.553	0.297	0.253	0.530	-0.350	0.819	1.000	
Retuil-chain store	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.060	0.072	0.258	0.819	0.107	0.014	0.218	0.296	0.019	0.142	0.000		
Indonondont store	r _s	0.889	0.927	-0.988	0.729	-0.894	-0.453	0.982	0.985	0.322	-0.952	0.543	0.248	1.000
independent store	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.052	0.000	0.000	0.179	0.000	0.016	0.305	

Table A.1: Results correlation tests – developments in the number of retail facilities

 Sig. (2-tailed)
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
 0.000
= very strong correlation (>0.81)

= strong correlation (>0.61)

Significance level >0.05 = there is no correlation

Table A.2 Results correlation tests – developments in the share of the number of retail facilities

Spearman's rho		Stores	Experience	Service	Vacant	Daily	Leisure time	In/around house	Hospitality	Culture and recreation	Fashion department store	Retail-chain	Independent
Stores	r _s	1.000											
	Sig. (2-tailed)												
Experience	r _s	-0.975	1.000										
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000											
Service	r _s	0.265	-0.322	1.000									
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.273	0.180										
Vacant	r _s	-0.810	0.723	-0.390	1.000								
Vacant	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.000	0.099									
Daily	r _s	-0.976	0.965	-0.304	0.734	1.000							
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.000	0.205	0.000								
Loisuro timo	r _s	0.926	-0.937	0.295	-0.712	-0.891	1.000						
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.000	0.220	0.001	0.000							
In/ground house	r _s	0.841	-0.851	0.615	-0.821	-0.826	0.855	1.000					
inverse inverse	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.000	0.005	0.000	0.000	0.000						
Hospitality	r _s	-0.684	0.664	-0.168	0.485	0.724	-0.525	-0.403	1.000				
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.001	0.002	0.492	0.035	0.000	0.021	0.087					
Culture and regreation	r _s	0.684	-0.664	0.168	-0.485	-0.724	0.525	0.403	-1.000	1.000			
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.001	0.002	0.492	0.035	0.000	0.021	0.087	0				
Eachion donartmont store	r _s	-0.804	0.824	-0.661	0.850	0.761	-0.763	-0.904	0.376	-0.376	1.000		
Fashion department store	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.000	0.002	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.113	0.113			
Potail-chain	r _s	-0.608	0.640	-0.577	0.635	0.569	-0.748	-0.882	0.045	-0.045	0.739	1.000	
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.006	0.003	0.010	0.004	0.011	0.000	0.000	0.856	0.856	0.000		
Indopondont	r _s	0.608	-0.640	0.577	-0.635	-0.569	0.748	0.882	-0.045	0.045	-0.739	-1.000	1.000
Independent	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.006	0.003	0.010	0.004	0.011	0.000	0.000	0.856	0.856	0.000	0.000	

= very strong correlation (>0.81)

= strong correlation (>0.61

Significance level >0.05 = there is no correlation

Table A.3 Results correlation tests – developments in the average retail floor area

Spearman's rho		Total	Daily	Leisure time	In/around house	Other	Department store	Fashion department store
Total	r _s	1.000						
Total	Sig. (2-tailed)							
Daily	r _s	0.812	1.000					
Dally	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.00						
Laioura tima	r _s	0.623	0.853	1.000				
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.004	0.000					
In/ground house	r _s	-0.349	-0.530	-0.604	1.000			
Invaround nouse	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.143	0.020	0.006				
Othor	r _s	0.818	0.921	0.860	-0.579	1.000		
Other	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.009			
Dopartment store	r _s	-0.413	-0.742	-0.749	0.527	-0.782	1.000	
Department store	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.079	0.000	0.000	0.020	0.000		
Eastion donartment store	r _s	0.591	0.630	0.481	-0.074	0.639	-0.682	1.000
asilon department store	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.008	0.004	0.037	0.764	0.003	0.001	

|Sig.(2-tailed)| = very strong correlation (>0.81)

= strong correlation (>0.61)

Significance level >0.05 = there is no correlation

Table A.4 Results correlation tests – developments in the share of the retail floor area

Spearman's rho		Daily	In/around house	Other	Department store	Fashion department store	Retail-chair	Independen
Daily	r _s	1.000						
	Sig. (2-tailed)							
In/ground house	r _s	-0.931	1.000					
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000						
Othor	r _s	0.765	-0.806	1.000				
other	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.000					
Dopartment store	r _s	-0.791	0.720	-0.694	1.000			
Department store	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.001	0.001				
Eashion department store	r _s	0.903	-0.905	0.665	-0.804	1.000		
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.000	0.002	0.000			
Potail-chain	r _s	0.541	-0.665	0.502	-0.126	0.483	1.000	
Retuil-chuin	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.017	0.002	0.028	0.606	0.036		
Independent	r _s	-0.541	0.665	-0.502	0.126	-0.483	-1.000	1.000
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.017	0.002	0.028	0.606	0.036		

= very strong correlation (>0.81)

= strong correlation (>0.61)

Significance level >0.05 = there is no correlation



Appendix B: Outliers geographical data

Table B.1: Outliers geographical data

City	Year	Function	Туре	Retail-chain	Department store	X-coordinate	Y-coordinate
Arnhem	2004	Experience	Hospitality	No value	No value	5.00	50.00
Breda	2004	Vacant	Vacancy	No value	No value	5.00	50.00
Breda	2004	Vacant	Vacancy	No value	No value	5.00	50.00
Breda	2004	Vacant	Vacancy	No value	No value	5.00	50.00
Breda	2004	Vacant	Vacancy	No value	No value	5.00	50.00
Den Bosch	2004	Vacant	Vacancy	No value	No value	5.00	50.00
Nijmegen	2004	Vacant	Vacancy	No value	No value	5.00	50.00
Nijmegen	2004	Vacant	Vacancy	No value	No value	5.00	50.00
Nijmegen	2004	Vacant	Vacancy	No value	No value	5.00	50.00
Nijmegen	2004	Store	Fashion & luxury	Independent	No value	5.00	50.00
Nijmegen	2004	Store	In/around house	Independent	No value	5.00	50.00

Appendix C: Confluence- developments in spatial pattern

Spearman's rho		Total	Store	Experience	Fashion and luxury	Leisure time	In/around house	Hospitality	Fashion department store	Retail-chain store	Independent store
Total	r _s	1.000									
	Sig. (2-tailed)										
Store	r _s	0.828	1.000								
51016	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000									
Experience	r _s	-0.624	-0.603	1.000							
Experience	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.004	0.006								
	r _s	0.522	0.544	-0.190	1.000						
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.022	0.016	0.437							
Loisuro timo	r _s	0.651	0.775	-0.828	0.109	1.000					
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.003	0.000	0.000	0.657						
In/ground house	r _s	0.694	0.785	-0.689	0.265	0.925	1.000				
invarouna nouse	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.001	0.000	0.001	0.273	0.000					
Hospitality	r _s	-0.742	-0.657	0.946	-0.458	-0.764	-0.689	1.000			
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.002	0.000	0.049	0.000	0.001				
Eachion donartmont store	r _s	-0.474	-0.630	0.844	-0.496	-0.758	-0.716	0.877	1.000		
r dshion department store	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.040	0.004	0.000	0.031	0.000	0.001	0.000			
Potail-chain store	r _s	0.635	0.463	-0.302	0.662	0.109	0.023	-0.506	-0.254	1.000	
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.003	0.046	0.208	0.002	0.657	0.925	0.027	0.294		
Independent store	r _s	0.834	0.925	-0.678	0.292	0.914	0.925	-0.678	-0.608	0.259	1.000
independent store	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.000	0.001	0.226	0.000	0.000	0.001	0.006	0.284	

Table C.1: Results correlation tests – developments in spatial pattern

= very strong correlation (>0.81) = strong correlation (>0.61)

Significance level >0.05 = there is no correlation

Appendix D: Confluence - developments in retail facility mix and spatial pattern

| | | | |

 | <u> </u> | |
 | | 1 | | 57
 | | , |
 | | | |
|---|---|--|---
--
--
--|--|--|---|---
--|---
--
--|-------------|---|--|---|--
---|
| (share of the) number of
retail facilities | All retail
facilities | Store | Store | Experience

 | Experience | Fashion &
luxury store | Leisure time
store
 | Leisure time
store | In/around
house store | In/around
house store | Hospitality
 | Hospitality | Fashion
department
store | Retail-chain
store
 | Retail-chain
store | Independent
store | Independent
store |
| | RF | RF | RF % | RF

 | RF % | RF | RF
 | RF % | RF | RF % | RF
 | RF % | RF % | RF
 | RF % | RF | RF % |
| Correlation Coefficient | -0.661 | -0.760 | -0.743 | 0.646

 | 0.704 | 0.058 | -0.726
 | -0.664 | -0.617 | -0.582 | 0.649
 | 0.684 | 0.421 | -0.681
 | 0.323 | -0.645 | -0.323 |
| Sig. (2-tailed) | 0.002 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.003

 | 0.001 | 0.815 | 0.000
 | 0.002 | 0.005 | 0.009 | 0.003
 | 0.001 | 0.073 | 0.001
 | 0.177 | 0.003 | 0.177 |
| Correlation Coefficient | -0.847 | -0.880 | -0.890 | 0.772

 | 0.813 | 0.019 | -0.806
 | -0.708 | -0.762 | -0.730 | 0.806
 | 0.849 | 0.614 | -0.683
 | 0.454 | -0.767 | -0.454 |
| Sig. (2-tailed) | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000

 | 0.000 | 0.940 | 0.000
 | 0.001 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000
 | 0.000 | 0.005 | 0.001
 | 0.051 | 0.000 | 0.051 |
| Correlation Coefficient | 0.741 | 0.708 | 0.712 | -0.806

 | -0.774 | -0.201 | 0.781
 | 0.839 | 0.798 | 0.739 | -0.782
 | -0.574 | -0.617 | 0.337
 | -0.482 | 0.820 | 0.482 |
| Sig. (2-tailed) | 0.000 | 0.001 | 0.001 | 0.000

 | 0.000 | 0.409 | 0.000
 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000
 | 0.010 | 0.005 | 0.167
 | 0.037 | 0.000 | 0.037 |
| Correlation Coefficient | -0.315 | -0.249 | -0.271 | 0.108

 | 0.166 | -0.586 | -0.147
 | -0.142 | -0.140 | -0.114 | 0.165
 | 0.553 | 0.106 | -0.815
 | -0.233 | -0.108 | 0.233 |
| Sig. (2-tailed) | 0.188 | 0.303 | 0.262 | 0.660

 | 0.496 | 0.008 | 0.548
 | 0.561 | 0.568 | 0.641 | 0.500
 | 0.014 | 0.667 | 0.000
 | 0.337 | 0.660 | 0.337 |
| Correlation Coefficient | -0.879 | -0.924 | -0.932 | 0.985

 | 0.965 | 0.435 | -0.973
 | -0.932 | -0.975 | -0.945 | 0.963
 | 0.547 | 0.853 | -0.245
 | 0.780 | -0.990 | -0.780 |
| Sig. (2-tailed) | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000

 | 0.000 | 0.063 | 0.000
 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000
 | 0.015 | 0.000 | 0.313
 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 |
| Correlation Coefficient | -0.815 | -0.905 | -0.916 | 0.910

 | 0.916 | 0.408 | -0.934
 | -0.856 | -0.918 | -0.925 | 0.894
 | 0.503 | 0.915 | -0.261
 | 0.726 | -0.916 | -0.726 |
| Sig. (2-tailed) | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000

 | 0.000 | 0.083 | 0.000
 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000
 | 0.028 | 0.000 | 0.281
 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 |
| Correlation Coefficient | 0.723 | 0.690 | 0.694 | -0.743

 | -0.732 | -0.033 | 0.739
 | 0.798 | 0.741 | 0.678 | -0.729
 | -0.611 | -0.555 | 0.525
 | -0.363 | 0.756 | 0.363 |
| Sig. (2-tailed) | 0.000 | 0.001 | 0.001 | 0.000

 | 0.000 | 0.894 | 0.000
 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.001 | 0.000
 | 0.005 | 0.014 | 0.021
 | 0.126 | 0.000 | 0.126 |
| Correlation Coefficient | 0.746 | 0.653 | 0.683 | -0.737

 | -0.705 | 0.017 | 0.691
 | 0.745 | 0.767 | 0.723 | -0.740
 | -0.569 | -0.702 | 0.420
 | -0.403 | 0.751 | 0.403 |
| Sig. (2-tailed) | 0.000 | 0.002 | 0.001 | 0.000

 | 0.001 | 0.945 | 0.001
 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000
 | 0.011 | 0.001 | 0.073
 | 0.087 | 0.000 | 0.087 |
| Correlation Coefficient | -0.273 | -0.220 | -0.208 | 0.113

 | 0.161 | -0.485 | -0.147
 | -0.182 | -0.082 | 0.010 | 0.146
 | 0.539 | -0.235 | -0.829
 | -0.225 | -0.108 | 0.225 |
| Sig. (2-tailed) | 0.258 | 0.365 | 0.392 | 0.645

 | 0.511 | 0.036 | 0.548
 | 0.457 | 0.740 | 0.968 | 0.550
 | 0.017 | 0.332 | 0.000
 | 0.355 | 0.660 | 0.355 |
| Correlation Coefficient | -0.865 | -0.959 | -0.961 | 0.906

 | 0.933 | 0.325 | -0.944
 | -0.843 | -0.890 | -0.873 | 0.907
 | 0.681 | 0.768 | -0.445
 | 0.675 | -0.905 | -0.675 |
| Sig. (2-tailed) | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000

 | 0.000 | 0.174 | 0.000
 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.000
 | 0.001 | 0.000 | 0.056
 | 0.002 | 0.000 | 0.002 |
| | (share of the) number of
retail facilities
Correlation Coefficient
Sig. (2-tailed)
Correlation Coefficient
Sig. (2-tailed) | (share of the) number of retail facilities Image: Second Sec | (share of the) number of retail facilities RF RF retail facilities RF RF Correlation Coefficient -0.661 -0.700 Sig. (2-tailed) 0.002 0.000 Correlation Coefficient -0.847 -0.880 Sig. (2-tailed) 0.000 0.000 Correlation Coefficient 0.741 0.708 Sig. (2-tailed) 0.000 0.000 Correlation Coefficient -0.879 -0.924 Sig. (2-tailed) 0.800 0.000 Correlation Coefficient -0.879 -0.924 Sig. (2-tailed) 0.000 0.000 Correlation Coefficient 0.000 0.000 Correlation Coefficient 0.000 0.000 Correlation Coefficient 0.723 0.690 Sig. (2-tailed) 0.000 0.000 Correlation Coefficient 0.724 0.655 Sig. (2-tailed) 0.000 0.000 Correlation Coefficient -0.275 -0.200 Sig. (2-tailed) 0.0258 < | (share of the) number of
retail facilities Image: Figure 1 Image: Figure 2 Image: Figure 2 <thimage: 2<="" figure="" th=""> Image: Figure 2<!--</td--><td>(share of the) number of
retail facilities Image: Figure 1 Image: Figure 2 Image: Figure 2<</td><td>Image: second second</td><td>(share of the) number of
retail focilities Image: Second Sec</td><td>(share of the) number of
retail facilities RF
R RF
RF RF RF
RF RF R</td><td>(share of the) number of
retail facilities Total
Retail facilities RF
RF RF RF</td><td>Image: space of the property of the pro</td><td>(share of the) number of
periodic ficient Image: Signed constraints Image: Signed constraints<td></td><td>Image: space of the number of the n</td><td>Image: Second Second</td><td>(share of the) number of
retail focilities Image: Second Sec</td><td>(share of the) number of
periodic ficient Total
(share o</td><td>Image: space of the number of the n</td></td></thimage:> | (share of the) number of
retail facilities Image: Figure 1 Image: Figure 2 Image: Figure 2< | Image: second | (share of the) number of
retail focilities Image: Second Sec | (share of the) number of
retail facilities RF
R RF
RF RF RF
RF RF R | (share of the) number of
retail facilities Total
Retail facilities RF
RF RF RF | Image: space of the property of the pro | (share of the) number of
periodic ficient Image: Signed constraints Image: Signed constraints <td></td> <td>Image: space of the number of the n</td> <td>Image: Second Second</td> <td>(share of the) number of
retail focilities Image: Second Sec</td> <td>(share of the) number of
periodic ficient Total
(share o</td> <td>Image: space of the number of the n</td> | | Image: space of the number of the n | Image: Second | (share of the) number of
retail focilities Image: Second Sec | (share of the) number of
periodic ficient Total
(share o | Image: space of the number of the n |

Table D.1: Results correlation tests – mean nearest neighbour distance X (share of) number of retail facilities

RF = *The total number of retail facilities per function, type or attribute*

RF % = Total share of retail facilities per function/type/attribute compared to the total number of facilities (with a certain function)

= very strong correlation (>0.81)

= strong correlation (>0.61)

Significance level >0.05 = there is no correlation

Table D.2: Results correlation tests – mean nearest neighbour distance X (share of) RFA of retail facilities

Spearman's rho	(share of the) the RFA of retail facilities →	All retail facilities	Leisure time store	In/around house store	In/around house store	Fashion department store	Fashion department store	Retail-chain store	Independent store
Average nearest neighbour distance↓		RFA	RFA	RFA	RFA %	RFA	RFA %	RFA %	RFA %
	Correlation Coefficient	0.526	0.507	-0.133	-0.565	0.873	0.768	0.110	-0.110
All retail facilities	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.021	0.027	0.588	0.012	0.000	0.000	0.655	0.655
Leieure time stere	Correlation Coefficient	0.820	0.880	-0.581	-0.948	0.650	0.918	0.612	-0.612
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.000	0.000	0.009	0.000	0.003	0.000	0.005	0.005
In/ground house store	Correlation Coefficient	0.679	0.795	-0.631	-0.921	0.647	0.900	0.693	-0.693
invaround nouse store	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.001	0.000	0.004	0.000	0.003	0.000	0.001	0.001
Eachien des artment store	Correlation Coefficient	-0.677	-0.567	0.278	0.742	-0.741	-0.768	-0.353	0.353
Fashion department store	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.001	0.011	0.249	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.139	0.139
Potail-chain store	Correlation Coefficient	0.161	0.002	0.585	0.042	0.671	0.262	-0.511	0.511
Retail-chain store	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.510	0.994	0.009	0.866	0.002	0.278	0.025	0.025
Indonondont store	Correlation Coefficient	0.693	0.781	-0.503	-0.861	0.735	0.897	0.493	-0.493
	Sig. (2-tailed)	0.001	0.000	0.028	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.032	0.032

RFA = Average RFA per retail facility per function/type/attribute

RFA % = RFA share per type/attribute compared to the total RFA overall retail facilities per function

= very strong correlation (>0.81)

= strong correlation (>0.61)

Significance level >0.05 = there is no correlation